A NOVEL TELEHEALTH PROGRAM FOR THE TREATMENT OF PEDIATRIC

OVERWEIGHT AND OBESITY: A PROGRAM EVALUATION

by

Anne Marice Lasinsky

B.S., The University of Pittsburgh, 2007 M.A., The University of Connecticut, 2009 M.S., The University of Pennsylvania, 2011

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF

THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE AND POSTDOCTORAL STUDIES

(Kinesiology)

THE UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

(Vancouver)

December 2017

© Anne Marice Lasinsky, 2017

Abstract

Introduction: High rates of overweight and obesity among children in Canada have created the need for new and innovative strategies to treat the condition and address its underlying causes. Telehealth is an attractive option to reach children and families with barriers to accessing in-person treatment programs. The HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids (the Program), a provincial telehealth program staffed by registered dietitians and a qualified exercise professional, was launched in Spring 2015 in British Columbia, Canada. A comprehensive program evaluation was implemented to assess its first 24-months of operation.

Purpose: The purpose of this program evaluation was to assess the effectiveness of a telephone-based childhood obesity treatment program in its initial implementation phase. **Methods:** Participant data was obtained from physician referrals to the Program and/or information obtained at intake and upon follow-up (3 and 6 mo). Data includes the scores from a battery of questionnaires measuring: diet, eating behaviours, sleep, physical activity and sedentary behaviour, self-perception, and personal strengths and difficulties. Other data includes height, weight, body mass index (BMI), waist circumference, blood pressure, and the extent of contact with the Program. Baseline measurements were compared with follow-up data obtained after Program completion at 3 and 6 mo.

Results: A total of 55 participants consented to participating in the Program evaluation (25.5% of all referrals). Children in the evaluation generally adhered to the Program, with 56.4% of participants completing at least 70% (5 weekly calls) of the Program. At the 3-month follow-up: participants reduced their consumption of processed grain and meat products, boys increased their fruit and vegetable consumption, both boys and girls increased

ii

total and moderate-to-vigorous physical activity, and reduced their time spent in sedentary pursuits. There were no changes observed in BMI. At 6-months post-intervention, some improvements in diet and physical activity had diminished. Results were impacted by small sample sizes and high variability across the sample.

Conclusion: The Program succeeded at attracting and retaining children and teens referred to its telehealth services. Like many other intervention programs, participants reported modest improvements immediately post-intervention, but generally did not report maintaining positive changes.

Lay Summary

High rates of overweight and obesity among children have spawned many lifestyle intervention programs, which are typically school- or clinic-based and often try to include the child and his or her family. These programs typically include counselling on improving diet, increasing physical activity, or a combination of the two. Right now, these types of programs are the preferred treatment option for children with overweight or obesity.

This thesis describes a first-of-its-kind behavioural intervention program for children, teens, and their families that was delivered almost entirely over the telephone. The goal of this work is to describe: how the novel telehealth program was developed and delivered, the characteristics of young people referred to the telehealth program before they received the intervention, how those young people may or may not have changed over the course of the intervention, and recommendations for this program moving forward.

Preface

The design of the program evaluation was initiated by Anne M. Lasinsky with the collaboration of colleagues at Dietitian Services at HealthLink BC, the Physical Activity Line, Dr. Tanis Mihalynuk, and Dr. Shannon Bredin. Ms. Lasinsky was also responsible for data cleaning and analysis. The entirety of this thesis was written by Ms. Lasinsky with feedback and guidance from the committee. Ms. Lasinsky wrote the text of the thesis and conducted the statistical analyses. Ms. Lasinsky also wrote the ethics for this program evaluation.

Participant recruitment and initial data collection was managed by Dietitian Services at HealthLink BC, as governed by the Information Sharing Agreement between the British Columbia Ministry of Health and the University of British Columbia.

Dr. Shannon Bredin is the Director of the Cognitive and Functional Learning Laboratory and Systematic Reviews Research Laboratory (UBC). She is responsible for overseeing all aspects of the Program Evaluation from its creation to knowledge translation of deliverables. This also includes significant input into the present thesis document and all publications that result from this dissertation. The Healthy Eating and Activity Program for Kids was conceptualized by Dr. Shannon Bredin, Barb Leslie (HealthLinkBC), and Dr. Tanis Mihalynuk (HealthLinkBC) beginning in November 2012 with advisory input from Lisa Forster-Coull (Ministry of Health) and Janice Linton (Childhood Obesity Foundation) throughout 2013. A feasibility report was also prepared by Zena Simces and Sue Ross (May 2013), and submitted to the Ministry of Health and the Childhood Obesity Foundation prior

v

to commencing implementation of the Program at HealthLinkBC. The program was a joint collaboration between Dietitian Services at HealthLinkBC and the Physical Activity Line at the Health and Fitness Society of BC.

Dr. Tanis Mihalynuk was responsible for providing input on the evaluation clinical, social, economic and behavioural variables, type, approach, ethics application and privacy impact assessment. Dr. Mihalynuk also helped to develop several key assessment tools, including the evaluation timeline, food intake and security measures, and demographic forms. She developed a new diet quality, quantity and patterns tool to support this novel program, evaluation and related dissertation needs. She was also instrumental in developing and coordinating the external data quality assurance processes at HealthLink BC. Dr. Mihalynuk has reviewed and edited all chapters of the thesis and provided substantive feedback. All versions of this work that have been submitted to HealthLink BC in the form of reports or presented as conference posters have also been reviewed and edited by Dr. Mihalynuk.

As the co-Director of the Physical Activity Line, Dr. Darren Warburton was responsible for the creation, implementation, and ongoing evaluation of the Physical Activity Line. He was also responsible for creating policies and procedures to ensure that all related research initiatives adhered to evidence-based best practice standards leading to tangible outcomes that can be effectively translated at the individual and population level. He also provided extensive training and support for qualified exercise professionals and other service providers/staff working at the Physical Activity Line. Dr. Warburton was responsible for overseeing and reviewing this research project, and ensured that staff working at the Physical

vi

Activity adhered to the standards required for evidence-based best practice. Dr. Warburton has reviewed and edited chapters of the thesis.

Ethical approval for this program evaluation was obtained from the University of British Columbia Clinical Research Ethics board, under the approval certificate H14-01375.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Lay Summary	iv
Preface	V
Table of Contents	viii
List of Tables	xiv
List of Figures	xvi
List of Abbreviations	xviii
Glossary	XX
Acknowledgements	
Dedication	xxvi
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Overview of Thesis	
Chapter 2: Overweight and Obesi	ty in Children6
2.1 The Issue of Overweight a	nd Obesity in Children 6
2.2 Defining Overweight and	Obesity7
2.3 Contributing Factors	7
2.3.1 Birth Weight and Catch	-Up Growth
2.3.2 Breastfeeding	
2.3.3 Race and Ethnicity	
2.3.4 Socioeconomic Status	
2.3.4.1 Income	
	viii

2.3.4.2 Maternal Work Status	15
2.3.5 Parental Weight Status	15
2.3.6 Diet	16
2.3.6.1 Food Manufacturing and Marketing	16
2.3.6.2 Meal Structure	17
2.3.6.3 Sugar-Sweetened Beverages	18
2.3.7 Physical Activity	19
2.3.8 Sedentary Behaviour	23
2.3.9 Sleep	24
2.4 Comorbidities	25
2.4.1 Metabolic Syndrome in Children	25
2.4.1.1 Metabolic Syndrome: Abdominal Obesity	28
2.4.1.2 Metabolic Syndrome: Dyslipidemia	29
2.4.1.3 Metabolic Syndrome: Hypertension	29
2.4.1.4 Metabolic Syndrome: Impaired Glucose Tolerance	31
2.4.2 Liver Dysfunction	31
2.4.3 Bullying and Stigmatization	32
2.4.4 Anxiety and Depression	34
2.5 Conclusion	34
Chapter 3: Telehealth and Telemedicine for the Treatment of Pediatric Overweigh	nt and
Obesity	36
3.1 Introduction	36
3.1.1 The Evidence for Telehealth	38
	ix

3.1.2	Telehealth in Pediatric Obesity Treatment	41
3.2 Io	dentifying the Research	42
3.3 T	elehealth Programs	43
3.3.1	The Loozit [®] Program	44
3.3.2	University of California Davis Pediatric Telemedicine Program	45
3.3.3	University of Kansas Center for Telemedicine and Telehealth	52
3.3.4	TeleFIT	53
3.3.5	TeleObe	56
3.4 C	Conclusion	59
3.4.1	Implications for Program Evaluation Planning	60
Chapter 4:	Overview of the Program and Evaluation	62
4.1 Ir	ntroduction	62
4.1.1	Overview of the Program	63
4.1.2	Participation in The Program	64
4.2 D	Developing the Evaluation: Program Management	65
4.3 T	The Purpose of the Evaluation as Research	66
4.3.1	Process Variables	68
4.3.	1.1 Recruitment	69
4.3.	1.2 Retention	74
4.3.2	Outcome Variables	74
4.3.2	2.1 Behavioural Outcomes	74
4.3.2	2.2 Clinical Outcomes	75
4.4 E	valuation Methods	75
		Х

4.4.1	Participants	75
4.4.2	Data Collection and Program Measures	76
4.4.	2.1 Referral Phase	77
4.4.	2.2 Initial Point of Contact (Appointment Call)	80
4.4.	2.3 The Welcome Package	80
4.4.	2.4 The Assessment Call	83
4.4.	2.5 The Post-Intervention Follow-Up Phase	86
Chapter 5:	Baseline Participant Characteristics	90
5.1 Ir	ntroduction	
5.2 N	Aethods	
5.2.1	Data Treatment and Statistical Analysis	91
5.3 R	Results	
5.3.1	Referral Information	
5.3.2	Demographic Information	
5.3.3	Anthropometric and Health Information	
5.3.4	Food and Nutrition	101
5.3.5	Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour	105
5.3.6	Social-Emotional Health	107
5.3.7	Sleep	112
5.4 D	Discussion	113
5.4.1	Referral Information	113
5.4.2	Demographic Information	114
5.4.3	Anthropometrics and Health Information	116
		xi

5.4.4	Food & Nutrition	
5.4.5	Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour	119
5.4.6	Social-Emotional Health	120
5.4.7	Sleep	121
5.5	Conclusion	121
Chapter 6	6: Program Outcomes	
6.1	Introduction	123
6.2	Methods	
6.2.1	Data Treatment and Analyses	
6.3	Results	125
6.3.1	Referral and Uptake	125
6.3.2	Anthropometric and Health Information	129
6.3.3	Food and Nutrition	131
6.3.4	Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour	137
6.3.5	Social-Emotional Health	
6.3.6	Sleep	146
6.4	Discussion	147
6.4.1	Referral and Uptake	
6.4.2	Anthropometrics and Health Information	
6.4.3	Food and Nutrition	
6.4.4	Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour	150
6.4.5	Social-Emotional Health	150
6.4.6	Sleep	151
		xii

6.5	Limitations 15	51
6.6	Conclusion 15	52
Chapter	7: Conclusions and Future Directions15	55
7.1	Program Conclusions 15	5
7.2	Contributions of the Research	9
7.3	Suggestions for the Program 16	50
7.4	Suggestions for Future Research 16	54
Referen	ces16	67
Appendi	ices19	96
Appendi Appen	ices19 Idix A : Physician Referral Form)6
Appendi Appen Appen	ices	96 96
Appendi Appen Appen Appen	ices	96 96 97
Appendi Appen Appen Appen Appen	ices	96 96 97 98
Appendi Appen Appen Appen Appen	ices	96 96 97 98 99
Appendi Appen Appen Appen Appen Appen	ices	96 96 97 98 99 90

List of Tables

Table 1. Correlates of Physical Activity in Children and Adolescents	21
Table 2. International Diabetes Foundation Consensus Definition of Metabolic Syndrome	e in
Children and Adolescents (Adapted from Zimmet et al., 2007)	27
Table 3. The Loozit® Program	47
Table 4. Outcomes of the Loozit® Program	48
Table 5. University of California Davis Pediatric Telemedicine Program	51
Table 6. University of Kansas Center for Telemedicine and Telehealth	55
Table 7. TeleFIT	56
Table 8. TeleObe	58
Table 9. Selected sites for initial recruitment in the Program	73
Table 10. Referral Information	95
Table 11. Demographic Information	97
Table 12. Anthropometric and Health Information	. 100
Table 13. Food and Nutrition at Baseline	. 102
Table 14. Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire at Baseline	. 103
Table 15. Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour at Baseline	. 106
Table 16. Social Emotional Health at Baseline	. 108
Table 17. Sleep at Baseline	. 112
Table 18. Referral and Program Uptake	. 127
Table 19. Follow-Up Anthropometric and Health Information	. 130
Table 20. Diet Quality, Quantity, and Patterns at 3-Month Follow-Up	. 132

Table 21. Eating Behaviours at 3-Month Follow-Up 13	33
Table 22. ANOVA Results for Food and Nutrition at Baseline, 3 Months, and 6 Months (n =	=
6f, 4m)13	35
Table 23. ANOVA Results for Eating Behaviours at Baseline, 3 Months, and Follow-Up. 13	36
Table 24. Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire at Follow-Up	36
Table 25. Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour at 3-Month Follow-Up	41
Table 26. ANOVA Results for Physical Activity at Baseline, 3 Months, and 6 Months ($n = 5$	5)
	12
Table 27. Social-Emotional Health at Follow-Up 14	15
Table 28. Sleep Characteristics at Follow-Up 14	16

List of Figures

Figure 1. Results of Literature Search for Telehealth in Child Obesity Interventions
Figure 2. Program Evaluation Planning Logic Model
Figure 3. Decision Making Process for Initial Recruitment Site Selection
Figure 4. Distribution of CHWII Programs in British Columbia, 2015 (Pink = HEAPK
Proposed Site, Green = MEND, Blue = ShapedownBC)72
Figure 5. Visual Depiction of Program Initiation, Lasinsky© (Piktochart, Malaysia
Incorporated Co.)
Figure 6. Visual Depiction of Progression Through the Program, Lasinsky© (Piktochart,
Malaysia Incorporated Co.)
Figure 7. Evaluation Timeline for Baseline Data Collection and Content Delivery
Figure 8. Evaluation Timeline for Follow-Up Data Collection
Figure 9. Percentage of Recommended Servings by Food Group Girls 2 to 17 Years 104
Figure 10. Percentage of Recommended Servings by Food Group Boys 5 to 17 Years 104
Figure 11. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for Girls 8 to 10 Years 109
Figure 12. Strengths & Difficulties Questionnaire for Girls 11 to 14 Years 109
Figure 13. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for Boys 8 to 10 Years 110
Figure 14. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for Boys 11 to 14 Years 110
Figure 15. Harter Self-Perception Profile for Girls 8 to 18 years 111
Figure 16. Harter Self-Perception Profile for Boys 8 to 17 Years
Figure 17. Self- or Parent-Reported Percentage of Recommended Sleep per Weeknight 113
Figure 18. Program Retention and Attrition
Figure 19. Correlation Between Number of Program Calls and Wait Time 129

Figure 20. Food Group Consumption from Baseline to 3 Months, Boys $(n = 4)$ 134
Figure 21. Food Group Consumption from Baseline to 3 Months, Girls $(n = 11)$ 134
Figure 22. Total physical activity (TPA) and Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity
(MVPA) from Baseline to 3 Months measured by the Godin Leisure Time Exercise
Questionnaire (n = 14)
Figure 23. Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA) and Leisure Time Screen Time
(LTST) from Baseline to 3 Months ($n = 12$, $n = 15$)
Figure 24. Days per Week Meeting Sedentary Behaviour and Physical Activity (PA)
Recommendations at Baseline and 3 Months ($n = 14$, $n = 13$)
Figure 25. Days per Week Meeting Physical Activity Guidelines at Baseline, 3 months, and 6
months $(n = 4)$
Figure 26. Minutes of Leisure Time Screen Time (LTST) at Baseline, 3 months, and 6
months (n = 6)
Figure 27. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire at Follow-Up (Boys) $(n = 4)$ 143
Figure 28. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire at Follow-Up (Girls) $(n = 9)$ 144
Figure 29. Harter Self-Perception Profile Scores for Girls at Follow-Up $(n = 4)$ 144

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviations

cm	centimeter – unit of length measurement
f	female
hr	hour
kg	kilogram – unit of mass measurement
kg/m ²	kilograms per meter squared - unit of measurement for body mass index
m	male
mg/dL	milligrams per decilitre
min	minute
mmHg	millimeters of mercury – unit of blood pressure measurement
mmol/L	millimoles per litre
mo	month
wk	week
у	year

Acronyms

BC	British Columbia
BMI	Body mass index
BMI-z	Body mass index z-score – a standardized measure of body mass
BP	Blood pressure
CBL	Child Behavior Checklist
CEP	Certified Exercise Physiologist
CFG	Canada's Food Guide
CHWII	Childhood Healthy Weights Intervention Initiative
DEBQ	Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire
DEBQ-C	Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire for Children
GSLTEQ	Godin Shephard Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire
HDL-C	High-density lipoprotein cholesterol

HEAPK	HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids
HSPP	Harter Self-Perception Profile
IDF	International Diabetes Federation
ISA	Information Sharing Agreement
LDL-C	Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol
LTST	Leisure time screen time
MEND	Mind, Exercise, Nutrition, Do It
МОН	Ministry of Health
MVPA	Moderate to vigorous physical activity
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
PA	Physical activity
PIA	Privacy Impact Assessment
QEP	Qualified Exercise Professional
RD	Registered Dietitian
RDS	Recommended daily servings
SD	Standard deviation
SDQ	Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire
SSB	Sugar-sweetened beverages
T2DM	Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus
UBC	University of British Columbia
WC	Waist circumference
WHtR	Waist to height ratio

Glossary	
Accuracy:	In reference to standards for program evaluation, meaning to reveal and convey technically accurate information.
Appointment Call:	The first telephone contact made by Program staff to participants. Program staff will introduce themselves, confirm information provided on the referral form, and establish a date/time for the next telephone appointment. [Approx. 15 minutes]
Assessment Call:	The second telephone contact made by Program staff to participants, which includes a medical history review, clearance for engaging in physical activity (PAR-Q+), and a review of several screening questionnaires. [Approx. 60 minutes]
70% Attendance of Sessions:	Participants who completed at least 5 of the 7 weekly Program Calls.
Effectiveness:	The ability to "measure the degree of beneficial effect under real world clinical settings". ¹
Efficacy:	The ability to "determine whether an intervention produces the expected result under ideal circumstances." ²
Feasibility:	In reference to standards for program evaluation, meaning to be realistic, prudent, diplomatic, and frugal.
Follow-Up Calls:	After completing the seven-weekly phone calls, participants received less frequent follow-up calls from program staff. The first follow-up call is received approximately 1-month after completing the

weekly calls. Follow-up calls then occur at 3, 4, 5, 6, 9, 12, 18, and 24months, after completing the weekly calls.

Follow-Up
 Subsequent sets of written materials sent to program participants. The packages:
 packages include some of the same written questionnaires that were sent in the Welcome Package and are used to assess any changes from the baseline tests. Follow-Up Packages are sent at 6-months after program initiation and again at 24-months after program initiation. All materials may be returned to HLBC using an enclosed self-addressed stamped envelope.

Program Staff:Primarily referring to the Registered Dietitian and QualifiedExercise Professional, with whom program participantsinteract.

InitiatedThe number of participants who complete the Appointment Call.Contact:

Obese: In children, having a body mass index measurement above the 97th percentile for age, sex, and height.

Overweight: In children, having a body mass index measurement between the 85th and 97th percentiles for age, sex, and height.

Participants:The children/adolescents and their parents/guardians are collectively
considered the program participants.

Primary Care	Children and families who enroll in the program are
Provider	encouraged to visit their primary care provider after
Follow-Up:	completing the program calls (approx. 6-months after referral.)
	Measures taken upon referral to the program are repeated at
	this follow-up appointment. Another primary care provider follow-
	up is recommended one-year after that (approx. 18-months
	after referral.)
Primary Care	Children and adolescents who have been referred by their
Provider	primary care provider, family physician, pediatrician, specialist,
Referrals:	and/or other allied health professional.
Program Calls:	A total of seven weekly phone calls made by Program
	staff to participants. Materials cover the topic-based
	curriculum developed by Program staff.
	[Approx. 60 minutes each]
Program	The total number of Primary Care Provider Referrals plus the total
Referrals:	number of Self-Referrals to the program plus referrals received from
	the ShapedownBC and MEND programs.
Propriety:	In reference to standards for program evaluation, meaning to behave legally, ethically, and with regard for the welfare of those involved and those affected.

Resource Package: Retention Rate:	The second set of written materials mailed to program participants. After specific needs are identified in the assessment call, appropriate written information (e.g. tip sheets, guidelines, activity sheets, etc.) are sent to the family. Written materials can be used as a reference throughout the program. Calculated as the number of participants who have not Withdrawn divided by the number of participants who Started Program.
Rural and Remote Areas:	Small towns, villages, and other populated areas with less than 1,000 individuals according to the current census.
Self-Referrals:	Children/adolescents and their parent/guardian who have contacted the program directly to seek counselling, without a formal referral.
Started Program:	The number of participants who complete the Appointment Call.
Telehealth/ Telemedicine:	Terms used interchangeably to describe clinical support designed to overcome geographic barriers between care providers and consumers in different locations. The purpose of telehealth and/or telemedicine is to improve health outcomes using varying communication technologies.

Utility:	In reference to standards for program evaluation: meaning to serve the
	information needs of the intended users.
Welcome	The first set of written materials sent to program participants. The
Package:	package includes several written questionnaires to be completed
	by the child and his or her parent/guardian. Written consent and
	assent to participate in the evaluation is also included. All
	materials may be returned to HLBC using the enclosed self-addressed
	stamped envelope.
Withdrawn:	Participants who cease communication with the Program for any
	reason before completing the weekly Program Calls.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my thanks to Dr. Shannon Bredin for her support and assistance throughout this project. I would also like to express my gratitude to members of the Cognitive and Behavioral Learning Laboratory and the Cardiovascular Physiology and Rehabilitation Laboratory, with special thanks to Jean Buckler for her support and assistance. I am grateful to committee member, Dr. Tanis Mihalynuk for her encouragement, support, and guidance. Additional thanks are owed to committee member, Dr. Darren Warburton. I am also very grateful to the children, families, Program staff, and physicians who participated in this program evaluation, and to the Childhood Obesity Foundation for its financial support.

Dedication

For my family.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Overweight and obesity among children have been a growing problem in North America for the past several decades³. Global rates of obesity among children across the globe are also prompting concern⁴. There are often numerous health-related issues that accompany overweight and obesity in children, and many children with excess weight in early life will remain overweight or obese throughout the lifespan^{5,6,7}. The pace at which the prevalence of overweight and obesity has grown has created the need for accessible, evidence-based, intervention programs. While many interventions have been designed and implemented, barriers may still exist for families when trying to access these programs. For example, time commitments, cost, or geographic distance from services may prevent families from participating in intervention $programs^{8,9,10,11}$. One strategy to address the accessibility of programs for children, teens, and parents has been to incorporate electronic forms of communication using telehealth. Telehealth has been integrated into programs in the form of supplemental support, monitoring, and/or content delivery $^{12-15}$. By utilizing telehealth to provide such services, practitioners are able to expand their reach, potentially reduce their costs, and better monitor their clients and patients¹⁶.

The effectiveness of in-person and telehealth interventions for obesity treatment in children is an area of significant research interest. The effectiveness of an intervention refers to one's ability to determine its impact under real world settings¹. This contrasts with the term, 'efficacy', which refers to the assessment of an intervention under ideal conditions specific to the intervention or trial¹⁷. Recent recommendations from the Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care have argued that behavioural intervention programs are the preferred

course of treatment for children with overweight or obesity¹⁸, so documenting and reporting their effectiveness is of great value. Systematic reviews of in-person treatment programs for overweight and obesity in children differ in their approaches. For example, some have explored diet versus diet plus physical activity approaches¹⁹, while some have compared pharmacological versus behavioural interventions^{20,21}. Across intervention types, some common themes have emerged. There are often modest improvements observed in the shortterm (i.e., improvements in diet or physical activity, small to moderate reductions in BMI), with a likelihood that some or most of those improvements will wane with time^{19,20,22}. While a systematic review of telehealth utilization in pediatric obesity treatment was conducted in 2012²³, synthesis of the information was largely focused on feasibility and lessons learned from early implementations of telehealth programs. A comprehensive summary of the effectiveness of telehealth in pediatric obesity treatment is still lacking, due to a paucity of outcomes data for these programs. The following thesis presents information on the development, implementation, and outcomes of an innovative and novel telehealth program for pediatric obesity, the HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids.

As part of a larger family health initiative, the province of British Columbia (Canada) launched a behavioural lifestyle intervention program for children with overweight or obesity in the Spring of 2015. The HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids (the Program) was unique in its ability to operate primarily from a telehealth platform. The Program began with a referral (from a physician, the family itself, or another obesity intervention program), proceeded with a telephone-based assessment to determine the client's needs, seven weekly phone calls to deliver healthy lifestyle counselling, and a

follow-up at Program completion. A postulated strength of the Program was that it is an interdisciplinary intervention employing a qualified exercise professional (QEP) and registered dietitians working together to assess children and teens, design and deliver individualized lifestyle programming, and track their progress. As part of implementing the Program, a comprehensive program evaluation was designed and integrated from its implementation. Because of the unique structure of the Program, a mixed model of evaluation was used. Some information was obtained through the objective reporting of referring physicians who could see patients in person, some from questions administered over the telephone, and some from paper questionnaires mailed back and forth between the Program and its participants. Information obtained from the Program in its pilot implementation phase included the demographic, anthropometric, health-related, and behavioural information from children, teens, and parents who enrolled in the Program and gave permission for their data to be used in the evaluation.

Specific measures included health information for the child, provided by the referring physician, partner program, or self-referred family. These measures included: health history, anthropometric measurements (height, weight, waist circumference), and blood pressure. Participating parents completed an internally-developed demographic questionnaire, assessing household income, geographic location, ethnicity of family members, parental education, and work status. The child and/or their parent also provided information on the self- or parent-reported quality, quantity, and patterns of the child's diet using an internally-developed dietary tool, and clinical eating behaviours, as assessed by the Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire for Children^{24,25}. The

child's self- or parent-reported physical activity and sedentary habits were measured using the Godin-Shephard Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire²⁶ and a series of individual questions asking participants to estimate their time spent in active versus sedentary pursuits. Self- or parent-reported sleep for the child was assessed using an internally-developed sleep questionnaire (adapted from the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index²⁷). Measures of the child's self-perception and relative strengths and difficulties were measured using the Harter Self-Perception Profile²⁸ and Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire²⁹, respectively.

Therefore, the purposes of this research were to first, describe the population of children and families referred to a novel telehealth program for obesity treatment, and second, to assess the effectiveness of that program in its ability to produce behavioural and clinical changes in participating children and families across the program's initial phase of implementation (~24 months). It was hypothesized that this program would: 1) receive referrals for children with complex healthcare needs, 2) improve access to healthcare services for individuals with barriers to receiving traditional in-person care, 3) improve participants' healthy lifestyle (i.e. diet and physical activity) behaviours, and 4) that if there were sustained improvements in participants' healthy lifestyle behaviours, there would be improvements in participants' clinical outcomes.

This research has a significant impact for practitioners in child obesity management, researchers in pediatric obesity and in telehealth, decision-makers at the healthcare administration level, and users of these healthcare services. The current and projected

prevalence of child obesity present major challenges to individuals and to healthcare providers and systems^{4,7}. Evidence-based solutions are critical to begin addressing this issue.

1.1 Overview of Thesis

The thesis document consists of seven chapters. The contributors and outcomes associated with overweight or obesity in a pediatric population are discussed in Chapter 2 to provide background on the issue of overweight and obesity among children and youth. Chapter 3 provides a narrative summary of telehealth programs in the research literature addressing overweight and obesity in children at the time of Program implementation. This information was utilized during development and implementation of the Program evaluation. Details on the development and structure of the Program are presented in Chapter 4. The baseline characteristics generated from participants consenting to the Program evaluation are reported in Chapter 5 and describe demographic, anthropometric, and health-related characteristics of children and families prior to receiving the intervention. Outcomes for the children and teens enrolled in the Program evaluation are described in Chapter 6. This information is meant to reflect the effectiveness of the Program in achieving its intended goals of initiating and supporting healthy behaviour change. Based on the data reported in Chapter 6, a series of conclusions about the Program and suggestions for its future development and operation are detailed in Chapter 7.

Chapter 2: Overweight and Obesity in Children

This chapter provides an overview of the many contributors to and consequences of excess weight in early life. This information provides background information on the core issue of the thesis: overweight and obesity in a pediatric population. This chapter discusses causative and correlative factors related to overweight and obesity ranging from the intrauterine environment through childhood and adolescence. The outcomes of overweight or obesity during the early years of growth and development are also discussed.

2.1 The Issue of Overweight and Obesity in Children

Overweight and obesity in children has been referred to as an epidemic³⁰, pandemic³¹, a moral crisis and a public health crisis³². It is estimated that more than 107 million children are now living with obesity worldwide, and are experiencing serious health consequences in childhood and risks to their future health and longevity³¹. The number of children with excess weight increases when children with overweight are included in these figures, and nearly one in three children in Canada right now has overweight or obesity³³. The rates of obesity in children have been rising over the past several decades and are projected to continue rising in the coming decades⁷. In a recent statistical model of future obesity prevalence, researchers suggested that for children who are 2-years old now, nearly 60% will have obesity when they are adults and approximately half of those individuals will acquire obesity while they are still a child⁷. Considering that these projections exclude overweight, the future prevalence rates of overweight and obesity are cause for great concern.

Numerous treatment and intervention options have been implemented and studied, as healthcare providers, researchers, and many other stakeholders look for ways to curb a serious public health issue. In developing the intervention discussed herein, the many factors associated with and/or contributing to excess weight and childhood were reviewed and are discussed in the subsequent sections.

2.2 Defining Overweight and Obesity

There are varying standards for defining overweight and obesity in children and youth³⁴. Across this thesis, overweight and obesity are defined using the World Health Organization's Growth Charts for Canada. Overweight is designated as a body mass index measurement between the 85th and 97th percentile for age, sex, and height. Obesity is classified as having a body mass index measurement above the 97th percentile³⁵. As is the standard in this field, person-first language is also used throughout the thesis when discussing individuals with overweight or obesity. As an example, person-first language requires that the young people discussed herein are never described as "overweight children" or "obese youth", but rather "children with overweight" or "youth with obesity"³⁶.

2.3 Contributing Factors

The following section describes a series of characteristics that have been shown to correlate with the presence of overweight or obesity or to have a causative effect in acquiring the medical condition. Some factors remain correlates rather than causative factors due to the

difficulty of conducting rigorous, controlled research in fetuses, newborns, and young children or of isolating factors like race or ethnicity into a single variable.

2.3.1 Birth Weight and Catch-Up Growth

Birth weight among newborns is often influenced by the intrauterine environment, and may reflect certain aspects of the mother's health during pregnancy. Low birth weight, meaning that a newborn is below the 10th percentile for weight, has been attributed to a number of factors, including but not limited to: maternal cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, depression, or certain nutrient deficiencies during pregnancy^{37,38}. Low birth weight has also been linked to a number of future health risks for newborns, like impaired growth, certain illnesses, and some neurodevelopmental issues³⁹. Similarly, infants who are large for gestational age (LGA), or above the 90th percentile for weight, may also reflect aspects of the mother's health. For example, mothers with impaired glucose tolerance display an increased risk of having infants who are LGA 40. Large for gestational age birth weight is also indicative of an increased risk for future health issues. Evidence shows that LGA infants who are born to mothers with gestational diabetes are at an increased risk of developing metabolic syndrome in childhood⁴¹. Infants who are LGA may also be at an increased risk for acquiring symptoms of metabolic syndrome when born to mothers with obesity who have impaired glucose tolerance (but do not necessarily meet the criteria for a diagnosis of diabetes). Other evidence has suggested that these infants may be at an increased risk for diabetes and obesity later in life, even when born to mothers with no complications⁴². In addition to the risks related to metabolic syndrome, atypical high birth weight is also independently linked to obesity at age seven⁴³.

It is important to note, however, that birth weight is not the only early anthropometric measure to consider in terms of future risk for overweight or obesity. There is a body of literature supporting the significance of "catch-up growth", a period of rapid growth in early life, which often occurs in response to a restrictive intrauterine environment or illness⁴⁴. Children who display catch-up growth in the first two years of life have been shown to display higher body mass, body weight, and body fat at age 5 when compared to peers that do not exhibit rapid catch-up growth⁴⁴. The mechanisms by which this period of rapid growth influences later health risks are unclear, but may be explained by the fetal origins hypothesis⁴⁵. This hypothesis posits that many health conditions that appear later in life are resultant from an individual's time in utero, and in the nutritional environment that was present during gestation⁴⁶. However, the fetal origins hypothesis is a matter of debate and is subject to many confounding variables that infants and children experience both pre- and postnatally⁴⁷.

2.3.2 Breastfeeding

One of the earliest correlates to the potential for overweight and obesity in childhood is the practice of breastfeeding. Large reviews of the literature indicate that breastfeeding infants creates a small, but consistent and significant protective factor against pediatric overweight and obesity⁴⁸. This relationship also appears to display a dose-response relationship, wherein the longer an infant is breastfed through early life, the stronger the protective factor⁴⁹.

The mechanisms by which breastfeeding is thought to decrease the likelihood of early weight issues are not entirely clear, but several ideas have been proposed. Some literature suggests a "programming" effect on infant metabolism. Other researchers have proposed a behavioral mechanism, whereby parents and infants will rely more heavily on infants' satiety cues for initiation and cessation of breastfeeding. This contrasts with bottle-fed infants, who may be encouraged to eat past a point of satiety by parents who wish to achieve a certain number of ounces at each feeding. Overriding these innate feeding cues is thought to persist into childhood, potentially underpinning excess pediatric weight⁵⁰.

The uncertainty surrounding a potential causal relationship is largely due to a number of confounding factors, including: birth weight, parental weight, parental smoking, dietary factors, physical activity, and socioeconomic status⁴⁸. There are also factors that influence a parent's decision to breastfeed, which may have an interaction with a child's weight trajectory. For example, working mothers who must return to work early are more likely to breastfeed for a shorter duration than women who are able to stay at home for longer periods of time. Mothers with higher levels of educational attainment are also more likely to breastfeed their children⁵¹. Maternal work and education status both have established relationships with pediatric weight^{52,53}. Rates of breastfeeding also tend to differ among ethnic and racial minorities⁵⁴. The inability to adequately control for a multitude of factors in infancy means that establishing a definitive causal relationship is unlikely.
2.3.3 Race and Ethnicity

Disparities in the prevalence of overweight and obesity are well established across ethnic and racial lines. Non-white populations in both the United States and Canada experience disproportionately high prevalence rates of pediatric overweight and obesity^{55,56,57}. However, attributing these differences directly to race or ethnicity would be inappropriate, as race and ethnicity represent a complex interaction of social, economic, cultural, and genetic factors. While disparate prevalence rates have been established according to race or ethnicity, the drivers behind these disparities are more complicated to document.

The terms 'race' and 'ethnicity' often vary in meaning from study to study, based on how researchers have chosen to define and measure the concepts. Both race and ethnicity are fluid constructs, which continue to evolve as an increasing number of individuals define themselves as mixed race and as cultural practices evolve across generations⁵⁸. Due to the complex and shifting nature of race and ethnicity, identifying the independent contribution of these factors to overweight or obesity becomes a difficult endeavour. This matter is further complicated by the tendency toward cross sectional designs in studies examining the relationship between race and pediatric weight^{59–61}. There is an added layer of complexity when one considers the effects that historical and modern discrimination have had on ethnic and racial minorities.

Some of the disparities in prevalence of childhood overweight or obesity that emerge among different racial groups are attributed to higher prevalence rates of established risk factors. Compared to white counterparts in the United States, African American and Hispanic

mothers showed higher levels of maternal depression and lower frequency of breastfeeding⁶². Infants born to African American and Hispanic mothers also tended to exhibit higher rates of catch-up growth and daily sleep levels that did not meet current recommendations⁶². Other risk factors that emerge in early childhood which may contribute to disproportionate prevalence rates of childhood overweight and obesity among Hispanic and African American children include: higher consumption of sugar sweetened beverages, increased intake of fast food, and a higher frequency of televisions in the bedroom^{63,64,65,66}.

When examining the disparities in prevalence of childhood overweight and obesity among Aboriginal children in Canada, an ecological model has been proposed⁶⁷. While research has established deficiencies in physical activity and dietary overconsumption as contributors to the issue^{68,69}, the ecological model also encompasses the historical, societal, environmental, and cultural influences on a child's health⁷⁰. This model illustrates the historical factors that still influence Aboriginal children's opportunities for healthy foods, opportunities for physical activity, and available healthcare.

Examining ethnic and racial disparities in childhood overweight and obesity requires a multidisciplinary lens. While identifying risk factors that may contribute to the increased risk for pediatric weight issues is important in structuring prevention or intervention efforts, the larger historical context of these health inequities must be considered, as well.

2.3.4 Socioeconomic Status

Socioeconomic status (SES) typically represents a combination of income, occupation, and education. Socioeconomic status is often used to describe a person or group of people's social class or standing. While there are widely utilized tools for measuring SES, they most often rely on self-reported measures of household income and maternal education. Unfortunately, these measures do not account for important factors that would also contribute to a family's true socioeconomic situation. For example, existing wealth, material goods, access to resources, and support mechanisms are often unaccounted for in measuring SES. Nonetheless, low-SES is often cited as a risk factor for developing overweight or obesity in childhood^{55,71}.

The relationship between SES and pediatric overweight and obesity is complex, and is in fact a representation of the extent to which the SES of a child's family influences that child's weight status. In the United States, low-SES has often been linked to increased rates of childhood overweight and obesity. At one point, this relationship made the US a global anomaly in comparison to other developed nations where overweight and obesity were only observed among wealthier citizens⁷². The inverse relationship between SES and childhood weight in the US is often attributed to the low cost of high energy density foods, reduced availability of healthy foods, environmental limitations to physical activity, and restricted access to health care among the poor^{73,74}.

2.3.4.1 Income

Two aspects of SES that appear to exert a significant influence on pediatric weight status are family income and maternal work status. Large national data sets in the United States show that pediatric obesity rates are increasing among children of all income groups, but that the risk of becoming obese in childhood is significantly greater for children of low-income families⁷⁵. Children from low-income households also experience higher prevalence rates of severe obesity⁷⁶. In addition to the risks identified at the household level, community poverty rates may also influence a child's likelihood of becoming overweight⁷⁷. The extent to which poverty correlates with pediatric overweight and obesity also differs when examined by race or ethnicity. Data from the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) (1999-2004) has shown an inverse trend between income and pediatric weight among White and Mexican-American children, but a reversal in the trend among African American girls, who tended to show higher levels of obesity with higher family income⁷⁸. Newer NHANES data (2005-2008) showed no significant trends in prevalence of overweight or obesity and income among African-American or Mexican-American boys and girls, but a significant relationship between low-income and rising obesity rates among white boys and girls^{79,56.}

The relationship between income-level and childhood overweight or obesity in Canadian children is often examined using a child's neighborhood as an indicator of income. Similar to findings in the US, Canadian children in low-income or average-income neighborhoods are more likely to be overweight or obese when compared with their peers who live in high-income neighborhoods^{80, 81,82,83}.

2.3.4.2 Maternal Work Status

Over the past several decades, employment status among mothers has changed significantly. There are a greater percentage of households with two working parents, and women have increased their presence in the workforce⁸⁴. This shift in maternal work status has been cited as a potential contributor to the rise in overweight and obesity among children⁸⁵. Research has documented a positive relationship between the number of hours worked by a mother and the likelihood that her child may become overweight or obese^{86,87}. The effect seems to be especially powerful for women of a high SES⁸⁷.

The increase in a child's risk of acquiring overweight or obesity has been attributed to several unintentional consequences of mothers increasingly working outside the home. Children with working mothers tend to watch more television than children whose mothers are not employed outside the home⁸⁷. Working mothers also tend to cook less at home, and children with working parents will tend to eat more prepared foods⁵². Children with working parents may also be at increased risk of overweight or obesity when they are placed into center-based care in comparison to children who are cared for by a relative or nanny⁸⁸.

2.3.5 Parental Weight Status

Parental weight status has been identified as a powerful indicator of a child's risk for becoming overweight or obese. In one often-cited study, researchers found that parental obesity more than doubles the risk of a child becoming overweight or obese, especially for children under age ten⁶. Researchers posited a combination of shared genetic and environmental factors as the driving forces, however the study was limited by its racial

homogeneity (the sample was predominantly white)⁶. Parental obesity also appeared to influence children's risk of becoming overweight or obese in longitudinal data obtained from a sample of Australian children and families⁸⁹. A strong relationship between parents with high BMIs and children with high BMIs was also observed in a large cross-section of German children and families⁹⁰. Cross-sectional data of a large Chinese sample showed similar trends, with children of two parents with obesity being more than three times as likely to become obese when compared to children of healthy weight parents⁹¹.

2.3.6 Diet

2.3.6.1 Food Manufacturing and Marketing

Prevalence rates of childhood overweight and obesity have risen over the past several decades³, and the food landscape has also been undergoing significant change. In the United States, changes in agricultural subsidies have shifted the costs of certain foods. Corn, wheat, and soy growers are subsidized by federal funds, which incentivize farmers to grow those crops. This keeps supply high and costs to consumers low. However, fruit and vegetable growers do not always receive the same financial incentives, and these crops become relatively less abundant and more expensive. In the United States, two-thirds of farmland is planted with corn, wheat, or soy; in contrast, less than five percent of farmlands are planted with fruits and vegetables (USDA Farm Services Agency, Published Data).

These government policies are among the drivers behind an inverse relationship between calorie density and calorie cost. This means that many processed food products which contain corn, wheat, and soy, have a relatively high energy content and low cost. These foods

have also been historically resistant to inflation⁹². Meanwhile, fresh fruits and vegetables are often of a lower energy content and higher cost. Foods in the lowest quintiles of energy density (mostly fruits and vegetables) have undergone drastic increases in cost across the past several decades, especially in comparison to the most energy dense foods, which are typically highly processed and often contain higher proportions of fat and sugar⁹².

While the low cost of these energy rich foods is one driver behind their prevalence, another is the way in which they are marketed. In the absence of any regulation on marketing directly to children, food has become the most frequently advertised item during children's television programming⁹³. The foods featured in these advertisements often tend to be foods with low nutritional value and high sugar content⁹³. Evidence has shown that these advertisements do have an effect on children's preferences and food requests, as well as parents' purchases^{94,95}. The American Psychological Association supports legislation restricting food marketing to children under 8 years of age, as young children lack the cognitive ability to appropriately understand an advertisement's persuasive intent. The Canadian government also announced a decision to restrict food marketing to children in 2016, but has since reevaluated its position⁹⁶. In both the US and Canada, large food manufacturers and distributors have successfully prevented the implementation of these policies.

2.3.6.2 Meal Structure

In addition to the importance of a meal's dietary composition are the circumstances around which family meals are eaten. When parents are present for the evening meal, children tend to eat more fruits and vegetables, and consume fewer sugar-sweetened beverages^{97,98}.

However, many families now have two working parents and eating the evening meal as a family may be hindered by busy schedules⁵². Television-viewing habits during mealtime also have a relationship with diet choices. Families who typically watched television during their meals tended to eat more traditional 'junk foods' and fewer fruits and vegetables⁹⁹. Television viewing during mealtime also resulted in overconsumption among children, due to a disruption in normal satiety cues¹⁰⁰.

Family meal structure appears to have shifted over the years. Evidence suggests that the amount of time spent on meal preparation has significantly declined across decades¹⁰¹. At the same time, consumption of pre-prepared meals and frequency of eating outside the home have increased¹⁰¹. Not only do ultra-processed foods and restaurant foods tend to be higher in salt, sugar, and fat and come in large serving sizes, families are also losing the physical activity that stems from shopping for, preparing, and cooking meals themselves¹⁰². This type of physical activity is referred to as non-exercise activity thermogenesis and is discussed in greater detail in Section 2.2.11.

2.3.6.3 Sugar-Sweetened Beverages

Children and adolescents view hundreds of television advertisements for sugary drinks each year¹⁰³. Trends in consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages (SSB) have shifted upward in the past several decades. One study indicated that between the late 1970's and late 1990's, children had increased their SSB consumption by 48% and that mean intake of soft drinks had nearly doubled⁶⁵. Other literature indicated that between 1989 and 2008, there was a 60%

increase in the number of calories from SSB consumed by children, and the number of children who consumed SSB also rose¹⁰⁴.

A prospective investigation of the interaction between SSB intake and BMI showed that both the baseline level of SSB consumption and the change in SSB consumption across the study were independently associated with high or rising BMI levels¹⁰⁵. A large independent systematic review of SSB intake among children was conducted, which included crosssectional, prospective cohort, and experimental studies. The findings suggested evidence of a positive relationship between SSB intake and BMI, and an independent contribution of SSB to weight gain¹⁰⁶. The authors suggested that the combined evidence of SSB's influence on BMI warranted public health intervention. Conversely, there is a well-cited meta-analysis of SSB consumption using longitudinal or randomized controlled studies, which showed that the effect of SSB on BMI was negligible¹⁰⁷. However, it is important to acknowledge that the research center producing this particular investigation had received funding from both the Coca-Cola CompanyTM and PepsiCoTM, and that one author accepted a position at the American Beverage Association shortly after the paper's publication. In general, evidence suggests that reducing a child's intake of SSB is one method in assisting children who are overweight or obese better manage their body weight^{104,108}.

2.3.7 Physical Activity

There is a general consensus that children are not currently meeting guidelines for daily physical activity (PA)^{109,110,111}. Some general news sources are also inclined to say that children are much less active now than previous generations¹¹². While evidence supports that

low levels of physical activity are commonly observed among children, there are no adequate historical sources to provide evidence to support the notion of a drastic downward trend in physical activity among children.

In Canada, accelerometer-based PA data from a large national sample of Canadian children was collected and analyzed via The Canadian Health Measures Survey (2007-2009). While PA guidelines are subject to much debate among experts, outcomes data was analyzed in reference to national recommendations for at least 60-minutes of PA per day. When using these guidelines, only 7% of children met the recommended levels of PA. However, 44% of children met the criteria for being physically active on at least 3 days per week¹⁰⁹. A similar evaluation was done in the United States, wherein accelerometry data was analyzed in reference to recommendations that children achieve 60 minutes of PA on most days of the week¹¹¹. Using this reference point, 42% of American children were considered to meet recommended levels of PA, achieving 60 minutes or more on at least 5 days each week. In both American and Canadian children, there are trends suggesting that children become less active as they progress into adolescence, and that boys tend to be more active than girls. Irrespective, low levels of PA seem to be especially prevalent among boys and girls with overweight or obesity¹¹³. In a large, international, systematic review of PA and diet measures, PA and sedentary behaviour were most strongly related to elevated BMI¹¹⁴. However, the relationship between BMI and physical activity levels is subject to many influential factors. In a review of physical activity correlates, a series of factors (see Table 1) were found to be significantly associated with children's levels of PA and may represent points of focus for prevention or intervention efforts.

Factor	Young Boys	Adolescent Boys	Young Girls	Adolescent Girls		
					Sex	Х
Ethnicity		Х		Х		
Age		X*		X*		
Perceived Athletic		x		x		
Confidence						
Parental Overweight Status	Х		Х			
Physical Activity Preferences	Х		Х			
Intention to Be Active	Х		Х			
Perceived Barriers	Х		Х			
Intentions		Х		X		
Depression		X*		X*		
Previous Physical Activity	Х	Х	Х	X		
Healthy Diet	Х		Х			
Program/Facility Access	Х		Х			
Time Spent Outdoors	Х		Х			
Community Sports	Х	Х	Х	X		
Sensation Seeking	Х	Х	Х	X		
Sedentary After School and	X*	x*	x*	x*		
on Weekends						
Parent Support		Х		X		
Support from Others		Х		X		
Sibling Physical Activity		X		x		
Direct Help from Parents		X		x		
Opportunities to Exercise		Х		X		
*Indicates an inverse relationship						
<i>Table adapted from Trost et al.</i> ¹¹³						

Table 1. Correlates of Physical Activity in Children and Adolescents

One potential limitation in generating a knowledge base for childhood PA is the means by which PA is measured. Although accelerometry is becoming more available at the population level, some large data sets still rely on self-reports of PA. Self-reports for a number of health measures are subject to over- or under- reporting, and may be influenced by desires to meet expected norms¹¹⁵. Accelerometry has limitations too, which include variations due to placement area of the device, adherence to wearing the device, and the epoch length at which the device is collecting movement information¹¹⁶. Self-reports of PA and accelerometry data may also fail to account for certain types of activity. For example, small amounts of non-purposeful physical activity (sometimes referred to as non-exercise activity thermogenesis) may not be captured in a physical activity assessment tool.

Although data on non-exercise activity thermogenesis (NEAT) is scant among children, NEAT represents significant energy expenditure among adults. Even in active adults, NEAT often accounts for more daily energy expenditure than does purposeful physical activity (i.e., exercise)¹¹⁷. Non-exercise activity thermogenesis behaviors include all PA that is not eating, sleeping, or exercising, and may include active transportation, changes in body posture, and even fidgeting. It should be noted however, that equivalent activities could be either be considered NEAT or purposeful PA, based on the individual's intention. For example, an individual who bikes to work each day in order to improve their physical fitness or overall health would be engaging in purposeful PA, while an individual who bikes to work because it is their only mode of transportation, and is not biking with the intention to improve their health, is engaging in NEAT.

In one pilot study, NEAT behaviors were measured among children with overweight or obesity who were enrolled in a school-based physical activity program. Longitudinal data suggested that increasing purposeful PA through the program increased NEAT levels throughout the rest of the day, in the classroom, and at home (Unpublished data – Lasinsky MA thesis). This may be one yet unexplored benefit to increasing PA among children with elevated BMIs.

2.3.8 Sedentary Behaviour

Health promotion efforts for children have typically encouraged more active play and increased daily physical activity. Until recently, health promotion has often been silent on the importance of reducing sedentary time. Evidence now seems to point to the clear effects of sedentary time on health outcomes for children, likely through the role that sedentary time plays in displacing physical activity¹¹⁸. Sedentary behaviours represent a health risk to all populations regardless of physical fitness, and negative outcomes from sedentary behaviors are seen even in elite athletes¹¹⁹. Sedentary time is a necessary part of most individuals' daily schedule, but as sedentary behaviours become more routine a person moves toward becoming physically inactive. In 2010, the World Health Organization cited physical inactivity as the fourth leading risk factor for global mortality, which ranked even higher than obesity, which was ranked fifth¹²⁰.

Next to sleeping, the majority of sedentary time is spent watching television¹⁰⁹. As such, the amount of time spent watching television is often used as a proxy measure of sedentary

behaviours. Previous literature has displayed a dose-response relationship between hours of television watching and likelihood of being overweight¹²¹. A large systematic review, which examined the role that sedentary time played in a child's health suggested that higher levels of sedentary time (most frequently assessed by hours spent watching television) were associated with: lower levels of physical fitness, higher levels of body fat, reduced self-esteem, and lower academic achievement¹⁰⁹. However, these findings must be interpreted carefully as there are a number of other factors associated with pediatric overweight or obesity that may mediate the relationship between sedentary time and measures of self-esteem or academic achievement. In general, high quality evidence supports reductions in TV-watching as a means to improving health outcomes for children with overweight¹²².

2.3.9 Sleep

The importance of adequate sleep in childhood has often been framed in terms of its relationship to appropriate growth and development. More recent literature has highlighted the interaction of children's sleep behaviors and body weight/composition. Overall, findings suggest that lower levels of sleep are correlated with higher BMI levels and higher adiposity in children^{123,124}, although the mechanisms underlying this relationship are still being investigated¹²⁵.

A large meta-analysis of cross-sectional studies confirmed a consistent relationship between lack of sleep and likelihood of a child acquiring overweight or obesity¹²⁶. Because of the cross-sectional design of the included studies, examining causality is not possible, but there were several proposed mechanisms throughout the included literature. For example, a

hormonal response to shortened sleep has been proposed, wherein levels of leptin and ghrelin are affected by a child's sleep¹²⁷. Alterations to leptin and ghrelin, the primary satiety and hunger hormones respectively, may cause increases in appetite and subsequent overeating. Other researchers have proposed an inflammatory mechanism driving the relationship between inadequate sleep and overweight or obesity¹²⁸. Finally, one must consider whether or not poor sleep is an indicator of other unhealthy lifestyle habits, which may in fact better explain the demonstrated relationship between sleep and weight.

In addition to the relationship observed between sleep and body mass, is the relationship between sleep and physical activity. Literature shows that children who are more physically active during the day are likely to show better sleep patterns than children who spend more time in sedentary pursuits¹²⁹. Similarly, children who exhibit more sedentary behaviours display lower levels of total sleep than children who achieve recommended levels of physical activity¹³⁰.

2.4 Comorbidities

The following is a list of established outcomes associated with acquiring overweight or obesity in early life. This list includes disruptions to metabolic health, as well as social-emotional indicators of health and wellbeing.

2.4.1 Metabolic Syndrome in Children

Initially, definitions of metabolic syndrome in children varied across the literature^{131–135}. In 2007, the International Diabetes Foundation (IDF) convened an expert panel to develop a

uniform definition for metabolic syndrome in children¹³⁶. The IDF describes metabolic syndrome as "a cluster of the most dangerous risk factors for type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease"¹³⁷. Based on available evidence, a diagnosis of metabolic syndrome in childhood is only appropriate for children older than 6 and younger than 16. The essential component of metabolic syndrome among children is abdominal obesity (as determined by waist circumference), but a diagnosis involves other markers of metabolic health, as well. These criteria are outlined in Table 2 for children and adolescents as it relates to waist circumference, triglycerides, HDL-C, blood pressure, and glucose measures. While the IDF indicates a diagnosis of metabolic syndrome when a child between 6 and 16 displays abdominal obesity and at least two factors (Table 2), it is important to note that these clinical signs may occur independently in children with overweight or obesity, outside the context of metabolic syndrome. In a systematic review of the prevalence of metabolic syndrome in children, the cluster of risk factors was found in 3.3% of the total population of children, 11.9% of children designated as overweight, and in 29.2% of children classified as obese¹³⁸.

 Table 2. International Diabetes Foundation Consensus Definition of Metabolic Syndrome in Children and Adolescents (Adapted from Zimmet et al., 2007)

The International Diabetes Foundation Consensus Definition of Metabolic Syndrome in								
Children and Adolescents								
Age Group (y)	Obesity (WC)	Triglycerides	HDL-C	Blood Pressure	Glucose (mmol/L) or diagnosed T2DM			
6 to <10	$\geq 90^{\text{th}}$ percentile	Metabolic syndrome cannot be diagnosed, but further measurements should be made if there is a family history of metabolic syndrome, T2DM, dyslipidemia, cardiovascular disease, hypertension, and/or obesity.						
10 to <16 Metabolic Syndrome	$\geq 90^{\text{th}}$ percentile or adult cut-off if lower	\geq 1.7 mmol/L or \geq 150 mg/dL	<1.03 mmol/L or <40 mg/dL	Systolic ≥ 130 mmHg Diastolic ≥ 85 mmHg	\geq 5.6 mmol/L or 100 mg/dL (If known T2DM or \geq 5.6 mmol/L, recommend OGTT)			
 Use existing IDF criteria for adults, i.e.: Central obesity (defined as WC ≥ 94 cm for Europid men and ≥ 80 cm for Europid women, with ethnicity specific values for other groups), plus any two of the following four factors: Raised TG: ≥ 1.7 mmol/L Reduced HDL-C: < 1.03 mmol/L (<40 mg/dL) in males and < 1.29 mmol/L (<50 mg/dL) in females, or specific treatment for these lipid abnormalities Elevated blood pressure: systolic BP ≥ 130 mmHg or diastolic BP ≥ 85 mmHg, or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension Impaired fasting glycemia: fasting plasma glucose = 5.6 mmol/L (≥ 100 mg/dL), or previously diagnosed T2DM 								
WC: waist circumference; HDL-C: high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; T2DM: type 2 diabetes mellitus; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; TG: triglycerides								

2.4.1.1 Metabolic Syndrome: Abdominal Obesity

The International Diabetes Federation relies on abdominal obesity as the cornerstone of a pediatric diagnosis for metabolic syndrome. Abdominal obesity, a representation of excess visceral fat, is measured via waist circumference (WC). The WC percentiles used by the IDF have been developed by Fernandez and colleagues (2004) in a large multiethnic sample of children. The literature suggests that as percentile for WC increases, insulin levels increase and insulin sensitivity decreases¹³⁹. A decision to use the 90th percentile as a cutoff point for determining abdominal obesity was based on the literature suggesting that children above the 90th percentile for WC had elevated risks for multiple symptoms of cardiovascular disease^{140,141}. However, using the 90th percentile as a cutoff point is based on limited evidence, and the IDF has recognized the need to reevaluate as new literature emerges¹³⁶.

An elevated WC represents an independent health risk factor for children with excess weight. In studies comparing children with obesity who had similar BMIs, those with higher visceral fat mass showed poorer insulin sensitivity^{142,143}. In a study examining young girls with obesity, it was visceral fat and not waist-to-hip ratio or subcutaneous fat, which was highly correlated with markers of insulin secretion and insulin resistance¹⁴⁴. Some literature has suggested that using a combination of BMI and WC may improve the specificity and sensitivity of detecting cardiovascular risk among children with overweight or obesity ¹⁴⁵. Yet other evidence suggests that WC is the best predictor of all risks for cardiovascular disease in both boys and girls, followed by waist-to-hip ratio, and then BMI¹⁴⁶.

2.4.1.2 Metabolic Syndrome: Dyslipidemia

Whereas abnormal levels of lipids in the blood (dyslipidemia) was once only a condition observed in adults, children with obesity are now exhibiting signs of the disease. High levels of triglycerides and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) and low levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) have been observed in children with obesity^{131,147}. A positive relationship between BMI and prevalence of dyslipidemia has been observed among children diagnosed as obese¹³¹.

Among children and youth with overweight or obesity, dyslipidemia has a tendency to cluster with other risk factors for cardiovascular disease, including hypertension and hyperglycemia¹⁴⁸. In combination with other risk factors for childhood MS, dyslipidemia has been associated with the extent of lesions in the aorta and coronary arteries and overall detriment to cardiovascular health in children with obesity¹⁴⁷. Prevalence of abnormal triglycerides or cholesterol levels appeared to be significantly higher in overweight girls when compared to overweight boys in a large national sample of children⁷⁸.

2.4.1.3 Metabolic Syndrome: Hypertension

Evidence has repeatedly shown higher prevalence rates of hypertension among children with a BMI above the 85th percentile when compared to children with a BMI below the 85th percentile^{78,149–151}. Children with overweight are roughly between 3 and 5 times more likely than their healthy-weight peers to exhibit signs of hypertension, and literature suggests a dose-response relationship between body mass and risk of hypertension¹⁵². Rosner and

colleagues (2000) have demonstrated that this relationship exists independently, even when race, gender, and age were considered¹⁴⁹.

There are several proposed mechanisms driving the relationship between hypertension and pediatric overweight/obesity. One commonly cited mechanism involves activation of the sympathetic nervous system, although insulin resistance and vascular changes have also been considered potential mediators. Hypertension is one of several symptoms that appear to cluster together and increase risk to cardiovascular health¹⁴⁸.

The literature has demonstrated the ability of physical activity to prevent and address hypertension in adults. Similar literature in children is less abundant, but there are several promising studies^{153–155}. While there is little evidence suggesting that physical activity can prevent hypertension in children with elevated BMIs, there is sufficient evidence to suggest that a physical activity intervention can decrease elevated blood pressure in these children^{154,156,153,155}. A review of this literature by Torrance and colleagues (2007) produced a recommendation of 40 minutes of physical activity on 3-5 days per week to achieve cardiovascular benefits from physical activity (conflicting with current Canadian recommendations for children's physical activity). While this literature has demonstrated the ability of physical activity to treat hypertension, it also shows that previous levels of hypertension are likely to return upon cessation of the activity intervention¹⁵⁷. This highlights the importance of creating sustainable opportunities for children to be active and exploring non-exercise activities as means to achieving physical activity.

2.4.1.4 Metabolic Syndrome: Impaired Glucose Tolerance

Prevalence rates of type II diabetes (T2DM) among children have varied between less than 1% and more than 5% in certain subsets of the population¹⁵⁸. This variation may reflect the disparities between different ethnic and racial groups. In North America, for example, there are disproportionately high rates for Native Americans and First Nations groups. Rates of impaired glucose tolerance, which does not yet meet the criteria for a diagnosis of T2DM, is more prevalent than T2DM itself among children and adolescents with obesity. Weiss et al. (2004) showed a relationship between BMI and markers of insulin resistance, where higher BMI in children correlated to higher prevalence of insulin resistance¹³¹. In a sample of children and adolescents with obesity, prevalence rates for impaired glucose tolerance of 25% and 21% respectively were observed¹⁵⁹. The same study suggested that beta-cell function was still preserved in young people with obesity who have T2DM, and that impaired glucose tolerance was a result of reduced insulin sensitivity. Evidence supports increased physical activity and decreased sedentary time as means to improving glucose tolerance and reducing insulin insensitivity^{158,160,161}.

2.4.2 Liver Dysfunction

In some samples of children with obesity, increased liver enzymes may be observed. Elevated liver enzymes may indicate some type of liver dysfunction¹⁶². Papandreu and colleagues (2007, p. 410) have distinguished liver conditions, most often collectively referred to as non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) as: "*a wide spectrum of liver diseases ranging from the most common one, fatty liver (accumulation of fat in the liver, also known as steatosis), to non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH, fat in the liver causing liver* *inflammation), to cirrhosis (irreversible, advanced scarring of the liver as a result of chronic inflammation of the liver).* ^{"163} The designation of "non-alcoholic" is indicative of the fact that these types of changes to liver tissue were once only common among adults, often due to prolonged alcohol consumption. Today, similar changes are seen in some children with obesity, and those changes are often described as an outcome of increased fat mass and hyperinsulinemia^{163,164}. However, incidence and prevalence rates of NAFLD in children are difficult to obtain, due to a lack of large population-based studies. True diagnosis of NAFLD requires a liver biopsy, which may also limit the availability of empirical evidence in children. Current treatment options for children often involve gradual weight loss and/or medication¹⁶³.

2.4.3 Bullying and Stigmatization

The deleterious effects of bullying have been the focus of increased media attention as of late. New forms of bullying have emerged with the widespread use of electronic communications and social media platforms among young people. Bullying can take a variety of forms, including: relational bullying (i.e., withdrawing friendship or spreading rumors), overt bullying (i.e., name-calling or physical violence), and cyber bullying (i.e., harassment via social media)¹⁶⁵. Children with overweight or obesity appear to experience bullying behaviours to a greater extent than their typical weight peers. Increases in BMI correlate with an increased frequency of victimization through bullying behaviours^{166,167}. Recent work has suggested a relationship between BMI and bullying, wherein the extent of victimization increased in a step-wise fashion with each point increase in BMI¹⁶⁸. That same study suggested that children with obesity were also more likely to be perpetrators of

bullying behaviours, although other population-level research has refuted that idea¹⁶⁹. Disproportionately high levels of teasing often involve weight- and appearance-related teasing among children with overweight or obesity, and these children tended to find teasing more upsetting than their typical weight peers¹⁷⁰.

In a large study of American third-graders, BMI remained a significant predictor of teasing and bullying victimization even when numerous potential confounders were accounted for¹⁶⁷. After adjusting for socioeconomic and academic factors, race, gender, and perceived social skills, children with obesity still encountered disproportionate levels of teasing from their peers. The effects of bullying behaviours extend beyond the event itself. Children with overweight or obesity tend to internalize these insults, which may result in feelings of loneliness and poor self-perception¹⁷⁰. Children with elevated BMIs who reported being teased also showed a preference for solitary/sedentary behaviours¹⁷⁰. This may be a contributing factor in the high levels of sedentary time observed in this group.

Children may not only feel discriminated against by their peers, but by teachers and parents, as well. Parents may tease children about their weight and educators may show biases against their students with overweight or obesity¹⁷¹. Healthcare providers have also shown implicit and explicit biases toward individuals with overweight or obesity and display stigmatizing behaviors toward their patients with excess weight^{172,173}. Despite efforts to educate practitioners, negative thoughts and feelings toward patients seem to persist throughout the medical community¹⁷⁴. Recent work has found that children themselves seem to hold implicit biases involving other children with overweight and obesity¹⁷⁵.

2.4.4 Anxiety and Depression

Children considered overweight or obese are more likely to feel socially marginalized by their peers¹⁷⁶. Feelings of isolation or marginalization may contribute to depressive symptoms in children. Studies among adolescents suggest that children display worsening depressive symptoms as BMI increases toward the uppermost percentiles¹⁷⁷. A large prospective investigation of the relationship between BMI and depression in adolescents found that while BMI was not associated with depressive symptoms at baseline, an elevated BMI did increase the risk for developing symptoms of depression upon follow-up¹⁷⁸.

Evidence suggests that there may be gender differences, wherein young girls with elevated BMIs are more likely to experience depressive symptoms than boys¹⁷⁹. These depressive symptoms were strongly associated with girls' concerns about their weight. The disproportionate effect on girls was shown elsewhere in longitudinal data, where girls experienced increases in symptoms of anxiety and depression as BMI increased across the investigation period¹⁸⁰. One local obesity intervention program reported clinical levels of anxiety and depression in more than half of the children who were enrolled in the program (Unpublished data). This evidence suggests that programs aiming to treat children with overweight or obesity may require more than just diet and physical activity counseling, and should consider mental health needs, as well^{181,182}.

2.5 Conclusion

The potential causative factors and outcomes associated with pediatric overweight and obesity are extraordinarily complex and interrelated. A truly comprehensive discussion of the

topic would benefit from expert input from professionals in a variety of disciplines, including but not limited to: preventative medicine, obstetrics, pediatrics, mental health, psychology, economics, public and community health, sociocultural studies, diet, nutrition, and physical activity. While prevention remains the ideal solution for issues of pediatric overweight and obesity, treatment options at the individual, family, school, regional, national, and global level must continue to be explored.

Chapter 3: Telehealth and Telemedicine for the Treatment of Pediatric Overweight and Obesity

This chapter provides a review of the literature published on pediatric telehealth programming at the time of Program launch. The information collected through this review was used to inform the development and implementation of the Program Evaluation.

3.1 Introduction

The number of children who are classified as overweight or obese has increased dramatically over the past several decades¹⁸³. Approximately 31.5% and 11.7% of Canadian children are considered overweight and obese, respectively³³. A similar 32% of American children are overweight, with more than half of those children also considered obese³. Although extreme obesity (BMI >120% of the 95th percentile for age and sex) has recently declined in small segments of the population, overall prevalence of overweight and obesity are still alarmingly high and have proven difficult to decrease^{3,184}. In 2015, the Canadian Task Force on Preventive Healthcare put forward new guidelines for the recognition and management of obesity among children¹⁸⁵. The guidelines call for routine growth monitoring in the primary care setting, as well as the provision of referrals to appropriate behavioural interventions for children who have been identified as overweight or obese. The guidelines also suggest that, *"Where such interventions are not yet available, primary care practitioners and policy makers should consider their development a priority*" (p. 418). While many programs are documented throughout the academic literature, there are still gaps in service and areas where

these programs may be difficult to access.

There are disparities in regional prevalence rates of obesity in North America. One group disproportionately affected is children in rural communities¹⁸⁶. Whereas the physical activity requirements of living in a rural area were once a protective factor against excess weight gain, modernization has diminished many of those physical demands, and the protective aspect of rural residence has been mostly eliminated¹⁸⁷. To compound the problem, rural and remote communities (i.e., small towns, villages and other populated places with a population less than 1,000 according to the current census¹⁸⁸) are also likely to experience a shortage of healthcare providers, which is especially salient for specialty services including obesity-specific treatment¹⁸⁹.

Geographic barriers are not the only hindrance to accessing obesity-treatment services. Resource-based restrictions may also impede care delivery if parents are unable to attend inperson programming or appointments due to child-care needs for other children, work schedules, or transportation difficulties^{9,10}. Therefore, even in areas where care is available, access is not necessarily feasible or guaranteed. Furthermore, families who wish to pursue structured intervention programming may be subject to specific inclusion and exclusion criteria, which may prohibit their participation. For example, some programs require a parent's participation at all group sessions or a child may have to reach a certain BMI percentile before they are eligible.

Another important consideration when examining barriers to healthcare access is a fear of feeling stigmatized or embarrassed by one's healthcare provider. Literature has shown a tendency for adults with overweight or obesity to avoid or delay physician interactions

because of concerns about being weighed or receiving unwanted advice to lose weight¹⁹⁰. It is possible that some parents may share similar feelings or worries about their children who have overweight or obesity, as well. Among parents who do seek care for children with high BMIs, feelings of being dismissed, judged, or blamed have been reported in the literature¹⁹¹. When discussing matters of body weight, face-to-face interactions with physicians can present a level of stress for the patient, as well as feelings of stigmatization. Moreover, research has shown the occurrence of negative attitudes and biases from physicians towards their patients with overweight or obesity¹⁷⁴. These collective barriers to accessing obesity treatment services have made providers rethink the ways in which they deliver care.

3.1.1 The Evidence for Telehealth

Most Canadians have regular access to the Internet and at least one telephone. Approximately 87% of households in Canada have a home connection to the internet¹⁹², more than 85% of Canadians have a mobile telephone, and over 75% of Canadians have a wired home telephone¹⁹³. However, many Canadians have comparably worse access to their healthcare providers. The 2016 Commonwealth Fund Survey found that Canadians had the longest wait times for primary, emergency, and specialist care among all the nations surveyed¹⁹⁴. Extensive wait times and difficulty making an appointment with a healthcare provider were the two most common complaints among Canadians with challenges in accessing care in a 2016 report¹⁹⁵. While satisfaction with care is good when users are able to see their healthcare providers, access remains an issue. The prevalence of communication technologies combined with the population of individuals living in rural and remote areas

throughout Canada (roughly 20% of the population)¹⁹⁶ and Canada's massive land area make it a prime location for utilization of telehealth.

The first research on telehealth (emerging in the early 1990s) focused on the technological feasibility of the practice. Researchers concentrated on the successful establishment of communications through electronic means and how often technological difficulties occurred^{197,198}. Once technological feasibility had been well established, research focus shifted toward outcomes-based research¹⁹⁹. Determining the overall effectiveness or success of telehealth, however, is a challenging task. Effectiveness or success depend on how those metrics are defined and often vary by study. Effectiveness may mean that a telehealth service has improved clinical outcomes, increased adherence to prescribed behaviours or medications, created cost-savings, reduced hospital utilization, or satisfied its users, among many other measures of success. In a 2010 systematic review of reviews examining the effectiveness of telehealth interventions, researchers found that roughly one-third of the reviews showed telehealth to be effective, one-third of reviews showed telehealth to be promising, and one-third or reviews found insufficient evidence to make a determination²⁰⁰.

In 2003, Jennett and colleagues systematically reviewed the socioeconomic impact of telehealth, with a subsection of the review discussing the use of telehealth for pediatric care. In the literature specific to telehealth for pediatric health issues, positive outcomes were observed for patients, families, healthcare providers, and the healthcare system in general. New mothers reported receiving educational and emotional support via telehealth, and experienced reductions in fatigue due to the telephone-based counselling they received²⁰¹.

Children with chronic illnesses showed improvements in their quality of care and quality of life using telehealth services²⁰², and in several ways utilization of hospital services by families was improved (fewer emergency visits, improved referral processes, etc.)^{203–206}. Families, providers, and the larger healthcare system in the reviewed articles reported cost savings from the utilization of telehealth¹⁶. More recent assessments of the literature, however, have described the difficulty of assessing true cost savings in telehealth, due to the great variability in the ways telehealth is implemented and the conditions it aims to treat²⁰⁷. Despite potential difficulties in evaluation telehealth as a singular entity, its collective documented advantages present a promising opportunity to improve delivery of healthcare services to individuals, with at least a potential for cost savings and improved patient outcomes.

In 2007, Pare et al. conducted a systematic review to synthesize the evidence for telehealth and telephone-based home monitoring of chronic disease conditions, including: pulmonary disorders, cardiac disease, hypertension, and diabetes. The authors suggested that telehealth was a "promising patient management approach" that was able to empower patients and change their attitudes and behaviours. In this review, researchers again struggled to determine the effect that telehealth had on clinical measures of health among its users, due to the numerous metrics that can be used to assess health, and the heterogeneity of findings. While the evidence for telehealth's ability to improve clinical outcomes was mixed, the literature indicated strong positive potential for the use of telehealth²⁰⁸. This review focused on the use of telehealth for the management and/or treatment of chronic medical conditions

in the adult population, which represents a larger trend in literature, with comparatively less information on treating or addressing pediatric health issues, including obesity.

3.1.2 Telehealth in Pediatric Obesity Treatment

Using a telehealth approach as a strategy in the treatment of overweight and obesity has several strengths as an approach. Telehealth has the ability overcome geographic barriers to care, reduce time costs on patients and families, expand the reach of existing programs and services, potentially reduce feelings of anxiety or self-consciousness among users, and potentially produce cost savings for healthcare providers and consumers¹⁶. Individual components of physical activity counseling^{209,210} and nutrition counseling^{204,213,214} have been utilized previously in telehealth, although relatively fewer holistic interventions for obesity have been documented. In the telehealth programming that has been documented thus far in providing healthy lifestyle counselling to children and families, services have ranged from providing specialist services via videoconference to children in rural areas to providing follow-up care to children after an in-patient child obesity interventions^{12–14,215,216}.

The telehealth programs that exist are geographically and structurally diverse, which makes their direct comparison a challenge. Therefore, the purpose of this chapter was to collect all the available published information on these interventions, including individual program components like: satisfaction, feasibility, fidelity, baseline characteristics, and any available outcomes. This information was used in providing an evidence-base to inform the development and implementation of the evaluation for a novel telehealth program launched in 2015.

3.2 Identifying the Research

A rigorous approach was implemented to identify and examine the available evidence on telehealth support for pediatric obesity. Studies that were identified and examined were all: published in an academic journal before March 2014, available in English, and contained the key words of interest (telehealth or telemedicine; child, youth, or adolescents; overweight or obese; and intervention or program). Details of the literature search results are listed in Figure 1. After reviewing three databases (Medline, Embase, CINAHL), a total of 12 articles were found to report some aspect of a pediatric obesity intervention utilizing telehealth. The purpose of all programs examined was obesity intervention.

Overall, 5 unique telehealth programs were identified in the literature, which included 1,009 children, and reported on: feasibility of implementing a telehealth program (n=4), effectiveness of the program (n=7), participant/parent satisfaction with the program (n=2), participation rates (n=1), prevalence of overweight/obesity in an existing telemedicine psychiatry program (n=1), explanation of program protocols (n=1), and a description of baseline data for a pediatric telehealth program (n=1)



Figure 1. Results of Literature Search for Telehealth in Child Obesity Interventions

3.3 Telehealth Programs

There was marked telehealth program heterogeneity across the literature. Programs utilized telehealth in different ways and to differing degrees. For some programs, telehealth support was a supplement to a primarily in-person program and other programs operated using more

traditional forms of telehealth, where a specialist communicated with a healthcare worker and patient in a remote location. Since reporting metrics were so varied and program structures differed so greatly, the programs will be discussed individually.

3.3.1 The Loozit[®] Program

The Loozit[®] Program is a community-based, group weight management program for adolescents (age 13 to 16 years) with overweight or obesity in Australia. The evaluation of the program was designed as a two-arm randomized controlled trial, with both arms receiving an in-person intervention program, but only one group receiving telehealth support after the intervention²¹⁷. Diet professionals facilitated the program, and utilized a cognitive behavioural approach in their counselling to encourage healthy lifestyle behaviour changes. As a group-based program, there were seven weekly in-person sessions, followed by five quarterly group meetings. The experimental group received telehealth follow-up support at the completion of in-person sessions in the form of motivational telephone coaching sessions, SMS text messaging, and e-mails. The effect of supplemental contact (referred to as 'additional therapeutic contact' (ATC)) was compared to a control group who received no ATC at follow-up. In total, three investigations have reported some aspect of the Loozit[®] program^{12–14} and are described in Tables 3 and 4. The findings showed that children in the control group and experimental group showed similar outcomes and ATC did not provide a significant health benefit to children in the program¹³.

The authors cite one potential limitation of the research in the Loozit® program which lacked a true control group, receiving no treatment. However, for the purposes of understanding the effects of telehealth, this presents less of a problem. The Loozit® program also saw declines follow-up assessments, with fewer respondents arriving for anthropometric and health assessments as the length of time from the beginning of the intervention increased. While modest response rates from children were shown when they received follow-up text messages or e-mails, the authors suggested that perhaps the frequency of contact (once every two weeks) may not have been sufficient to support any additional clinical benefit¹². Overall, while the Loozit® program did appear to create positive health benefits for the children in the intervention, providing additional support via telehealth did not seem to confer any additional benefits when compared to those participants receiving no follow-up communication via telehealth.

3.3.2 University of California Davis Pediatric Telemedicine Program

The University of California Davis (UC Davis) Pediatric Telemedicine Program has provided extensive insight into the field of pediatric telehealth. Telemedicine at UC Davis is primarily provided through direct video conferencing, where specialists at the main hospital in Sacramento, California communicate with patients and families in the offices of healthcare providers in rural and remote areas of the state¹¹.

Researchers followed the program from pre-implementation through its development and roll out. In 2004, Marcin and colleagues documented a needs assessment of parents throughout California who had children with special healthcare needs, including obesity¹¹. Parents often cited time and geographic limitations (Table 5) as barriers to receiving healthcare for their children, and noted a lack of specialty care in their home areas. After introducing the Pediatric Telemedicine Program in 2004, initial satisfaction among parents receiving telemedicine consultations was high¹¹ and remained high in later investigations $(2011)^{218}$. Satisfaction scores were shown to be on par with those of parents receiving face-to-face specialty care for their children, however the authors cite that their sample size was small (n = 25) and potentially underpowered. The results may have also been skewed by only administering the tool in English in an area with a significant Spanish-speaking population²¹⁸.

Additional literature from the UC Davis Pediatric Telemedicine Program demonstrated the need for supplemental support in their telemedicine psychiatry program²¹⁹. Since weight gain is a common side effect of psychiatric medications, the prevalence of overweight or obesity in this population is unsurprising²²⁰. Upon observing that 55% of children receiving psychiatry counselling had either overweight or obesity, researchers recognized the need to develop an integrated model of care²¹⁹. By utilizing the telemedicine program to engage other obesity-related specialists, the feasibility of coordinating care would seem more probable than if families needed to schedule additional in-person appointments to address a child's diverse needs.
Table 3. The Loozit® Program

Publication	Study Design	Purpose	Metrics	Outcomes
Shrewsbury et al. $(2009)^{217}$	Methods paper	To document the study protocol		
Kornman et al. (2010) ¹²	Data from a larger randomized controlled trial	To report participation in and satisfaction with electronic communications	Participant and facilitator participation in electronic communications (response rate); Participant satisfaction with communications (satisfaction questionnaire)	Overall response rate (adolescents) = 22%; response rate (facilitators) = 93%; Adolescent satisfaction with e-mail and SMS text were moderate
Nguyen et al. (2013) ¹³	Randomized control trial	To describe program participant outcomes	BMI-z, waist-to-height ratio, diet, physical activity, psychosocial measures, lipid profile, blood pressure	See Table 4.

Table 4. Outcomes of the Loozit® Program

	Outcomes of the Loozit® Trial, Nguyen et al. 2013						
	Baseline	12 Months (Δ from Baseline)	24 Months (Δ from Baseline)				
BMI-z	Control 2.02 \pm 0.29, Experimental 2.03 \pm 0.37	Control: -4.1%, Experimental: - 3.1%	Control: -4.7%, Experimental: - 10.4%				
Waist-to-Height Ratio	Control 0.59 <u>+</u> 0.06, Experimental 0.59 + 0.06	Control: -3.5%, Experimental: - 1.0%	Control: -3.5%, Experimental: -1.0%				
Total Cholesterol	Control 4.4 \pm 0.9, Experimental 4.4 \pm 0.7	Control: -2.3%, Experimental: 0%	Control: -4.8%, Experimental: -4.8%				
HDL-C	Control 1.3 \pm 0.3, Experimental 1.2 \pm 0.4;	Control: -8.3%, Experimental: 0%	Control: -8.3%, Experimental: 0%				
Triglycerides	Control 1.1 (0.7 - 1.9), Experimental 1.2 (0.7 - 2.1)	Control: -9.1%, Experimental: - 9.1%	Control: -9.1%, Experimental: -8.3%				
Systolic BP	Control 118 \pm 12, Experimental 119 \pm 13	Control: +0.8%, Experimental: +0.8%	Control: +1.7%, Experimental: +2.5%				
Diastolic BP	Control 60 \pm 9, Experimental 60 \pm 9	Control: 0%, Experimental: +1.7%	Control: +3.3%, Experimental: +3.3%				
Diet	More likely to report less frequent consumption of high-fat meat products (odds ratio: 0.22 (95% CI: 0.14, 0.36)) and lunch every day (0.49 (0.3, 0.82)); and more likely to report never/rarely consuming fruit juice (2.47 (1.59, 3.82))						
Physical Activity	Light-intensity physical activity reduced (mean - 0.80h (95% CI: -0.96, -0.64)); Total leisure activities increased (1.2h (1.0, 1.4)) including non-screen-based activities (1.4h (1.1, 1.7))						
Psychosocial	Improvements seen in: body shape satisfaction (mean: 0.43 (95% CI: 0.20, 0.65)), subjective social status (1.26 (0.86, 1.66)), and except for close friendship, all Harter self-perception measures including global self-worth (02.0 (0.09, 0.32))						
Conclusions	Additional telephone contact did not significantly impreductions in BMIz, waist: height ratio, total cholester BP	prove outcomes compared to control gr rol, HDL cholesterol and triglycerides;	oup. Both groups showed 24-month and increases in systolic and diastolic				

Perhaps the most extensive outcomes data from the UC Davis Pediatric Telemedicine Program comes from work by Shaikh et al. (2008), who were interested in documenting changes to care based on telemedicine consultations for children and adolescents with obesity. In this study, the records for 99 children who had received care for overweight or obesity management were reviewed²²¹. Treatment protocols were changed in 86.9% of children who engaged with specialists via telemedicine, and 76.8% of children began behavioural modification programs (in accordance with current treatment recommendations¹⁸). In 28.3% of children, an additional consultation with a specialist was recommended. Parents and children both received educational materials through their telemedicine consultations, and 15% of children began a new medication²²¹.

In children who received two or more telemedicine consultations (n = 62), outcomes related to anthropometrics, diet, and physical activity were reviewed. While changes in body weight were typically modest, the majority of children with two or more telemedicine consultations showed improvements in diet (n = 50) and/or physical activity (n = 43). Slowed weight gain or weight maintenance was observed in 21.0% (n = 13) of children, and 22.6% (n = 14) of children showed a reduction in weight. While specific intervention strategies were not detailed, authors noted that diet and physical activity counseling was done by 'the consultant'. However, children may not have received the consultant's services and rather been referred to a specialist for additional care. Other limitations of this investigation include the likely variability of interventions that the children received, as well as the lack of any comparison group. Length of treatment also ranged from less than one week to nearly 18 months and did not include any long-term follow-up with the children included in the analyses.

Author	Study Design	Purpose	Outcome Measures	Results
Marcin et al (2004) ¹¹	Survey of convenience sample	Needs assessment; program status report; participant satisfaction	Barriers to accessing care, satisfaction with telemedicine care	 83% of parents/guardians reported > 1-hour travel time to hospital-based specialist; 40% of all parents and 96% of working parents missed work to attend hospital-based appointments; majority of parents reported reliance on emergency services or self-regulation to control children's medications. 86% of parents/guardians were likely or very likely to use telemedicine in the future.
Marks et al (2008) ²¹⁹	Retrospective review of records	Observation of weight issues among children undergoing psychiatric treatment	Prevalence of overweight or obesity	55% of children receiving telemedicine support for psychiatric care had overweight or obesity
Shaikh et al (2008) ²²¹	Retrospective review of records	Medical needs assessment; observation of behavioral change; parent/guardian/ provider satisfaction	Changes/additions to diagnoses, changes/additions to diagnostic evaluation; changes/additions to treatment, improvement in patient diet, activity, and weight status	 86.9% (n=86) of children had a change in treatment; 15.2% (n=15) of parents received skills education; 15.2% (n=15) of children started a new medication; 76.8% (n=76) of children began behavior modification strategies; 63.6% (n=63) of parents received education material; 28.3% (n-28) had an additional consultation recommended; Of children who had two or more exposures (n=62): 80.6% showed an improvement in diet; 69.4% (n=43) showed improvement in activity level; 21% (n=13) slowed weight gain or showed weight maintenance; 22.6 (n=14) showed weight reduction
Mulgrew et al (2011) ²¹⁸	Cross-sectional survey	Participant satisfaction	Participant satisfaction	Parent satisfaction (Scored between 40 and 48): Telemedicine - Range 35-48, $\Sigma = 43.8 \pm 4.83$; Face-to-face - 38-48, $\Sigma = 44.5 \pm 3.85$ Telemedicine displayed satisfaction rates not statistically different than traditional in-person care, indicating it was acceptable to families.

Table 5. University of California Davis Pediatric Telemedicine Program

3.3.3 University of Kansas Center for Telemedicine and Telehealth

The University of Kansas Center for Telemedicine and Telehealth created and evaluated a pediatric intervention program for children with overweight or obesity residing in the State of Kansas. Children were recruited through local elementary schools and randomized to receive either telemedicine counselling (n = 31) or counselling via standard physician visits (n = 27). Telemedicine programming was conducted by PhD level psychologists or similarly trained psychology professionals. Children participating in the telemedicine program received 8 weekly in-person group sessions, followed by 6 monthly sessions. Children's sessions were conducted at their school, while parents simultaneously but separately engaged in a telemedicine program, physicians who participated in the physician-visit-arm of the study were given a list of topics to cover with the participating families.

Similar to the telemedicine literature from the University of California, research from the University of Kansas' Center for Telemedicine and Telehealth follows their pediatric programming from the initial feasibility phase through the completion of a randomized controlled trial. In the initial investigation, researchers failed to observe any significant changes in children over the course of the program²¹⁶. A subsequent decision was made to lengthen the duration of the program to 8 months from an initial 4 sessions over 8 weeks. Lengthening the program improved the children's outcomes in both arms of the program. Children receiving the telemedicine arm and the physician arm of the intervention both showed similar improvements in BMIz, diet, and physical activity (Table 6), with no significant differences in treatment groups across any outcome measures.

Literature from the University of Kansas' program showed that telemedicine was a feasible, effective counselling strategy that could be implemented with fidelity²¹⁵, however the telehealth arm of the study did experience higher attrition than the in-person arm of the study. Throughout the course of the program, parents also reported satisfaction with the program and a reduction in travel burden by receiving their telehealth services at the school, rather than traveling to a physician's office²¹⁶.

Limitations of this investigation included a predominantly male sample (71%) and the lack of a true telehealth intervention for the children. While parents received counseling services over the telephone, children did not directly receive telehealth-based care. This program demonstrated the ability for an intervention utilizing telehealth to provide similar benefits to a traditional in-person, physician-based intervention.

3.3.4 TeleFIT

TeleFIT is a telehealth adaptation of the hospital-based pediatric obesity treatment program known as Brenner FIT. Brenner FIT is a "multidisciplinary, tertiary-care pediatric obesity clinic composed of a pediatrician, a dietitian, a family counselor, physical therapist, exercise physiologist, and social worker" (p. 247)¹⁵. The Brenner FIT program was tasked with serving families in a 19-county region of North Carolina, much of which is rural with underserved populations. Upon observing low enrollment and high attrition rates in the Brenner FIT program among families in rural areas, the TeleFIT program was implemented to address the issue.

Families enrolled in TeleFIT still needed to attend Brenner Hospital for one intake visit, but then received telehealth follow-ups every 2 to 4 weeks. Follow-up visits were conducted at one of four rural healthcare centers, where video monitors were set up to communicate with staff at Brenner Hospital. Check-ups with Brenner physicians occurred every 4 months inperson at Brenner Hospital. Whereas in-person treatment would have required 16-18 hospital visits per year, the TeleFIT program reduced the number to 4.

One noted strength of this study is its inclusion of the technology infrastructure used to deliver the telehealth program and the similarities between the BrennerFIT and TeleFIT samples of children. Although sample sizes were small for the telehealth arm of the study (n = 14 in year 1, n = 35 in year 2), the TeleFIT program represented a feasible, effective, sustainable means to adapting a clinical program to the telehealth setting. Prior to its implementation, only 4 rural families had been participating in the BrennerFIT program, and TeleFIT displayed an ability to increase enrollment among that population. Similar outcomes were seen between the Brenner FIT and TeleFIT programs, with no significant differences in the number of children who reduced their BMI or the magnitude of BMI reduction between groups. TeleFITshowed the ability to decrease attrition and increase enrollment among rural families in North Carolina (Table 7) and achieve similar benefits to an established hospital-based program.

Author	Study Design	Purpose	Outcome Measures	Results
		Feasibility,	Feasibility,	Baseline BMI Percentile: Telemedicine 95.3 ± 4.1 ; Control 95.7 ± 3.1 ; Post-Intervention: Telemedicine 95.7 ± 4.4 ; Control 95.5 ± 4.2
McGrath-Davis et al $(2011)^{216}$	Prospective cohort study	accessibility, effectiveness of	satisfaction, BMI, physical	No significant dietary changes in either group
	e oniore stately	an 8-week intervention	activity (PA), diet	Both groups increased PA and decreased sedentary time, but not significantly
				Parents' overall satisfaction: $\Sigma = 8.4 \pm 1.6$ (out of 10); parents' satisfaction with intervention components: $\Sigma = 8.4 \pm 1.6$
				BMIz: Telemedicine = 1.88 ± 0.52 ; Control = 1.70 ± 0.45
Steiger-Gallagher et al (2011) ²²²	Randomized controlled trial	Description of baseline data	BMIz, PA, Diet	PA (minutes of MVPA): Telemedicine = 76.90 \pm 36.27; Control = 102.87 \pm 53.62
				Dietary Intake: Telemedicine (kcal) = 1999.29 \pm 531.29; Control = 2090.60 \pm 630.88
				Change in BMIz: Telemedicine = -0.12; Control -0.15
	Randomized	Description of program	BMIz, PA, Diet,	Change in mean minutes of MVPA: Telemedicine = $+27.41$; Control = -26.18
McGrath-Davis et al. $(2013)^{215}$	controlled trial	effectiveness after an 8-month	Behavior, Feeding	Change in Dietary Intake (kcal): Telemedicine = -89.0; Control = -102.0
		intervention	-	Change in CBCL TPS (points): Telemedicine = -3.64; Control = -2.85
				Change in BPFAS MCFS: Telemedicine = -0.04; Control = -0.04
Abbreviations: MVP MCFS = Behavioral	A = Moderate to Pediatrics Feed	Vigorous Physical A ling Assessment Scale	ctivity; kcal = kiloc – Mean Child Freq	alories; CBCL = Child Behavior Checklist – Total Problem Score; BPFAS wency Score

Table 6. University of Kansas Center for Telemedicine and Telehealth

Table 7. TeleFIT

Author	Study Design	Purpose	Outcome Measures	Results
Irby et al (2012) ¹⁵	Retrospective review	Feasibility of adapting a clinical program to telemedicine	BMIz, attrition rates	TeleFIT: 64% (n=22), BrennerFIT: 69% (n = 179) saw an improvement in BMIz Before telehealth implementation, 4 rural families participated in the hospital-based program, two-years after telehealth implementation, 31 rural families had enrolled.
				No significant differences in attrition between BrennerFIT and TeleFIT

3.3.5 TeleObe

TeleObe is a telemedicine program used in conjunction with an in-patient obesity treatment program for children and adolescents in Germany. Young people in the program spend the first 4-6 weeks receiving a structured intervention program in the hospital, with telemedicine support provided after participants returned home. While admitted to the program, children received roughly 50 sessions with doctors, mental health professionals, and diet and exercise professionals. Telemedicine support after discharge was provided through an online module, which provided information to participants and was used to administer follow-up assessments and gather post-intervention data from participants. Throughout the telemedicine portion, e-mail and mobile phone contact was also used to send reminders to participating children.

By utilizing the real-time feedback provided through the online module, program facilitators could identify the need for additional support among program participants. This additional support was provided through telephone or internet-based counselling from the physician or psychologist, or from an exercise or diet professional. Details of the additional support provided via telemedicine are listed in Table 8.

Acceptance of the telemedicine program was high among participants, with 93% of participants engaged 6-months after the initiation of the program, and 46% engaged at the 12-month follow-up²²³. Significant decreases in BMI occurred after the in-patient program (mean BMI decreased from 82.4 kg to 76.0 kg). Decreases in BMI were maintained at the 12-month follow-up. After receiving the telemedicine portion of the program, patients reported increases in wellbeing and satisfaction, and improvements in eating behavior and exercise. The authors argued that the telemedicine portion of the program was important in sustaining the behavioral and clinical changes observed after the initial period of hospitalization. However, the lack of a comparison group makes it difficult to determine what, if any, role the telehealth support played in maintaining the improvements seen at the completion of the in-person program. This information may also be difficult to translate to a North American setting, where in-patient programming for children with obesity is not utilized in routine practice.

Table 8. TeleObe

Author	Study Design	Purpose	Outcome Measure	Results				
				Baseline	3-Months	6-Months	9-Months	12-Months
Schiel et Prospective al cohort (2008) ²²³ study		Additional Support Required		10% wellbeing/ satisfaction, 1% eating behavior, 49% exercise (muscle strengthening), 31% exercise (continuing strengthening)	14% wellbeing/ satisfaction, 1% depression, 3% eating behavior, 64% exercise (muscle strengthening), 50% exercise (continuing training)	13% wellbeing/ satisfaction, 4% motivation, 2% eating behavior, 46% exercise (muscle strengthening), 57% exercise (continuing training)	3% wellbeing/satisf action, 3% depression, 3% motivation, 31% exercise (muscle strengthening), 23% exercise (continuing training)	
	Prospective cohort study	pective Program nt effectiveness y	Eating Behavior Score	84.9	+12.1%	+8.5%	+10.0%	+14.4%
	study		Exercise	8.6	+307.0%	+312.8%	+343.0%	+312.8%
			Depression Score	53.0	-4.3%	-10.9%	-12.5%	-14.7%
			Motivation Score	90.7	-12.3%	-12.8%	-21.9%	-16.0%
			BMI	30.5 <u>+</u> 5.6	-9.3%			-10.1%
			Wellbeing/ treatment satisfaction	50.4	+8.1%	+12.5%	+10.9%	+25.6%

3.4 Conclusion

Albeit limited, the literature suggests that implementing telehealth to provide treatment counselling for children with overweight and obesity may be feasible. Telehealth has been implemented as both a primary treatment method (TeleFIT, UC Davis Telemedicine) and as a complimentary method of care used in conjunction with in-person treatment (Loozit[®], University of Kansas Telemedicine and Telehealth, TeleObe). The published research has demonstrated the potential for telehealth to reduce barriers to care, improve access to specialty services, and reduce attrition rates observed in traditional in-person care settings, especially for families in rural settings. Telehealth has also demonstrated value in coordination of care and personalizing treatment to participants' individual needs. However, the heterogeneity and type of delivery of the programs and the limited outcomes data from these programs make it difficult to synthesize a conclusion as to their effectiveness.

Though the programs differ significantly, there are several trends observed in the programs reviewed thus far. One finding is that there tend to be comparable outcomes between inperson and telehealth-based iterations of a program for managing child obesity^{15,215}. A lack of added benefit was observed when telehealth was used as an adjunct in follow-up care after an in-person intervention in one study¹³, while another study showed sustained health improvements when telehealth was used to provide follow-up care after an intensive intervention²²³. It is important to note, however, that the latter study lacked a comparison group which would have helped to isolate the effectiveness of the telehealth, while the former study did utilize a comparison group and showed no effect. Telehealth has displayed repeated effectiveness in its ability to manage a child's course of care as it relates to obesity

management. Effectiveness has been observed in terms of changes to children's diagnoses, medications, healthcare services, and treatment plans when telehealth is used to communicate with children after a structured intervention^{219,221,223}.

More research is needed in observing health and behaviour measures before and after enrollment in these services and in isolating telehealth as a measurable variable. More high quality studies are needed to compare the effects of telehealth as a mode of healthcare delivery and in assessing its effectiveness as a means of providing supplementary care. There are still yet to be any interventions for child obesity in the literature that: are delivered primarily using a telehealth platform, provide telehealth services in the user's home, or truly isolate the effectiveness of telehealth use in comparison to an equal in-person intervention. However, there are merits observed thus far in the use of telehealth for pediatric obesity counseling. While some Canadian clinical guidelines for treating obesity in children have not included telephone-based counselling as a treatment strategy²²⁴, the area of telehealth may receive consideration in the future as a way to overcome barriers to accessing care.

3.4.1 Implications for Program Evaluation Planning

The acceptability of telehealth programs in the literature was an encouraging finding for researchers in the HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids (the Program). While some models of telehealth utilization differed significantly from the Program model (i.e., the University of California Davis and TeleObe models), the literature was helpful for identifying the barriers to and facilitators of successful telehealth implementation in this field, as well as rates of satisfaction among users^{221,223}. Other programs (TeleFIT, University

of Kansas, the Loozit[®] Program) set forth expectations for outcomes in obesity interventions operated using telehealth^{13,15,215}. This assisted in managing expectations for observable changes over the course of the Program, wherein the literature has shown modest changes in some cases and non-significant changes in other cases . These programs reviewed also provided insight on attrition, retention, and optimal program length for Program planning^{15,222}. Importantly, a review of these programs identified several gaps in the information collected and reported. For example, the University of Kansas program lacked reports of hematology or children's waist circumference^{215,222}, which are valuable indicators of metabolic health. Therefore, we included a request for blood work and waist circumference measurements on the Referral Form for the Program (discussed later and in Appendix A). While physical activity was often assessed in the research literature, there were gaps identified in the assessment of sedentary time^{215,222}. We responded to this gap by requesting the QEP to collect a comprehensive battery of assessments to measure children's sedentary time throughout the Program. The University of Kansas program evaluation also lacked a measurement of the child's self-worth^{215,222}, prompting the decision to incorporate measures of personal strengths and difficulties, as well as self-concept (see Appendices D and E) into the Program Evaluation. Additionally, sleep quantity or quality was not reported in any of the program evaluations reviewed, but was incorporated into our baseline assessment, lifestyle counselling, and follow-up measurements for the Program (also see Appendix C). Finally, the Loozit[®] and University of Kansas programs measured and reported dietary intake and patterns in their samples. In our Program evaluation, RDs measured similar characteristics including diet quality, quantity, and patterns, as well as design and implement a novel tool suited specifically for the Program (see Appendix G)²²⁵.

Chapter 4: Overview of the Program and Evaluation

The purpose of this chapter is to provide background information on the design and content of the HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids (the Program). Program development began in November of 2012 and was implemented in March of 2015 after input from researchers, Program staff, and key stakeholders such as the BC Ministry Health and the Childhood Obesity Foundation.

4.1 Introduction

The HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids (the Program) is the third program to be launched under the Childhood Healthy Weights Intervention Initiative (CHWII) in the province of British Columbia, Canada. The first two programs in the CHWII are ShapedownBC and Mind, Exercise, Nutrition, Do It! (MEND), which were implemented in 2011 as part of the Healthy Families BC Initiative. ShapedownBC is a hospital-based child obesity intervention program that utilizes group meetings to deliver diet, physical activity, and mental health support to children with overweight or obesity and their families. MEND is a community-based program delivered through local community centres that focuses on health lifestyle behaviour modifications for children and families. Both of these programs have been evaluated in the literature^{226,227}. While the existing programs (ShapedownBC and MEND) provide services to children and families in a face-to-face setting, the counselling services provided by the Program are telephone-based. It is the aim of the Program to reduce geographic and/or resource-based barriers to accessing an in-person program and reach children and their families in rural and remote areas of British Columbia.

4.1.1 Overview of the Program

The Program was developed through a collaborative effort between HealthLink BC, the Physical Activity Line (Health & Fitness Society of BC), and the University of British Columbia (Cognitive and Functional Learning Laboratory), with input and support from the Childhood Obesity Foundation, CHWII partners, and the BC Ministry of Health. HealthLink BC, started in 2001, is a government-funded health services provider that offers a comprehensive suite of health information to residents of the province via telephone or email at no cost. The Physical Activity Line (which has since transitioned to become Physical Activity Services at HealthLink BC) was also a government-funded telehealth service originally operated by the Health & Fitness Society of BC that provided evidence-based and individualized physical activity information at no cost to Canadians. The Cognitive and Functional Learning Laboratory, University of British Columbia (UBC) was part of the conceptualization of the Program, extensively involved in its development, and provided oversight on incorporating evaluation metrics into the Program from its inception. The research team from the LEARN Laboratory (UBC) was also tasked with the evaluation of the Program.

The core components of the Program involved: 1) assessment and counselling related to food and nutrition status and eating behaviours provided by the registered dietitians (RDs) at HealthLink BC, 2) physical activity, sedentary behaviour, and sleep assessment and counselling from a QEP from the Physical Activity Line, and 3) evaluation and monitoring of overall health via communications with physicians or other healthcare providers referring their patients to the Program. The Program was intended to be delivered to the child or teen

with the involvement of their parent/s and/or guardian/s. However, the participation of the parent or guardian varied among participants, with several older teens opting to participate without the involvement of a parent or guardian. A child or teen was able to participate in the Program alone, provided that the parent or guardian provided their permission. The involvement of the parent, guardian, child, and in some cases siblings varied week-to-week, depending on the content of the call and the motivation of the family member/s. The preference was that the Program should be delivered as a family-based intervention, but in some cases, was in fact a child- or teen-focused program.

4.1.2 Participation in The Program

Participants were primarily referred by a physician or nurse, but could be referred to the Program via another CHWII program or through self-referral. Once referred to the Program, a comprehensive intake was conducted by Program staff (RDs or the QEP) to detail each participant's individual needs via an Assessment Call. After a careful review of the participant's intake information, an individualized program was developed for that child or teen. Registered dietitians and the QEP covered topics such as: reducing the consumption of low-nutrient high-calorie foods and sugary drinks, increasing fruit and vegetable consumption, reducing screen time, increasing physical activity throughout the day, improving bed time routines, and cooking and eating as a family.

Each family's program was individualized to meet the needs identified in their initial assessment. For example, a family successfully meeting physical activity recommendations with a child who enjoys physical activities may spend more time on diet- and nutrition-

related content, if that need was identified at their intake. Content used in the counselling process aligned with best practices and national standards in physical activity and diet and nutrition (i.e. Canada's Food Guide²²⁸, 24-Hour Movement Guidelines²²⁹, etc.). The specific content delivered to individual participants was not reported to researchers and is not detailed in this thesis. While an individualized program is a relative strength of the Program in customizing care, it introduces variability in comparison of the interventions among participants.

After a participant's individualized program was completed, their follow-up information was compared to the information obtained at baseline. To collectively track the progress of participants in the Program and those participants' behavioural changes and health outcomes, a program evaluation was conducted.

4.2 Developing the Evaluation: Program Management

Throughout the development of the Program and Program evaluation, a program manager from HealthLink BC was tasked with coordinating and tracking the many tasks required to build this intervention. The program manager requested that a logic model be created to track the development of the Program's evaluation. This model was developed to detail the inputs, activities, outputs, and outcomes of the Program evaluation. This Evaluation Planning Logic Model was used to track the progress of evaluation activities and to establish a temporal order of actions. The logic model is presented in Figure 2.

HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids: Evaluation Planning Logic Model for the Implementation Phase



Figure 2. Program Evaluation Planning Logic Model

4.3 The Purpose of the Evaluation as Research

The overall purpose of this dissertation was to first, describe the population of children and families referred to a novel telehealth program for obesity treatment, and second, to assess the effectiveness of that program in its ability to produce behavioural and clinical changes in participating children and families across the program's initial phase of implementation (~24 months). The Program evaluation aimed to achieve several goals, which included: 1) to accurately describe the children and families who enrolled in the implementation phase of the Program, using a demographic questionnaire and information provided in the referral process 2) to measure the effectiveness of the Program as a behavioural modification intervention through the use of a series of questions, questionnaires, and surveys, and 3) to

assess the ability of the Program to create clinical improvements in participating children's health statuses through review of referring physicians' reports.. Information derived from this evaluation will be used to further enhance the Program as it relates to future recruitment, customized program content, and the delivery of best practice and quality service to children and families in the province of British Columbia. The purpose of using a program evaluation to inform future program development is to create a sustainable, easily accessible, free service aimed at improving the health and wellbeing of children and families.

The evaluation framework was based on current available evidence and was designed to be cognizant of the potential burden to participants with a sensitivity to BC's diverse population. An awareness of the sensitivity surrounding issues of overweight and obesity also means that the Program's approach was designed towards eliminating weight bias and stigma and positively supporting the children and families who enrolled in the program. The evaluation strategy for the pilot program reflected its affiliation with the CHWII and incorporated many of the metrics reported in the literature from ShapedownBC and MEND^{226,227}. Due to the unique structure of the Program, some aspects of the evaluation were derived from a review of the telehealth literature in pediatric programming for overweight and obesity (Chapter 3). Data collection protocols and metrics were extracted from the published evaluations of ShapedownBC, MEND, and two additional telehealth programs (the Loozit® Program¹³ and a telehealth program conducted at the University of Kansas²²²) to be consistent with the standards of reporting in the field. A short report comparing these four programs was submitted to the Program staff during Program evaluation development. The result is a comprehensive, customized evaluation approach that

is aligned with the larger provincial initiative, yet suited to the delivery platform of the Program.

The field of telehealth is expanding and sharing this evaluation through peer-reviewed publication and internal reporting will help to inform and expand the emerging knowledge base. Each measurement or data point has been carefully weighed in its ability to: identify potential areas for participant improvement, shape the participants' treatment plan, and to serve as a possible indicator of the Program's ability to influence behaviour. The metrics are described in detail later in this chapter.

4.3.1 Process Variables

The evaluation intended to collect both processes and outcomes data for the Program. As this was a novel program and one of a very small number of pediatric weights telehealth programs documented in peer-reviewed literature, providing a detailed description of this information was deemed important. The process data initially intended to be analyzed included detailed referral data (location and frequency of referrers, referral settings, satisfaction with referral process), telephony information (including time and length of calls and number of attempts to call participants), and technical data related to the platform required to deliver these services (connection speed, privacy policies, charting procedures). In contrast to initial expectations, only limited information related to the referral setting, number of phone calls completed, and wait times were shared with the evaluators. The process variables that have been shared with researchers and presented in this thesis are

broadly divided into recruitment and retention. The referral information is outlined in Chapter 5: Baseline Participant Characteristics, while the number of calls completed (retention) and wait times are detailed in Chapter 6: Program Outcomes.

4.3.1.1 Recruitment

Assessing how participants came to the Program was important in understanding whether or not the Program was able to minimize or eliminate barriers to healthcare. It was inferred that children referred to the Program by partner programs (due to long wait lists or failure of families to meet inclusion criteria) or who came from rural and remote areas of the province would be considered to have addressed those barriers. In order to target those rural and remote sites throughout the province, researchers examined the existing information on pediatric obesity and available programming throughout the province.

The sites identified for the Program's initial recruitment were selected through an evidencebased examination of geographic gaps in service, pediatric population density, and health risk factors reported at the regional level. This process is illustrated in Figure 3. The process involved an examination of pediatric population rates across the province, perceived health needs of regions in the province, and proximity to existing CHWII programs. Population information was obtained through data from BC Stats²³⁰. As geographic prevalence rates for obesity in children are not documented, a proxy indicator of children's health was used. We relied on region-specific data reported in the *Summary Report on Health for British Columbia from Regional, Longitudinal and Gender Perspectives*²³¹. This report provides regional rates of certain chronic diseases (e.g., cancer, anxiety, depression, dementia), as well

as health-related behaviours like cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, physical activity, and fruit/vegetable consumption. Although this report only described data for adults, we inferred that some of these health behaviours (i.e., physical activity and fruit/vegetable consumption) could be similar for adults and their children. Finally, a community's proximity to an existing CHWII program was also considered. A map indicating the presence of CHWII programs by region is displayed in Figure 4 (map used with permission from BC Stats).

Of 93 local health areas first considered, sites with an existing CHWII program or that were in close proximity to a program were excluded (n = 18 and 9, respectively). From the remaining 66 areas, sites with a pediatric population density greater than or equal to the provincial average (19.6%) were selected (n = 15). Additional sites were added if a local area was within 1% of provincial population average under 19 years of age with a high prevalence of adult health risk factors (n = 2). Two sites already identified by need were also given priority because of interest expressed previously by a local physician. This selection process generated a group of 17 recruitment sites, which are listed in Table 9. Among those 17 recruitment sites, the mean overall population was 15,088 and ranged from 4,222 to 41,481. The mean population under 19 years of age was 22.6%, and the average proximity to an existing CHWII program was 153 km.



Figure 3. Decision Making Process for Initial Recruitment Site Selection



Figure 4. Distribution of CHWII Programs in British Columbia, 2015 (Pink = HEAPK Proposed Site, Green = MEND, Blue = ShapedownBC)

Table 9. Selected sites for initial recruitment in the Program

Community	Closest CHWII	Dopulation	% of Pop. < 19y	
Community	(km)	ropulation		
100 Mile House	196.0	13635	18%	
Alberni	85.5	30712	21%	
Bella Coola Valley	487.0	2596	25%	
Cranbrook	230.0	25174	22%	
Creston	124.0	12337	20%	
Норе	53.4	7572	19%	
Kitimat	62.1	9427	23%	
Merritt	86.5	11513	22%	
Nisga'a	99.6	1953	28%	
Penticton	62.4	41482	18%	
Prince Rupert	144.0	13709	26%	
Queen Charlotte	348.0	4306	21%	
Revelstoke	212.0	7739	20%	
Salmon Arm	109.0	33264	. 19%	
Smithers	205.0	16718	27%	
Terrace	0.0	20140	27%	
Upper Skeena	99.6	4222	28%	
Mean	153.2 km	15,088	22.6%	

4.3.1.2 Retention

In order to measure the dose of the Program that participants received, retention data was collected. Retention measures examined how many participants progressed from the referral to the Appointment Call and from the Appointment Call to the Assessment Call, how many Program Calls a participant completed, and how many follow-up appointments were conducted. Program Staff also collected information on the reasons why families chose not to engage with the Program or why they decided to stop their weekly Program Calls before completing seven scheduled calls. These measures were consistent with the reporting framework from ShapedownBC and the MEND Program. This information was collected to track attrition and to inform the knowledge base on telehealth's ability to deliver healthcare services effectively and sustainably.

4.3.2 Outcome Variables

In addition to the process information included in the program evaluation, outcome data was collected and analyzed. Program outcomes were broadly categorized as behavioural outcomes (those outcomes that measured change in health-related behaviour), and clinical outcomes (those outcomes that demonstrated physiological changes among program participants).

4.3.2.1 Behavioural Outcomes

One of the hypotheses in this research was that the Program would be able to initiate behavioural changes in its participants. Measuring behavioural outcomes among the families that participated in the Program is an important component to evaluating the overall effectiveness of the intervention. Changes in participants' health-related behaviours were hypothesized to predate any physical changes and were a primary target of the intervention. For example, Program Staff and researchers expected to see self-reported increases in physical activity or improvements in

diet quality, quantity, and patterns before observing decreases in weight or BMI. Behavioural outcomes measured in the evaluation included: diet quality and quantity, eating behaviours, physical activity and sedentary behaviour, sleep, personal strengths and difficulties, and self-perception, all of which were assessed using valid and reliable tools.

4.3.2.2 Clinical Outcomes

A major goal of the Program was to change health behaviours as a means to changing clinical indicators of health. Based on other intervention programs in the literature, clinical changes were expected to be modest during the course of the initial evaluation phase (at 6 mo). It was also hypothesized that sustained behavioural modifications may elicit clinical changes (i.e., slowed weight trajectory, change in BMI, improvement in markers of clinical diagnoses) over the course of the extended follow-up period at 2 years. The scope of this thesis, however, only includes follow-up to the 6-month point. Clinical outcomes included: height, weight, BMI, waist circumference, and blood pressure. The clinical outcomes were measured by the referring healthcare provider(s) of the participant, who collected the data in-person.

4.4 Evaluation Methods

The evaluation implemented a program evaluation design aimed to capture both processes and outcomes information. The goal was to help the Program deliver high-quality service to children and families, continually refine and improve the program, and to examine the effectiveness of the Program in its efforts to improve children's health and wellbeing.

4.4.1 Participants

The Program was available for any child or teen (under 19 years of age at the time of referral) in the province of British Columbia. To be included, a participant should have had a BMI that coincided with overweight or obesity, or be on a growth trajectory that indicated a child might soon leave the healthy range. Non-English-speaking children, teens, or families were accommodated with translation services provided by the province. Inclusion criteria were designed to permit ease of enrollment for any child, teen, or family who thought that they could benefit from the Program.

While a detailed recruitment plan was created (and detailed in Section 4.3.1.1), that plan was not formally implemented in practice. Instead, HealthLink BC staff notified a small group of physicians about the Program initially, and received referrals through those channels. This was in part to introduce participants slowly, permitting Program Staff to refine Program delivery and manage the workload. As the Program progressed, several of those physicians first notified about the Program continued to refer, and word of the Program spread through professional working groups. There was an information page about the Program added to HealthLink BC's website (https://www.HealthLinkBC.ca/healthy-eating/healthy-weight/kids-program), which also attracted several of the self-referring families. Detailed information on individual referrers and referral patterns was collected by HealthLink BC, but was not provided to researchers. In the next phase of the program, it is our recommendation that HealthLink BC revisits the originally established recruitment plan and implement accordingly.

4.4.2 Data Collection and Program Measures

There were five stages to data collection, which included: The Referral Phase, the Appointment Call, the Welcome Package, the Assessment Call, and the Post-Intervention Follow-Up. The overall Program flow is detailed in Figures 5 and 6.

4.4.2.1 Referral Phase

The Program began when a child or teen was referred either by themselves or a parent, through a partner CHWII program (i.e., when wait lists were especially long for enrollment in ShapedownBC or MEND), or by a healthcare provider. A limitation of using telephone counselling is that it is a non-face-to-face modality. To increase the rigor of the data collected, the primary healthcare provider who interacted in-person with the participants collected the children's health status and anthropometric measurements. In addition to medical history, the standard battery of measurements in a pediatric weight intervention was collected, which included: height, weight, BMI, and blood pressure. Copies of bloodwork were also requested if such testing was indicated based on the physician's exam. Examples of relevant bloodwork would include: a normal hematology profile, thyroid stimulating hormone, aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase, lipid profile, albumin, basic metabolic panel, alkaline phosphatase, or any other measures a physician would see fit (See Appendix A for Patient Referral Form). The referral provided important information in describing the population of participants referred to the Program, and in providing baseline information for future analyses

of clinical changes across the Program.



Figure 5. Visual Depiction of Program Initiation, Lasinsky© (Piktochart, Malaysia Incorporated Co.)



Figure 6. Visual Depiction of Progression Through the Program, Lasinsky© (Piktochart, Malaysia Incorporated Co.)

Referring providers were also asked to provide a record of waist circumference (WC) for the child or adolescent. The decision to document WC was made in response to strong evidence for the importance of waist circumference in predicting childhood obesity-related health risks²³². In order to obtain the measurement effectively and appropriately, the Program Staff created materials that showed primary care providers and medical office assistants the proper technique for assessing WC. Pilot materials were also created to support referring providers in communicating with potential program participants in a way that was free of bias or stigmatization. These materials were developed in line with recommendations on how to sensitively approach issues of body weight with patients²³³. The success of the Program's word-of-mouth recruitment efforts was tracked internally at HealthLink BC by recording the areas and offices from which the children and families were referred; however, this information was identified as protected information and not provided to UBC's research team for the evaluation.

4.4.2.2 Initial Point of Contact (Appointment Call)

Following referral to the Program, a Program Staff member contacted the participant over the telephone. In this first outgoing call, the Program Staff introduced themselves, explained what the Program was, answered any questions, and families confirmed their intention to participate. This was also an opportunity to confirm the accuracy of information provided to the Program in a physician's referral. Families whose preferred language was not English received the first call and all subsequent calls through an interpreter provided from the Provincial Language Services.

4.4.2.3 The Welcome Package

After initial phone contact, families received a Welcome Package, which included a number of paper-basedassessments: The Family Demographic Questionnaire, the Child Sleep Questionnaire, the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire, the Harter Self-Perception Profile,

and the Dutch Eating Behaviour Questionnaire; as well as informed consent and assent forms. As baseline measures, each of these assessments contributed to information needed to describe the population of individuals referred to the Program. When re-administered at follow-up, these questionnaires (except for the demographic questionnaire) represented measures of potential behaviour change across the intervention.

The Family Demographic Questionnaire (Appendix B) was an unvalidated, internally-developed instrument designed to obtain demographic and socioeconomic information from participating families. Language for the questionnaire and response options were adapted from Statistics Canada and the Canadian Health Measures Survey^{196,234}. Collecting information pertaining to the families' social and economic environment was intended to assist staff in providing culturally-appropriate care, as well as counselling specific to the circumstances and needs of the individual participants. This information was also used to provide descriptive information to researchers for evaluation and reporting purposes, and to permit grouped analyses.

The Sleep Questionnaire (Appendix C) was also developed internally. Individual questions included in the sleep survey have been used in a larger, validated sleep questionnaire²⁷ and have shown high reliability in identifying deficiencies in either the quality or quantity of sleep²³⁵. Sleep measures were included in the program because of the emerging body of evidence on the importance of good sleep habits and sleep's relationship to weight status and adiposity. Addressing sleep needs is part of the Program's holistic approach to improved health and wellbeing, and a timely response to recent findings in the literature¹²⁶. Researchers were also interested in examining the role of sleep as a mediator of changes in physical activity and/or diet.

Measurements of children's overall behaviour and their self-perception are often reported in the literature on pediatric weight interventions^{13,223,227,236}. Opting to administer the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) (Appendix D) in lieu of the Child Behavior Checklist (CBL) (commonly used throughout the literature) was a response to the medium in which the Program operates. By using the abbreviated SDQ, which has been validated against the CBL, program staff are able to respect participants' time while still gathering important information²³⁷. The SDQ measures children's strengths and difficulties across several categories: Total Difficulties, Emotional Symptoms, Conduct Problems, Hyperactivity-Inattention, Peer Problems, Prosocial Behaviour, and provides an overall Impact Score, which addresses the chronicity, distress, and burden of the child's difficulties. The SDQ has demonstrated acceptable reliability and validity in screening for potential mental health issues in children²⁹.

The Harter Self-Perception Profile (Appendix E), also administered in similar programs, was used because it serves as a useful indicator of the child's self-esteem and self-worth. The Harter Self-Perception Profile has demonstrated high internal consistency reliability and convergent validity against other tools, although it can be challenging to truly validate a child's self-perceptions²⁸. While the Program primarily sought to change health-related behaviours, there is a clear understanding that fostering a sense of empowerment and belief in one's ability to change their behaviour is a fundamental first step. Many other pediatric telehealth programs have provided an indicator of social-emotional wellbeing in the participating children. Since the Program did not have a trained mental health professional on staff, clinically diagnostic mental health tools could not be used. However, the Harter Self-Perception profile has been validated in assessing overall self-perception in children by individuals without professional psychology credentials²⁸. The SDQ and Harter Self-Perception Profile were administered to facilitate an
understanding of how overweight or obesity affect a child's social and emotional health, and how improving physical health may also influence measures of social and emotional health.

Finally, the Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire (DEBQ) (not enclosed in this document due to copyright protections) was included in the Welcome Package. The DEBQ is a widely used tool in the field^{238–240}, and has been validated across a number of populations^{24,25}. The DEBQ helps to identify restrained, emotional, and external eating behaviours, and was used by the Program's registered dietitians to create an appropriate treatment strategy for children who displayed problematic eating behaviours. Generally, children under 13 received the Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire for Children (DEBQ-C), which was adapted from the DEBQ and displays good internal consistency among the scales, while adolescents aged 13 years and older received the DEBQ. Including data from the DEBQ and DEBQ-C help in reporting the prevalence of problematic eating behaviours in the Program. Registered dietitians were also able to utilize information from these questionnaires to specially address certain types of problematic eating (emotional, external, or restrained).

4.4.2.4 The Assessment Call

After returning the welcome package, the Program staff completed an Assessment Call with the participating child (depending on the child's age) and his or her parent/guardian. The Assessment Call served as an opportunity to compile a medical history from participating children/adolescents by discussing their primary care provider's notes and allowing participants to provide their own information about health concerns, family histories, and dietary, physical activity, and lifestyle habits. The information collected in the Assessment Call provided additional information used in describing the population of families referred to the Program at

baseline, and when these tools were re-administered at follow-up, served as an indication of potential behavioural change.

As part of documenting the families' existing health practices, the Godin-Shephard Leisure-Time Exercise Questionnaire (Appendix F) was administered to record the amount of physical activity in which participants engaged at the beginning of the Program²⁴¹.

While the Godin-Shephard tool was originally validated in an adult population, it has demonstrated moderate test-retest reliability and convergent validity in a sample of Grade 5 children²⁴². Children or their parents were also asked to report the number of sports or activities in which the child engaged. All participants (and participating family members) were cleared for physical activity participation via the Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire for Everyone (PAR-Q+), the most advanced evidenced-based risk stratification and screening tool available, and where applicable, the ePARmed-X+²⁴³. The risk stratification component of these tools was also used to provide individualized physical activity prescriptions during the Program.

The QEP also documented the child/teen's sedentary behaviour patterns (i.e., leisure time screen time). Leisure time screen time (LTST) is distinguished from general screen time in that it excludes school-related screen time (e.g., computer usage in school or at home for school-related work) in children. The 24-Hour Movement Guidelines for Canada recommend no more than 2 hours of leisure time screen time per day²²⁹. Tracking sedentary behavioura across the period of intervention was an important indicator of the Program's ability to shift leisure behaviours in children away from sedentary pursuits toward ones more physically active.

Given an existing, validated measure was not available to support unique program and evaluation needs, a novel, ethics approved diet quality, quantity, and patterns instrument was developed by T. Mihalynuk (Appendix G) and administered by Program RDs. The tool was developed in consideration of pragmatic issues such as reduced burden to both dietitian practitioner and client²²⁵. The dietary variables under study included those within and outside of Canada's Food Guide (including low-nutrient, high-calorie foods), eating patterns (out of vs. in the home and skipping meals), and an area for dietitians to document key areas of practitioner impact, and prompt areas requiring further attention. Client-reported intakes were documented via food frequency and 24-hour recall sections. Diet quality, quantity, and patterns were derived from a child's self-report or a parent's report of their child's typical daily intake. Questions to assess household food security, which have been adapted from the Canadian Community Health Survey²⁴⁴, were also administered. The questions and reponse options were as follows:

Which of the following statements best describes the food eaten in your household in the past 12 months?

(always enough, enough not-kind, sometimes not, often not, n/a, don't know)

You and other household members worried that food would run out before you got money to buy more. Was that often true, sometimes true, or never true in the past 12 months?

(often true, sometimes true, never true, n/a, don't know)

Metrics surrounding diet quality and quantity and the home food environment were important in determining the overall consumption patterns among these children and measuring the Program's ability to shift these patterns in a positive direction.

4.4.2.5 The Post-Intervention Follow-Up Phase

The post-intervention follow-up phase consisted of three parts: the follow-up package, the follow-up phone call, and the follow-up visit with the referring physician. These parts were meant to: collect follow-up questionnaires and surveys, reassess diet, physical activity, and sleep measures, and to obtain follow-up anthropometrics and vital signs, respectively. The follow-up questionnaires and surveys provided information related to potential behavioural change, while the physician's follow-up report was meant to provide information related to potential changes in clinical health.

A follow-up questionnaire package was sent to participants roughly 6-months after program initiation (results provided Chapter 6) and will be sent again approximately 24-months after program initiation (results outside the scope of this thesis). This package included: the Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire, The Child Sleep Questionnaire, the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire, and the Harter Self-Perception Profile. Questionnaire responses post-intervention were compared to the responses at baseline to identify any changes that occurred over the course of the Program.

The follow-up phone call was an opportunity to reassess diet quality, quantity, and patterns, as well as physical activity, sedentary behaviour, and sleep. Registered Dietitians and the QEP readministered the diet tool, Godin Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire, and several of the assessment questions on sedentary behaviours, leisure time screen time, and physical activity. This phone call was conducted at 3-months after Program initiation (roughly when children completed the weekly phone calls in the Program) and again at 6-months after Program initiation.

Children and teens were also encouraged to return to their physician to obtain follow-up health measures roughly six months after beginning the Program. Information requested by Program Staff included: height, weight, BMI, waist circumference, medical diagnoses, blood pressure, and the results of any blood work that the physician deemed necessary.

Researchers and Program Staff recognized that this piecemeal approach to the follow-up was not ideal, but was necessitated by the limitations of the telehealth platform and the absence of an online component. Timelines of when information was collected throughout the Program are displayed in Figures 7 and 8.

HEAPK BASELINE DATA												
	Physician	Appointment	Welcome	Assessment	Resource	Call	Call	Call	Call	Call	Call	Call
	Referral	Call	Package	Call	Package	#1	#2	#3	#4	#5	#6	#7
Patient Health Number	√											
Height	√											
Weight	✓											
BMI	✓											
Date of Birth	✓											
Blood Pressure	✓											
Waist Circumference	✓											
Medical History	✓											
Blood work	1											
Language Preference	1											
Mailing Address		√										
Verbal Consent		✓										
Ethnicity			1									
Family Income			1									
Parental Work Information			1									
Sleep Questionnaire			1									
Telephone/Internet Access			1									
Strengths & Difficulties			1									
Questionnaire												
Dutch Eating Behavior			✓									
Questionnaire												
Written Consent/Assent			*									
Child PAR-Q+				1								
Parent PAR-Q+				✓								
Child ePARmed-X+				×								
Parent ePARmed-X+				×								
PA/SB Questions				√								
Godin Exercise/Leisure				✓								
Food Security Status				✓								
Dietary Assessment Tool				✓								
Content Topic #1						✓						
Content Topic #2							1					
Content Topic #3								1				
Content Topic #4									<			
Content Topic #5										- √		
Content Topic #6											1	
Content Topic #7												1
			√-yes >	- if available or in	ndicated							

Figure 7. Evaluation Timeline for Baseline Data Collection and Content Delivery

					HEA	PK FOLLOW-	UP					
	Monthly	Monthly	Monthly	Monthly	Follow Up	Physician	Quarterly Call	Quarterly	Biannual	Physician	Biannual	24-Month
	Call #1	Call #2	Call #3	Call #4	Package	Follow Up #1	#1	Call #2	Call #1	Follow Up #2	Call #2	Follow Up
				~3 mo. afte	er completion ~6 mo. from P	of WPC; or	~6 mo. after completion of WPC; or ~9 mo. from PI	~9 mo. after completion of WPC; or ~12 mo. from PI	~15 n completi ~18 mo	no. after on of WPC; o. from Pl	~21 n completio ~24 m	no. after n of WPC; or o. from PI
Height						✓				✓		
Weight						1				✓		
BMI						√				√		
Blood Pressure						✓				√		
Waist						1				1		
Circumference												
Diagnoses						✓				√		
Blood work						✓				×		
Physician						1						
Feedback Form												
Sleep					✓							✓
Questionnaire												
Dutch Eating					✓							
Behavior												
Strongth and					1							
Difficulties												•
Participant Satisfaction Form					1							
PA/SB Questions	✓			✓				√				✓
Godin	1			✓				√				√
Exercise/Leisure												
Dietary Assessment Tool	1			1				1				1
Parent PAR-O+								1				1
								•				•
Parant oPAR and				*				*	*			× ×
X+												
Child ePARmed- X+				×				×	×			×
✓ - yes × - if available or indicated WPC – Weekly Program Calls PI – Program Initiation												

Figure 8. Evaluation Timeline for Follow-Up Data Collection

Chapter 5: Baseline Participant Characteristics

The following information represents the baseline findings (demographic information, anthropometric measures, diet quality, quantity, and patterns, physical activity and sedentary behaviour, sleep, and social-emotional wellbeing) from children referred to the HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids and whom consented to participate in the research (evaluation) component of the program.

5.1 Introduction

The following information details the characteristics of a sample of children referred to the Program over the course of its pilot implementation. Information related to the children's anthropometric measurements, demographic information, general health status, physical activity and sedentary behaviour, diet quality, quantity, and patterns, sleep, and indicators of social-emotional health are reported. This chapter presents findings related to the first purpose of the evaluation: describing the population of individuals referred to Program across its implementation phase. The sample described herein represents participants consenting to the research component of the program, which is roughly one-quarter of all children and teens referred to the Program.

5.2 Methods

Methodological information regarding participant inclusion, the assessments, and procedures of the research has been presented in detail in Chapter 4.

5.2.1 Data Treatment and Statistical Analysis

Program staff recorded all study-related data for Program evaluation participants into a shared file with UBC researchers, once all identifying pieces of information were removed. Data was quality checked by third party staff at HealthLink BC and all statistical analyses were completed by UBC researchers. Statistical analyses were completed using Statistica 13.2 (Tibco Software, Palo Alto, CA).

Continuous variables are typically represented as a mean and standard deviation. Categorical and binary variables are displayed as percentages and/or counts. Variables for which there are well-established percentiles (e.g., waist circumference and body mass index) are represented as age-, sex-, and/or height-derived percentiles. A number of dietary variables, as well as sleep quantity and sedentary time are represented as a percentage of the recommended amount, based on field-dependent guidelines.

Demographic characteristics and interpretations were done in accordance with several large population-based surveys in Canada (e.g., the Canadian Health Measures Survey). Body mass index (BMI) was calculated from the height and weight reported upon a participant's referral utilizing the World Health Organization's Growth Charts for Canada²⁴⁵. Waist circumference percentiles were calculated using the BC Children's Hospital's anthropometric calculators, which utilize the World Health Organization's Growth Charts for Canada as reference values²⁴⁶. Unlike in an adult population, distinct values have not been generated for identifying a healthy or unhealthy waist circumference percentile for children and youth, although the 90th percentile has been suggested as a threshold of concern for metabolic disorder¹⁴⁰. Waist circumference measurements were also used to calculate waist to height

ratio (WHtR). A WHtR at or exceeding 0.5 has been cited as a marker of increased risk for central obesity in children^{247,248}. Anthropometric information obtained through self-report (i.e. height and weight) was not included in statistical analyses, due to the potential for inaccuracy. Only objectively-measured anthropometrics from referring healthcare providers were included in the Program evaluation.

Interpretations of blood pressure measurements were done utilizing the tools provided by BC Children's Hospital. Plotting blood pressure percentile has been indicated by Hypertension Canada's 2016 Canadian Hypertension Education Program Guidelines for Blood Pressure Measurement, Diagnosis, and Assessment of Risk of Pediatric Hypertension²⁴⁹. These guidelines designate the 95th percentile as a marker for pediatric hypertension, if a systolic or diastolic blood pressure is measured at or above the 95th percentile for age, sex, and height on at least three separate occasions. However, the measurements obtained upon Program referral were from a single blood pressure measurement, so while blood pressure is plotted herein according to percentile, we are unable to make any official designations based on these measurements.

Self-reported food group consumption was interpreted according to the sex- and age-based recommendations in Canada's Food Guide. Scores related to eating behaviours are presented without a reference group. Since the DEBQ-C and DEBQ do not yet have normative data for children, the scores from these measures are meant to observe eating behaviour patterns and tailor treatment, rather than to assign a clinical diagnosis.

Self-reported physical activity values were derived from the Godin Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire, which asks the user to report the frequency and intensity of their physical activity. Participants in the Program were asked to complete this questionnaire based on their typical week. The questionnaire categorizes respondents based on their combined moderate to strenuous physical activity, with the rationale that moderate to strenuous physical activity is primarily responsible for the many health benefits of physical activity²⁶. A score of 0-13 units classifies an individual as insufficiently active, a score between 14 and 23 classifies an individual as moderately active, and a score of 24 or more units designates a person as sufficiently active.

Results from the SDQ are presented in comparison to a reference population. Since the SDQ does not have normative data for Canadian children, the reference values for American children were used for comparison²⁵⁰. The normative data for children from the United States was obtained from approximately 10,000 children through the National Health Interview Survey (NHIS), a survey conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics (US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention)²⁵¹. Normative data values are divided by age group. Since the number of children below 8 years and above 14 years was relatively small, the analyses have been conducted in the Program evaluation sample for boys and girls aged 8 to 10 years and 11 to 14 years.

Sleep measurements are reported as an absolute value and as a percentage of the recommended number of hours. The recommended amount of sleep for a child's age was derived from a recent consensus statement published by the American Academy of Sleep Medicine²⁵².

A major limitation of the analysis was that we received incomplete data sets for a number of participants from HealthLink BC. Incomplete data sets resulted from unreturned paper questionnaires, missed phone calls, and a lack of follow-up with Program staff. For each of the following baseline data categories, a sample size is listed. Considering the great diversity across individuals during childhood and adolescence, data has been interpreted according to age groups where possible. Similarly, sleep, sedentary behaviour, and food group consumption are reported as percentages of age-based recommendations to allow for comparison across the group.

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Referral Information

A total of 216 children and youth were referred to the Program between April 2015 and December 2016. Out of these individuals, 55 children and youth (26%) provided consent to participate in the Program evaluation (25 f, 30 m) (Table 10). Of those participants consenting to the research, most participants were referred by a physician (52%; n = 28), followed by self-referral (33%; n = 18) and referral by a partner program (MEND or Shapedown BC) in the CHWII (13%; n = 7). Only 2% (n = 1) of participants were referred by a nurse. The Program utilized a family-based lifestyle counselling approach. In some instances, where a child was referred, a parent/guardian requested that a sibling also participate. Siblings received access to the Program, but these individuals were not included in the analyses of the data.

Referrals	n (%)
Total Referrals	216
Evaluation Participants	55 (26%)
	25f, 30m
Referral Source	n (%)
Physician	29 (53%)
-	13 f, 16 m
Self-Referred	18 (33%)
	5 f, 13 m
CHWII Partner	7 (13%)
	6 f, 1 m
Nurse	1 (2%)
	1 f

5.3.2 Demographic Information

Demographic information is displayed in Table 11. The Program evaluation sample included more boys (n = 30) than girls (n = 25). There was no significant difference in mean age between boys (11.5 \pm 2.9) and girls (11.1 \pm 3.9) (p = 0.48). The distribution of age followed an inverted U-shape with most participants falling between the range of 8 and 13 y, but included children and youth age 2 to 17 y. Families participating in the Program evaluation were mostly Caucasian (71% of parents and 65% of children and youth), although Asian, Indian, Fijian, First Nations, Persian, Pakistani, Metis, and multi-ethnic families were represented in the sample. Most participants resided in an urban area of British Columbia (80%, n = 44), while 20% of participants (n = 11) lived in rural or remote areas of the province.

The highest level of parental education attained by the parent completing the demographic survey was obtained, with 78% (n = 39) of parents having completed a college or university

program. Parents also tended to work full-time (56%, n = 28) (30 or more hours per week), although 14% (n = 7) reported working part-time (between 15 and 30 hours per week), and 30% (n = 15) reported working between 0 and 15 hours per week. Approximately 37% (n = 18) of families were considered a low-income household in accordance with federal standards, 100% of families (n = 49) were below the median household income for British Columbia²⁵³, and 35% (n = 16) reported some level of food insecurity in the home. All participants in the Program evaluation sample had regular access to a telephone (100%, n = 55), and nearly all participants had regular access to the Internet (98%, n = 49).

Table 11. Demographic Information

Characteristics	n (%)
Sex	
Female	25 (45%)
Male	30 (55%)
Age (y) (Mean \pm SD)	
Females and Males	11.3 ± 3.3
remaies Males	11.1 ± 3.9 11.5 ± 2.9
Distribution of Age (v)	11.5 <u>+</u> 2.7
Distribution of Age (y)	
<5	1 (2%)
5-7	5 (9%)
8-10	1/(31%)
14-16	20 (30%)
17	2 (4%)
Geographic Designation	- ()
Urban	44 (80%)
Rural/Remote	11 (20%)
Low-Income Households	18 (37%)
Below Median Household Income	49 (100%)
Parent/Guardian Ethnicity	
Caucasian	35 (71%)
Asian	7 (14%)
Indian	3 (6%)
Fijian	1 (2%)
First Nations	1 (2%)
Persian	1 (2%)
More than one ethnicity	1 (2%)
Child/Youth Ethnicity	
Caucasian	32 (65%)
Asian	6 (12%)
Indian Eirst Nations	2(4%)
Persian	2 (4%) 1 (2%)
Pakistani	1(270) 1(2%)
Metis	1 (2%)
Fijian	1 (2%)
More than one ethnicity	3 (6%)

Characteristics	n (%)
Parental Work Hours Per Week	
Full-time (30+ hr/wk)	28 (56%)
Part-time (15 - 30 hr/wk)	7 (14%)
Less than Part-time (0 - 15 hr/wk)	15 (30%)
Parental Education	
College diploma	15 (30%)
Bachelor's degree	13 (26%)
High school or equivalent	8 (16%)
University certificate	8 (16%)
More than a bachelor's degree	3 (6%)
Trade certificate	2 (4%)
Less than high school	1 (2%)
Internet Access	
Yes (always)	49 (98%)
No (not always)	1 (2%)
Food Security	
Insecure	16 (35%)
Secure	30 (65%)

5.3.3 Anthropometric and Health Information

Anthropometric and health information are displayed in Table 12. Mean BMI at baseline was 29.4 ± 6.2 for the combined sexes. The mean BMI for boys (30.2 ± 6.3) was significantly higher than the mean BMI for girls (26.5 ± 5.7) (p = 0.04), and boys $(74.8 \pm 28.9 \text{ kg})$ had significantly higher body weight than girls $(58.0 \pm 22.7 \text{ kg})$ (p = 0.03). Among this sample, 64% (n = 29) of participants were above the 99th percentile for BMI, 27% (n = 12) of children and youth were between the 95th and 99th percentiles for BMI, and 9% (n = 4) were below the 95th percentile for BMI. Five of twenty-seven children (19%) for whom systolic blood pressure was reported were at or above the 95th percentile for blood pressure. Systolic and diastolic blood pressure did not differ significantly between boys and girls (p = 0.09, 0.11). A total of 11 waist circumference measurements were received upon referral. Of 11

measurements, 9 participants (82%) had a waist circumference measurement above the 90th percentile for age and sex. Mean WC percentile for the combined sexes was 94.7 ± 16.5 . While absolute WC measurements did not differ between the sexes (p = 0.33), when reported as a WC percentile, boys mean WC percentile was significantly higher than that for girls (p = 0.02). Out of the 11 participants with a waist measurement recorded, 10 (91%) had a Waist to Height Ratio (WHtR) at or above 0.5. The mean WHtR was 0.6 ± 0.08 and did not differ significantly between the sexes as an absolute value (p = 0.84) or as a percentile measurement (p = 0.63).

Characteristics	All Participants	Girls	Boys	р				
BMI (kg/m ²)								
Mean + SD	28.3 <u>+</u> 6.2	26.5 <u>+</u> 5.7	30.2 <u>+</u> 6.3	0.04*				
	(n = 46)	(n = 23)	(n = 23)	0.01				
BMI Percentile								
>99 th	29 (64%)	13 (57%)	20 (87%)					
95 th -99 th	12 (27%)	7 (30%)	2(9%)					
<95 th	4 (9%)	3 (13%)	1 (4%)					
reight (cm)	149 8 + 18 9	145 1 + 19 4	154 5 + 17 5					
Mean \pm SD	(n = 46)	(n = 23)	(n = 23)	0.09				
Weight (kg)								
Mean + SD	66.4 <u>+</u> 27.1	58.0 <u>+</u> 22.7	74.8 <u>+</u> 28.9	0.03*				
_	(n = 46)	(n = 23)	(n = 23)					
Systolic BP (mmHg)								
Mean <u>+</u> SD	$113 \pm 11 (n = 27)$	$110 \pm 12 (n = 13)$	$117 \pm 10 (n = 14)$	0.11				
>99 th percentile	3 (11%)	1 (8%)	2 (15%)					
95 th – <99 th percentile	2 (7%)		1 (8%)					
$90^{\text{th}} - <95^{\text{th}}$ percentile	1 (4%)							
50 th - <90 th percentile	15 (56%)	8 (67%)	7 30%)					
Diastolic BP (mmHg)	0 (2276)	5 (2576)	3 (2370)					
Diastone Br (imming)								
Mean \pm SD	$69 \pm 10 (n = 22)$	$65 \pm 10 (n = 10)$	$73 \pm 9 (n = 12)$	0.09				
> 99 th percentile								
$95^{\text{m}} - <99^{\text{m}}$ percentile	3 (14%)	l (11%)	2 (16%)					
$90^{\text{m}} - <95^{\text{m}}$ percentile	3(14%)	1(11%) 2(27%)	2 (16%) 5 (42%)					
<50 th percentile	9(41%) 7(32%)	3(2776)	3(42%) 3(25%)					
	7 (3270)	+ (++/0)	5 (2570)					
waist Circumference (wC)								
WC Mean \pm SD (cm)	94.7 <u>+</u> 16.5 (n = 11)	$91.6 \pm 17.1 \ (n = 5)$	97.3 <u>+</u> 18.7 (n = 6)	0.33				
WC Percentile (Mean \pm SD)	$94.6 \pm 6.3 (n = 11)$	$89.6 \pm 8.0 (n = 5)$	$98.4 \pm 1.0 (n = 6)$	0.02*				
Waist to Height Ratio (WHtR)	Waist to Height Ratio (WHtR)							
WHtR (Mean + SD)	0.6 ± 0.1 (n = 11)	$0.6 \pm 0.1 (n = 5)$	$0.6 \pm 0.1 (n = 6)$	0.84				
WHtR Percentile (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	$94.4 \pm 6.9 (n = 11)$	$95.7 \pm 4.7 (n = 5)$	$93.4 \pm 9.2 (n = 6)$	0.63				
BMI: body mass index; BP: blood pr	essure; SD: standard de	eviation; WC: waist cir	cumference; WHtR: wa	ist to				
height ratio								

Table 12. Anthropometric and Health Information

5.3.4 Food and Nutrition

A summary for the analysis of food and nutrition is shown in Table 13. Results showed a general under-consumption of fruits and vegetables, and milk and alternatives in boys and girls, and an over-consumption of grain products and meat and alternatives. Consumption patterns by food group showed high variability across the sample, as represented in Figures 9 and 10. These figures represent the range of consumption when compared to the percentage of recommended daily servings.

Sugary drinks were consumed on average 5.4 ± 6.2 times per week. Low nutrient, high calorie foods (LNHCF) (defined as foods aside from sugary drinks that do not fit within CFG), were consumed with a mean frequency of 7.1 ± 6.0 . Reports of sugary drink and LNHCF consumption varied widely across the sample, ranging from 0 to 28 times/wk and 0 to 42 times/wk, respectively. In the sample, 11 (23%) families reported eating out of the home three or more times per week, and 18 (37%) individuals in the sample reported skipping meals.

A summary of clinical eating behaviours (restrictive, emotional, and external eating) are summarized in Table 13.

Table 13. Food and Nutrition at Baseline

Food Group	All Participants	Females	Males		
Grain Products					
Too few (<100% RDS) Appropriate (100-149% RDS) Too many (150+% RDS)	14 (29%) 19 (39%) 16 (33%)	9 (36%) 8 (32%) 8 (32%)	5 (19%) 11 (42%) 10 (39%)		
Milk and Alternatives					
Too few (<100% RDS) Appropriate (100-149% RDS) Too many (150+% RDS)	30 (61%) 13 (27%) 6 (12%)	15 (63%) 6 (25%) 3 (12%)	15 (60%) 7 (28%) 3 (12%)		
Meat and Alternatives					
Too few (<100% RDS) Appropriate (100-149% RDS) Too many (150+% RDS)	6 (12%) 17 (35%) 26 (53%)	4 (17%) 8 (33%) 12 (50%)	2 (8%) 9 (36%) 14 (56%)		
Fruits and Vegetables					
Too few (<100% RDS) Appropriate (100-149% RDS) Too many (150+% RDS)	39 (80%) 7 (14%) 3 (6%)	17 (71%) 5 (21%) 2 (8%)	22 (88%) 2 (8%) 1 (4%)		
Low-Nutrient High-Calorie					
Times consumed per week (Mean \pm SD)	$7.1 \pm 6.7 (n = 49)$	$6.1 \pm 6.1 (n = 24)$	$7.6 \pm 10.4 (n = 25)$		
Sugary Drinks (CFG + Non CFG)					
Times consumed per week (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	$5.6 \pm 6.6 (n = 49)$	$5.1 \pm 6.0 (n = 24)$	$6.1 \pm 7.1 (n = 25)$		
Eating Behaviours					
Skipping meals Eating out (3+ times/week)	18 (37%) 11 (23%)	11 (46%) 4 (17%)	7 (28%) 7 (29%)		
RDS: recommended daily servings; SD: standard deviation; CFG: Canada's Food Guide					

Table 14.	Dutch	Eating	Behavior	Ouestionnaire	e at	Baseline
I dole I li	Dutti	Laung	Denavior	Zucononnun		Dasenne

DEBQ Scale	All Participants	Females	Males
External Eating			
Score (Mean \pm SD)	$2.8 \pm 0.8 (n = 46)$	$2.9 \pm 0.7 (n = 21)$	$2.8 \pm 0.8 (n = 25)$
Emotional Eating			
Score (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	$1.9 \pm 0.9 (n = 46)$	$1.8 \pm 0.8 (n = 21)$	$2.0 \pm 0.9 (n = 25)$
Restrained Eating			
Score (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	$2.3 \pm 0.7 (n = 46)$	$2.5 \pm 0.9 (n = 21)$	$2.1 \pm 0.5 (n = 25)$



Figure 9. Percentage of Recommended Servings by Food Group Girls 2 to 17 Years



Figure 10. Percentage of Recommended Servings by Food Group Boys 5 to 17 Years

5.3.5 Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour

Participant self- or parent-reported physical activity (PA) and sedentary behaviour (SB) characteristics are presented in Table 15. In the cohort, 15% (n = 6) of children and youth were designated as insufficiently active, 28% (n = 11) were classified as moderately active, and 58% (n = 23) of children were classified as sufficiently active based upon their self-reported levels of weekly moderate to vigorous activity. A total of 44% (n = 20) of participants reported participating in no sports or activities, 29% (n = 13) of participants reported participating in 1 sport or activity, 16% (n = 7) of participants reported participating in 3 or more sports or activities. Mean leisure time screen time (LTST) was 192 ± 92 minutes per weekday. A total of 72% (n = 31) of participants reported levels of LTST that exceeded the recommendations as per the 24-Hour Movement Guidelines. The majority of children (64%, n = 28) acquired more than 120 minutes of sedentary time per day every day in a typical week, while only 5% (n = 2) of children reported acquiring fewer than 120 minutes of sedentary time per day on all days of the week.

	All Participants	Females	Males
Total Physical Activity (GSLTEQ)			
0-21 units	5 (12%)	1 (5%)	4 (19%)
22-50 units	17 (41%)	7 (33%)	10 (48%)
51-75 units	13 (31%)	8 (38%)	5 (24%)
76-100 units	3 (7%)	2 (10%)	1 (5%)
100+ units	4 (10%)	3 (14%)	1 (5%)
Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity			
(GSLTEQ)			
0-13 units (Insufficiently Active)	6 (15%)	2 (10%)	4 (19%)
14-23 units (Moderately Active)	11 (28%)	4 (19%)	8 (38%)
24+ units (Sufficiently Active)	23 (58%)	15 (71%)	9 (43%)
Organized Sports & Activities			
0 sports/activities	20 (44%)	8 (36%)	12 (52%)
1 sport/activity	13 (29%)	6 (27%)	7 (30%)
2 sports/activities	7 (16%)	5 (23%)	2 (9%)
3+ sports/activities	5 (11%)	3 (13%)	2 (9%)
Sedentary Behaviour			
Met sedentary time guidelines 7 days/wk	2 (5%)	1 (5%)	1 (5%)
Met sedentary time guidelines 4-5 days/wk	6 (14%)	4 (19%)	2 (9%)
Met sedentary time guidelines 2-3 days/wk	8 (18%)	4 (19%)	4 (18%)
Met sedentary time guidelines 0 days/wk	28 (64%)	12 (57%)	15 (68%)
Leisure Screen Time			
Minutes per weekday (Mean + SD)	192 <u>+</u> 92	166 <u>+</u> 92	216 <u>+</u> 91
windles per weekday (wear \pm 5D)	(n = 43)	(n = 21)	(n = 22)
GSLTEQ: Godin Shephard Leisure Time Exercise	Questionnaire		

Table 15. Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour at Baseline

5.3.6 Social-Emotional Health

Table 16 summarizes the mean scores from the Athletic Competence, Physical Appearance, Behavioural Conduct, and Global Self Worth scales of the Harter Self-Perception Profile (HSPP) and each subscale of the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ).

For the SDQ, girls in the sample tended to score higher for Total Difficulties, Emotional Symptoms, and overall Impact Score (Figures 11 and 12). Older girls in the Program evaluation sample (11-14 y) also tended to report a greater level of Peer Problems than was reported in the normative data set (Figure 12). Boys in the sample tended to score higher than the normative values for Total Difficulties, Emotional Symptoms, Conduct Problems, Peer Problems, and overall Impact Score (Figures 13 and 14). These higher scores indicate poorer outcomes for the subscales. Younger boys (8-10 y) also tended to display lower levels of Prosocial Behaviour than did the larger population, indicating worse prosocial behaviours (Figure 16).

When compared to a reference population for the HSPP²⁸, girls in the Program evaluation sample tended to score quite similarly across each of the four subscales (Figure 18). However, the boys tended to score lower in Athletic Competence and Physical Appearance than did a reference population of children (Figure 19)²⁸.

Table 16. Social Emotional Health at Baseline

	All Participants	Females	Males
Harter Self-Perception Profile			
Athletic (Mean <u>+</u> SD) Physical (Mean <u>+</u> SD) Behavioural Conduct (Mean <u>+</u> SD) Global (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	$2.6 \pm 0.7 (n = 29)$ $2.6 \pm 0.8 (n = 29)$ $3.0 \pm 0.7 (n = 30)$ $3.1 \pm 0.7 (n = 29)$	$2.7 \pm 0.7 (n = 13)$ $2.6 \pm 1.0 (n = 13)$ $3.1 \pm 0.8 (n = 14)$ $3.2 \pm 0.8 (n = 13)$	$2.4 \pm 0.7 (n = 16)$ $2.5 \pm 0.7 (n = 16)$ $3.0 \pm 0.7 (n = 16)$ $3.0 \pm 0.7 (n = 16)$
Strengths and Difficulties			
Questionnaire			
Overall (Mean \pm SD)	12.6 <u>+</u> 6.4 (n = 50)	$11.7 \pm 6.4 (n = 23)$	13.3 <u>+</u> 6.3 (n = 27)
Emotional (Mean \pm SD)	$3.8 \pm 3.4 (n = 51)$	3.9 <u>+</u> 2.9 (n = 23)	3.8 <u>+</u> 3.9 (n = 28)
Conduct (Mean \pm SD)	$2.2 \pm 1.8 (n = 51)$	1.8 <u>+</u> 1.5 (n = 23)	$2.5 \pm 2.0 (n = 28)$
Hyperactivity (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	4.3 <u>+</u> 2.7 (n = 51)	$3.6 \pm 2.2 (n = 23)$	$5.0 \pm 2.9 (n = 28)$
Peer Problems (Mean \pm SD)	$2.7 \pm 2.0 (n = 51)$	$2.4 \pm 2.0 (n = 23)$	$2.9 \pm 2.1 (n = 28)$
Prosocial (Mean \pm SD)	8.2 <u>+</u> 1.9 (n = 51)	8.7 <u>+</u> 1.7 (n = 23)	$7.8 \pm 2.0 (n = 28)$
Impact Score (Mean \pm SD)	$2.5 \pm 2.9 (n = 50)$	2.0 <u>+</u> 2.5 (n = 23)	2.9 <u>+</u> 3.3 (n = 27)



Figure 11. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for Girls 8 to 10 Years



Figure 12. Strengths & Difficulties Questionnaire for Girls 11 to 14 Years



Figure 13. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for Boys 8 to 10 Years



Figure 14. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for Boys 11 to 14 Years

Sample Mean Reference Mean



Figure 15. Harter Self-Perception Profile for Girls 8 to 18 years



Figure 16. Harter Self-Perception Profile for Boys 8 to 17 Years

Table 17 summarizes the self- or parent-reported sleep habits of children in the Program participants. Mean sleep per weeknight across the sample was 9.3 ± 1.1 hours. Figure 17 represents the percentage of recommended sleep each child or teen in the Program was acquiring each weeknight. Most participants (75%, n = 38) were achieving 100% of their recommended sleep quantity. While 26% (n = 13) of children reported no sleep problems, 43% (n = 22) reported feeling "unrefreshed" upon waking in the morning, 26% (n = 13) of children reported breathing through their mouth during sleep, and 41% (n = 21) of children reported snoring. A total of 45% (n = 20) of Program participants reported having a television or screen in the child's bedroom, while 55% (n = 24) did not.

	All Participants	Females	Males
Sleep Quantity (hr)			
Hours per weeknight (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	$9.3 \pm 1.1 (n = 51)$	$9.3 \pm 0.9 (n = 25)$	$10.8 \pm 1.4 (n = 26)$
Sleep Risk Factors			
No sleep problems	13 (26%)	8 (32%)	5 (19%)
Unrefreshed in AM	22 (43%)	10 (40%)	12 (44%)
Daytime sleepiness	13 (26%)	6 (24%)	7 (26%)
Mouth breathing	13 (26%)	3 (12%)	10 (37%)
Snoring	21 (41%)	9 (36%)	12 (44%)
TV/Screens in Bedroom			
No	24 (55%)	12 (57%)	12 (52%)
Yes	20 (45%)	9 (43%)	11 (48%)

Table	17.	Sleep	at	Baseline
-------	-----	-------	----	----------



Figure 17. Self- or Parent-Reported Percentage of Recommended Sleep per Weeknight

5.4 Discussion

5.4.1 Referral Information

The rate of participation in the Program evaluation was relatively low at 26% (n = 55 of the 216 families referred to the Program). The total number of participants is notably fewer than for the evaluation published by partner CHWII program, ShapedownBC (n = 119), but is comparable to the evaluation published from the MEND program, wherein 54 children were documented in the treatment group^{226,254}. The University of Kansas Center for Telehealth and Telemedicine reported a sample of 38 participants in the telehealth arm of its program in their published baseline findings²²².

Boys or the parents of boys in this sample tended to self-refer with a greater frequency than girls or their parents. Referrals from partner programs were predominantly female, and healthcare provider referrals were relatively equal among the sexes. The small sample size of the evaluation group makes gendered comparisons difficult, but literature elsewhere has shown that parents were more likely to misperceive boys who would qualify as overweight or obese as having a healthy weight when compared to girls (which would seem contradictory to the small sample presented here)²⁵⁵. A further review of self- and physician referral patterns across the larger Program population may be valuable in exploring this finding.

5.4.2 Demographic Information

There were slightly more boys than girls in the sample, and the mean ages for boys and girls were comparable. Individuals in the sample tended to fall between 8 and 13 y, although the group ranges in age from 2 to 17 y. The mean age for children and youth referred to the Program was 11.3 ± 3.3 . years, which is comparable to the mean age for children in the Shapedown BC evaluation $(11.6 \pm 2.6 \text{ y})^{227}$. The age-related patterns of referral coincide with what has been observed elsewhere in the literature, with children generally in the late childhood/early adolescence phase referred to tertiary services more frequently than younger children²⁵⁶.

Children, youth, and their parents were predominantly Caucasian, although multiple ethnicities are represented in the sample. The relative percentages of Caucasian, Asian, Indian, and First Nations groups roughly coincide with the provincial ethnic breakdown according to the 2011 Canadian Census²⁵⁷. Families in the sample also tended to come from urban areas of the province (80%), with a relative minority residing in rural or remote areas (20%). These figures are similar to the overall geographic distribution throughout BC, in which 86% of British Columbians reside in urban areas, while 14% take residence in rural or remote areas of the province ²⁵⁷. With a stated goal of attracting and treating families in rural and remote areas, the Program may be well-served to increase recruitment in those communities.

A majority of parents worked full-time, and most parents had attained a certificate or degree from a college or university. The fact that many families have working parents supports previous literature citing maternal work as a potential contributing factor to overweight and obesity in children⁵². Despite having a largely college-educated population, a number of families (37%) qualified as low-income households based upon Low-Income Cut-Offs (LICOs), which are defined by Statistics Canada. However, the Low-Income Cut-Offs are based on federal standards which only factor the household size and household income ²⁵⁸. These cut-offs do not weigh the relative cost of living by region or city. This prevalence of low income families in the Program evaluation sample may not be an entirely accurate representation, as the cost of living in the Greater Vancouver area where the majority of the BC population (53%) is concentrated, greatly exceeds the nationwide average²⁵⁹. While 37% of families would be designated as low-income, all the families in the evaluation sample were below the median household income for the province. This further strengthens previous research that has established higher rates of overweight and obesity in children among families with low socioeconomic status^{53,75,90}. In addition to families reporting low-income households, a similar number of families (35%) also reported some level of food insecurity in their home. However, the consensus from the registered dietitians in the Program was that there were limitations in the questions regarding food insecurity. For example, a question

such as "Which of the following statements best describes the food eaten in your household in the past 12 months? (*always enough, enough not-kind, sometimes not, often not, n/a, don't know*)" may not be an accurate depiction of true food insecurity. For example, some families (regardless of income) may prefer to buy different or more expensive types of food, but not necessarily acquire those items. A family answering that food security question may indicate that they had enough food, but not the kinds that they would prefer to buy (for example, preferring organic produce over regular or more costly cuts of meat). This may not be a clear indication of a home that is food insecure. Registered dietitians in the Program followed up with families who reported true food security as an issue in the home and provided information on available resources in the province.

Finally, families were asked about their access to the Internet. Program developers did not deliver content online in the Program pilot, but rather evaluated the Internet capabilities of families participating in the Program for potential future utilization. All but one family reported consistent access to the Internet, which may lead to the incorporation of an online component to the Program in the future. The prevalence of internet access in the program evaluation sample is similar to provincial reports of internet access the province, which state that 95% of residents have access to high-speed internet²⁶⁰.

5.4.3 Anthropometrics and Health Information

The mean BMI scores for children and youth in the Program were expectedly higher than for typically developing young people, but were similar to BMI scores observed in the MEND Program²³⁶. Boys tended to have higher body weight measurements and BMI scores than girls and tended to report more negative health-related measurements and behaviours across a

number of other areas. In terms of BMI percentiles for age, sex, and height, most children and youth referred to the Program (64%) were above the 99th percentile. The Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care recommends that physicians refer children with overweight or obesity as determined by BMI (>97th percentile for children 2-5 y, and >85th percentile for children and youth 5-19 y) to lifestyle intervention programs¹⁸⁵. Based on this sample, it appears that physicians were tending to wait until young patients are further from a healthy growth trajectory (at or above the 99th percentile) to begin referring them to structured interventions, when referrals may be more successful if the child is referred to an intervention when they reach the 85th percentile. This is an area that warrants further research.

While few definitive conclusions can be drawn from the single blood pressure measurements submitted with Program referrals, it does appear that a small group of children may be at risk for or have already acquired hypertension. Another indication of potentially poor metabolic health is the child's waist circumference measurement. Waist circumference has been indicated as marker for increased risk of dyslipidemia and insulin resistance ^{247,261}. While clear diagnosable standards for children's waist circumference and WHtR are still developing, a WHtR value at or above 0.5 is used as a marker for further exploration of a child's referral to the Program, the overwhelming majority of children with a reported waist circumference exceeded a WHtR of 0.5. Further explorations of metabolic health in these circumstances could be warranted.

5.4.4 Food & Nutrition

There was a marked variability and range observed in the self- or parent-reported consumption of Canada's Food Guide food groups. For example, the range in a single food group (meat and alternatives) ranged from roughly 0 to 400% of the recommended daily servings across the sample. As with most self-reported lifestyle data, it is difficult to determine the accuracy of these reports due to errors in recall, reporting biases, and inherent margins of error for the novel, non-validated tool. This is confounded by the marked non-linearity, co-linearity, and overall complexity of reporting and analyzing dietary intakes and patterns of individuals and populations at large. Moreover, Canada's Food Guide relies on serving sizes that may be difficult for parents (and especially young people) to estimate. Nonetheless, certain trends were apparent in the Program evaluation sample. Participants tended to under-consume fruits, vegetables, and milk or milk alternatives. Participants were also likely to over-consume processed grain and meat products. A lack of fruits and vegetables, and an abundance of refined carbohydrates and meat products are characteristic of a typical present-day North American diet²⁶².

In addition to the food groups measured, RDs in the Program also asked participants to report the frequency with which they consumed sugary drinks and other low-nutrient high-calorie foods (LNHCFs) (Appendix G). Because of the poor nutrition profile for these items, Canada's Food Guide does not provide recommended daily servings. Consumption varied widely for these items, as well. Children and youth reported consuming sugary drinks from 0 to 28 times per week, and having LNHCFs from 0 to 42 times per week. The high consumption of sugary drinks and unhealthy snack foods have been observed in other pediatric obesity programs^{222,263}.
Normative values for the DEBQ and DEBQ-C are still being developed. However, the tool was helpful for identifying potentially problematic eating behaviours in the Program's participants. There were also several relationships of interest regarding the Emotional eating subscale of the tools. The positive correlation between age and emotional eating behaviours is consistent with other findings in the literature^{264,24}. As children grow older and develop more social context around food, eating, and weight, the emotional aspects of eating emerge. The lack of a significant relationship between emotional eating and BMI observed in this study coincides with other findings in the literature²⁶⁵. The developers of the DEBQ posited that younger children may have more natural reactions to emotional distress, such as avoiding food rather than overconsuming food in times of high emotional stress. The relationship between physical activity and emotional eating has yet to be explored, and may present further evidence of a protective effect provided by physical activity. Further research is necessary to determine whether or not increasing physical activity levels can assist in reducing emotional eating behaviours.

5.4.5 Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour

According to participant-reported physical activity levels (via the GSLTEQ), most of the children in the sample were classified as achieving adequate physical activity. Baseline data from another telemedicine intervention for pediatric obesity also found that children appeared to be acquiring sufficient physical activity, but were overconsuming low-nutrient, high-calorie foods²²². There was a small group within the evaluation sample, though, that reported acquiring no or very minimal moderate to vigorous physical activity through a typical week. Like dietary reporting, these responses are likely subject to recall errors,

reporting biases, and margins of error within the tool. Physical activity (PA) self-reports may be especially prone to inaccuracy in this population due to a child's difficulty in accurately recalling and reporting their PA. Even in cases where parents report on behalf of a child, a parent's perception of their child's PA is dependent upon how much of their child's daily activity the parent or guardian observes²⁶⁶. However, in terms of both overall and moderateto-vigorous physical activity girls tended to report higher levels than boys in the sample. Girls also tended to participate in more organized sports and activities and to acquire less leisure time screen time than boys. This may be partly explained by the fact that boys referred to the Program tended to have higher body weights than girls referred to the Program. Both boys and girls still reported levels of screen time in excess of recommendations, and require strategies to reduce their levels of sedentary behaviour. The sex differences observed throughout the baseline data require further exploration into both the referral patterns and general health status of boys versus girls in the Program.

5.4.6 Social-Emotional Health

Children in this sample tended to report greater personal and social difficulties than established norms provided by the SDQ. Both girls and boys often, but not always, reported higher levels of emotional and peer problems and seemed to experience these difficulties with greater chronicity than a reference population of children. Boys and girls both displayed greater overall difficulties than a reference group of children. This is not uncommon among children with overweight or obesity. Bullying and stigmatization are well-documented in this population^{166,168,169}. The HSPP displayed less conclusive differences between the Program sample and reference means, but there is a clear indication that social-emotional support may

be beneficial in the intervention process. In fact, a number of other child obesity intervention programs are staffed primarily or at least in part by psychology professionals^{227,267}.

5.4.7 Sleep

Children, youth, or their parents often reported meeting sleep quantity recommendations. However, the quality of the sleep that children in the sample achieved was often affected by known sleep disruptions like snoring or mouth-breathing. The quality of sleep may also manifest in reports of being tired throughout the day or waking up feeling unrefreshed. Considering the effects of sleep quality and quantity on physical activity behaviours²⁶⁸, as well as cardiometabolic parameters^{126,127}, a focus on sleep hygiene in the intervention process may be beneficial. Sleep may be another area in which objective measurements (i.e., accelerometry) could provide a more accurate picture of sleep quality and quantity.

5.5 Conclusion

Researchers hypothesized that the Program would attract children with complex healthcare needs. Based upon the data available from partner programs^{236,254} and overall inclusivity of this Program, it was anticipated that children referred to the Program would exhibit unfavorable behaviours related to physical activity, sedentary behaviour, diet, and/or sleep and experience the complex and interrelated health-related consequences of those behaviours. Children in the Program evaluation sample did in fact exhibit several unfavourable health characteristics, including high BMIs (nearly two-thirds of children above the 99th percentile) and waist circumference measurements (the mean waist circumference was near the 95th percentile), along with a number of health-related behaviours requiring attention. Diet quality, quantity, and patterns are areas for improvement throughout the

Program as evidenced by baseline evaluations of food, nutrition, and eating behaviours. Reported measures often exceeded recommendations, but must also be interpreted with the understanding that underreporting is common in dietary self-reports^{269,270}. This means that in some cases, children and youth may be consuming more than what has been reported in the assessment.

Although children, youth, or their parents often reported acquiring sufficient physical activity, there may still be a need to inquire further about physical activity habits through the counselling process. Since over-reporting one's level of physical activity is commonly found across individuals¹¹⁵, children and youth may not in fact be accumulating the amount of physical activity needed to improve and maintain good health. An excess of leisure time screen time was also prevalent, and may be addressed through the intervention process. While sleep quantity was often in line with standards, there is an opportunity to improve upon the quality of sleep and to address several of the sleep-related risk factors mentioned previously.

While food, nutrition, physical activity and sedentary behaviour are often components of a behavioural intervention program for children who are overweight or obese, this Program is also designed to address sleep quality, quantity, and hygiene as a more comprehensive approach to a child's day-to-day cycle of wellness. The Program will also be tasked with addressing the findings from baseline measures of social and emotional health, which indicate that this sample of children may be more likely to experience difficulties in their relationships or to view themselves in a more negative way than other children.

Chapter 6: Program Outcomes

This chapter presents the outcomes from the pilot of the HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids (the Program). Changes in anthropometric measurements, diet quality and quantity, physical activity and sedentary behaviour, social emotional health, and sleep are reported herein. Adherence and attrition in the Program are also discussed.

6.1 Introduction

The purpose of this chapter is to present the data at 3-months and 6-months after initiation of the Program in relation to baseline data. The HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids was a relative novelty at the time of its implementation. Telehealth has been used in other aspects of pediatric obesity treatment (detailed in Chapter 3), but the Program was unique in several ways. First was its ability to have registered dietitians (RDs) and a QEP working alongside one another to coordinate care delivery. Second, was that the majority of the content delivered to families through the Program was done over the telephone through weekly scheduled phone calls (although some supplementary materials and assessments were delivered through the postal mail). Most other pediatric telehealth programs in the literature have used telehealth as supplement to a primarily in-person program. The Program discussed herein had no in-person component to the delivery of the intervention. The characteristics of children, teens, and families at the time they referred to the Program were discussed in the previous chapter. This chapter builds on that information to discuss the changes observed at 3-months and 6-months after initiation of the Program.

6.2 Methods

Methodological information regarding participant inclusion, the assessments, and procedures of the research has been presented in detail in Chapter 4. The data presented here was collected at three-months and six-months after Program initiation and compared to baseline data. Only physical activity and sedentary behaviour, sleep, and diet quality and quantity assessments were administered at 3-months. All variables were collected again at 6-months and included objective health measurements from the physician who referred the child or teen and performed their follow-up assessment, as well as self-reported measures of health behaviours obtained over the telephone or through mailed paper questionnaires.

6.2.1 Data Treatment and Analyses

All data was collected by Program staff and quality assured for accuracy and completeness by an independent third-party staff member at HealthLink BC. Data was then shared with researchers using a secured file sharing site (SharePoint for Windows, 2013). All statistical analyses were performed by our research team using IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 24.0. (Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.).

For variables with three time points (baseline, 3-months, and 6-months), a repeated measures ANOVA was used to evaluate changes across time. In instances where there was only one follow-up measurement, a paired samples t-test was conducted. Participants lacking data at one or more time points were excluded from the relevant analyses, and only participants with complete data sets were included in the longitudinal investigations. Pearson product-moment correlation coefficient calculations were performed when examining the relationship between two variables. As with the baseline data, continuous variables are represented as a means and standard deviations. Categorical and binary variables are displayed as percentages

and/or counts. Other age- and sex- dependent variables (e.g., sleep and food group consumption) are reported as a percentage of the recommended amount specific to that variable.

6.3 Results

6.3.1 Referral and Uptake

Referral and retention information is displayed in Table 18. Two hundred and sixteen families had been referred to the Program at the time of evaluation. Roughly one-quarter (n = 55) of those families opted to take part in the Program evaluation. Details of participant referral, retention, and withdrawal are displayed in Figure 18. Nearly 90% (n = 49) of participants consenting to the evaluation research started the Program (i.e., completed the Assessment Call). Only 4 participants in the evaluation who were referred to the Program did not complete the Assessment Call, and an additional 2 participants completed part of the Assessment Call. Slightly more than half of participants (56%) in the evaluation sample completed 70% of Program Calls, designating them as having received a sufficient dose of the Program.

Girls tended to complete slightly more Program Calls (4.8 ± 2.7) than boys (4.2 ± 2.6), however the findings were not significant (p = 0.44) (Table 23). Age was also not significantly correlated with the number of Program Calls completed (r = -0.09, p = 0.51).

The wait times from the time of referral until the first contact made by Program Staff averaged roughly two weeks, but ranged from one day to ten weeks. The time from first contact by Program Staff to the Assessment Call averaged roughly five and half weeks, but ranged from less than one week to more than twenty weeks. As the wait time from the first contact by Program Staff and the Assessment Call lengthened, participants became less likely to complete the Program Calls. Correlational analyses show a negative relationship between wait time and number of Program Calls completed (r = -0.47, p = 0.0005) (Figure 19).

Characteristic	n (%))
Total Program Evaluation Participants		55
Intake Completion		
Referred and Completed Intake Referred and Did Not Complete Intake Referred and Completed Partial Intake		49 (89%) 4 (7%) 2 (4%)
Number of Program Calls Completed		
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 In Progress		8 (15%) 4 (7%) 3 (5%) 3 (5%) 4 (7%) 2 (4%) 10 (18%) 19 (35%) 2 (4%)
Attended 70% of Sessions (5+ Program Calls)		31 (56.4%)
Characteristic	Mean <u>+</u> SD	Range
Wait Times		
Referral to First Contact (days) First Contact to Program Start (days)	15 <u>+</u> 18 39 <u>+</u> 27	1 to 72 5 to 142
Number of Program Calls Completed		
Males and Females Females Males	4.5 ± 2.7 4.8 ± 2.7 4.2 ± 2.6	0 to 7 0 to 7 0 to 7
Physician or Nurse Referral (n = 30) CHWII Referral (n = 7) Self-Referral (n = 18)	$\begin{array}{c} 4.3 \pm 2.8 \\ 4.7 \pm 3.0 \\ 4.7 \pm 2.5 \end{array}$	0 to 7 0 to 7 0 to 7



Figure 18. Program Retention and Attrition



Figure 19. Correlation Between Number of Program Calls and Wait Time

6.3.2 Anthropometric and Health Information

Anthropometric and health information is displayed in Table 19. Children and teens grew significantly taller across the length of the Program (+4.6 \pm 3.3 cm, p < 0.01). Boys showed a significant increase in weight from baseline to six months (+5.8 \pm 4.0 kg, p < 0.01). However, analyses showed no significant changes in BMI from baseline to six months among boys, girls, or the combined sample (+0.6 \pm 4.0, p = 0.54 for males and females combined; +0.7 \pm 5.3 kg, p = 0.69 for females only; and +0.4 \pm 1.8 kg, p = 0.52 for males only). There was no relationship between the number of Program Calls completed and the participant's change in BMI (r = -0.12, p = 0.45). Because of missing data, statistical analyses on blood pressure, waist circumference, and waist-to-height ratio could not be conducted between baseline and follow-up.

Table 19. Follow-Up Anthropometric and Health Information

Charry starist		Baseline	6 Months	Change	
Characteristics	n	$(Mean \pm SD)$	(Mean + SD)	(Mean + SD)	р
Age (y)					
Males and Females	26	11.5 <u>+</u> 2.6	12.4 <u>+</u> 2.7	+0.9 <u>+</u> 0.3	< 0.01*
Females	13	11.4 <u>+</u> 3.3	12.3 <u>+</u> 3.3	$+1.0 \pm 0.4$	< 0.01*
Males	13	11.6 <u>+</u> 1.9	12.5 <u>+</u> 1.9	+0.8 <u>+</u> 0.2	< 0.01*
Height (cm)					
Males and Females	19	152.8 <u>+</u> 14.1	158.0 <u>+</u> 12.6	+4.6 <u>+</u> 3.3	< 0.01*
Females	10	150.0 <u>+</u> 11.1	154.0 <u>+</u> 11.1	+4.1 <u>+</u> 3.9	0.01*
Males	9	156.0 <u>+</u> 16.9	161.3 <u>+</u> 15.5	+5.3 <u>+</u> 2.7	< 0.01*
Weight (kg)					
Males and Females	19	68.7 <u>+</u> 24.3	73.9 <u>+</u> 23.1	+5.2 + 11.1	0.06
Females	10	65.7 <u>+</u> 22.5	70.3 <u>+</u> 16.4	+4.7 <u>+</u> 15.2	0.36
Males	9	72.1 <u>+</u> 27.0	77.9 <u>+</u> 29.3	+5.8 <u>+</u> 4.0	< 0.01*
BMI (kg/m ²)					
	10	00 () (1			0.54
Males and Females	19	28.6 ± 6.1	29.2 <u>+</u> 5.7	$+0.6 \pm 4.0$	0.54
Females	10	28.6 ± 6.5	29.3 <u>+</u> 4.5	$+0.7 \pm 5.3$	0.69
Males	9	28.7 <u>+</u> 6.0	29.1 <u>+</u> 7.1	$+0.4 \pm 1.8$	0.52
Systolic BP (mmHg)					
Females	3	111.7 <u>+</u> 2.9	116.3 <u>+</u> 8.1	+4.7 <u>+</u> 9.0	0.46
Males	0				
Diastolic BP (mmHg)					
Females	3	72.0 <u>+</u> 3.5	65.3 <u>+</u> 5.5	-6.7 <u>+</u> 8.6	0.31
Males	0				
Waist Circumference (cm)	0				

y: year; cm: centimetre; kg: kilometer: kg/m2: kilograms per metre squared, mmHg: millimeters of mercury

6.3.3 Food and Nutrition

Diet quality, quantity, and patterns from baseline to the 3-month follow-up are listed in Tables 20 and 21. At the 3-month follow-up, fruit and vegetable (FV) consumption increased in boys from an average of $58.3 \pm 14.4\%$ of the RDS to $89.7 \pm 24.0\%$ (p = 0.03) of the RDS (Figure 20). Consumption of processed grain products decreased among girls from an average of $121.1 \pm 23.9\%$ of the recommended daily servings (RDS) to $83.1 \pm 29.6\%$ (p = 0.01) of the RDS (Figure 21), and decreased in a combined sample of boys and girls from an average of $153.0 \pm 93.7\%$ of the RDS to $90.3 \pm 28.3\%$ (p = 0.02) of the RDS. Girls decreased the frequency of eating meals out of the home from an average of twice per week to less than once per week (p = 0.03). A combined sample of the boys and girls showed a trend, although non-significant, toward consuming sugary drinks fewer times each week, decreasing from 5.6 ± 6.9 times per week to 3.0 ± 5.1 times per week (p = 0.06). Other measures of diet quality, quantity, and eating behaviours did not demonstrate significance.

No statistically significant changes in diet quality, quantity, eating behaviours, or the Dutch Eating Behaviour Questionnaire were observed from baseline to the 6-month follow-up (Tables 22-24). Sample sizes in this group were relatively small, with data representing 6 girls and 4 boys at the 6-month follow-up. Limited responses in dietary information may be due to the length of time required to administer the dietary assessment tool, which is significantly greater than, for example, assessments of physical activity and sedentary time.

	n	Baseline	3 Mo.	Change	р
		(Mean \pm SD)	(Mean \pm SD)	$(Mean \pm SD)$	
Grain Products (%RDS)					
Males and Females	15	153.0 <u>+</u> 93.7	90.3 <u>+</u> 28.3	-62.7 <u>+</u> 88.3	0.02*
Males	4	240.8 <u>+</u> 158.5	110.0 <u>+</u> 11.0	-130.8 <u>+</u> 151.2	0.18
Females	11	121.1 <u>+</u> 23.9	83.1 <u>+</u> 29.6	-38.0 <u>+</u> 39.2	0.01*
Milk and Alternatives (%RDS)					
Males and Females	15	91.4 + 44.7	89.5 + 57.8	-1.9 + 51.1	0.89
Males	4	98.0 + 37.4	70.8 + 34.5	+27.3 + 57.4	0.41
Females	11	89.0 <u>+</u> 48.5	96.3 <u>+</u> 64.3	+7.3 <u>+</u> 48.1	0.63
Meat and Alternatives (%RDS)					
Males and Females	15	200.9 <u>+</u> 146.2	145.1 <u>+</u> 89.8	-55.8 <u>+</u> 96.2	0.04*
Males	4	200.0 <u>+</u> 136.9	143.8 <u>+</u> 147.8	-56.3 <u>+</u> 82.6	0.27
Females	11	201.2 <u>+</u> 155.9	145.5 <u>+</u> 68.9	-55.6 <u>+</u> 104.5	0.11
Fruits and Vegetables (%RDS)					
Males and Females	14	85.1 + 29.8	85.6 + 37.9	+0.5 + 30.4	0.95
Males	3	58.3 ± 14.4	89.7 ± 24.0	$+31.3 \pm 10.1$	0.03*
Females	11	92.4 <u>+</u> 29.0	84.5 <u>+</u> 41.8	-7.9 <u>+</u> 28.6	0.38
Low-Nutrient High-Calories					
Foods (Times/Week)					
Males and Females	15	7.1 <u>+</u> 7.8	5.1 <u>+</u> 6.1	-2.1 <u>+</u> 9.1	0.39
Males	4	9.5 <u>+</u> 12.6	3.3 <u>+</u> 4.6	-6.3 <u>+</u> 15.6	0.48
Females	11	6.3 <u>+</u> 5.8	6.2 <u>+</u> 6.6	-0.1 <u>+</u> 6.2	0.95
Sugary Drinks: CFG + Non CFC (Times/Week)					
CFG (Times/ Week)					
Males and Females	15	5.6 <u>+</u> 6.9	3.0 ± 5.1	-2.6 <u>+</u> 4.9	0.06
Males	4	7.6 ± 6.7	1.3 <u>+</u> 1.5	-6.3 <u>+</u> 6.5	0.15
Females	11	<u>3.9 +</u> 5.5	3.0 <u>+</u> 5.5	-0.9 <u>+</u> 3.5	0.41
% RDS: percent of daily recommended serv	vings; wk	:: week; CFG: Canado	a's Food Guide		

Table 20. Diet Quality, Quantity, and Patterns at 3-Month Follow-Up

	n	Baseline (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	3 Mo. (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	Change (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	р
Eating Behaviours					
Skipping Meals					
Males and Females	15	2.3 <u>+</u> 3.7	1.1 <u>+</u> 3.6	-1.1 <u>+</u> 2.3	0.20
Males	4	3.4 <u>+</u> 5.0	3.5 <u>+</u> 7.0	1.00	0.50
Females	11	1.9 <u>+</u> 3.3	0.3 <u>+</u> 0.9	-1.6 <u>+</u> 3.6	0.16
Eating Out (3+					
times/week)					
Males and Females	14	1.8 <u>+</u> 2.0	0.8 <u>+</u> 0.9	-1.1 <u>+</u> 2.2	0.08
Males	3	1.0 <u>+</u> 0.5	1.7 <u>+</u> 1.2	1.00	0.50
Females	11	2.1 <u>+</u> 2.2	0.5 <u>+</u> 0.6	-1.6 <u>+</u> 2.2	0.03*

Table 21. Eating Behaviours at 3-Month Follow-Up



Figure 20. Food Group Consumption from Baseline to 3 Months, Boys (n = 4)



Figure 21. Food Group Consumption from Baseline to 3 Months, Girls (n = 11)

Variables	Baseline	3 Mo.	6 Mo.	F(b)	D	Pairwise
	$(Mean \pm SD)$	(Mean + SD)	(Mean + SD)	- (~)	P	Comparisons
Grain Products (% RDS)						
Males and Females	162.5 <u>+</u> 114.0	99.1 <u>+</u> 35.9	120.1 <u>+</u> 44.2	1.73	0.24	
Males	235.8 <u>+</u> 163.0	114.3 <u>+</u> 11.2	147.8 <u>+</u> 53.9	0.94	0.51	
Females	113.7 <u>+</u> 16.8	89.0 <u>+</u> 44.0	101.7 <u>+</u> 27.4	0.58	0.60	
Milk and Alternatives (% RDS)						
Males and Females	96.7 <u>+</u> 38.3	83.3 <u>+</u> 59.3	85.0 <u>+</u> 60.2	0.34	0.72	
Males	98.0 <u>+</u> 37.4	70.8 <u>+</u> 34.5	64.5 <u>+</u> 29.3	0.77	0.57	
Females	95.8 <u>+</u> 42.4	91.7 <u>+</u> 73.5	98.7 <u>+</u> 73.9	0.35	0.72	
Meat and Alternatives (% RDS)						
Males and Females	194.4 <u>+</u> 91.7	138.4 <u>+</u> 105.9	164.4 <u>+</u> 94.4	2.57	0.15	
Males	200.0 <u>+</u> 136.9	120.8 + 156.6	185.5 <u>+</u> 129.1	2.45	0.29	
Females	164.7 <u>+</u> 77.5	141.5 <u>+</u> 59.2	129.3 <u>+</u> 75.1	1.75	0.29	
Fruits and Vegetables (% RDS)						
Males and Females	70.5 <u>+</u> 37.2	73.5 <u>+</u> 47.4	72.6 <u>+</u> 20.4	0.06	0.94	
Males	46.5 <u>+</u> 23.8	67.3 <u>+</u> 48.9	66.3 <u>+</u> 16.5	3.49	0.22	
Females	86.5 <u>+</u> 37.1	77.7 <u>+</u> 50.5	76.8 <u>+</u> 23.1	0.69	0.55	
Low-Nutrient High-Calorie						
Foods (Times/Wk)						
Males and Females	6.1 <u>+</u> 8.8	4.4 <u>+</u> 6.6	5.6 <u>+</u> 6.4	0.12	0.89	
Males	9.5 <u>+</u> 12.6	2.0 <u>+</u> 3.4	6.9 <u>+</u> 9.4	0.51	0.66	
Females	3.8 <u>+</u> 5.2	6.0 <u>+</u> 8.1	4.7 <u>+</u> 4.1	0.77	0.52	
Sugary Drinks: CFG + Non						
CFG (Times/Wk)						
Males and Females	7.4 <u>+</u> 7.7	4.6 <u>+</u> 5.8	4.7 <u>+</u> 7.6	1.10	0.38	
Males	10.5 <u>+</u> 8.8	3.3 <u>+</u> 4.6	3.0 <u>+</u> 4.8	3.88	0.21	
Females	5.3 <u>+</u> 6.9	5.4 <u>+</u> 6.7	5.8 <u>+</u> 9.3	0.06	0.95	
% RDS: percent of daily recommended serve	ings; Wk: week; CFG.	Canada's Food Guid	le			

Table 22. ANOVA Results for Food and Nutrition at Baseline, 3 Months, and 6 Months (n = 6f, 4m)

	Baseline (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	3 Mo. (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	6 Mo. (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	F(b)	Р	Pairwise Comparisons
Eating Behaviours						
Skipping Meals						
Males and Females	2.8 <u>+</u> 4.0	1.7 <u>+</u> 4.4	0.6 <u>+</u> 1.4	0.64	0.55	
Males	3.4 <u>+</u> 5.0	3.5 <u>+</u> 7.0	0.4 ± 0.8	1.00	0.50	
Females	2.3 <u>+</u> 3.6	0.5 <u>+</u> 1.2	0.8 <u>+</u> 1.8	1.35	0.34	
Eating Out (3+ times/week)						
Males and Females	1.8 <u>+</u> 1.6	0.9 <u>+</u> 1.0	0.4 <u>+</u> 0.5	1.15	0.36	
Males	1.0 ± 0.5	1.7 <u>+</u> 1.2	0.7 ± 0.6	1.00	0.50	
Females	2.3 <u>+</u> 1.8	0.6 <u>+</u> 0.7	0.3 <u>+</u> 0.5	2.25	0.20	

Table 23. ANOVA Results for Eating Behaviours at Baseline, 3 Months, and Follow-Up

Table 24. Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire at Follow-Up

DEBQ/C Scale	n	Baseline (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	6 Months (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	Change (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	р
External Eating (Score)					
Males and Females	10	2.6 <u>+</u> 0.6	2.9 <u>+</u> 0.9	+0.3 <u>+</u> 1.0	0.42
Females	8	2.5 <u>+</u> 0.4	3.0 <u>+</u> 1.0	+0.5 <u>+</u> 1.0	0.19
Males	2				
Emotional Eating (Score)					
Males and Females	10	1.6 <u>+</u> 0.6	1.5 <u>+</u> 0.8	-0.1 <u>+</u> 0.8	0.80
Females	8	1.5 <u>+</u> 0.3	1.6 <u>+</u> 0.9	+0.1 <u>+</u> 0.7	0.71
Males	2				
Restrained Eating (Score)					
Males and Females	10	2.4 <u>+</u> 0.7	2.5 <u>+</u> 0.7	+0.1 <u>+</u> 0.6	0.56
Females	8	2.4 <u>+</u> 0.7	2.4 <u>+</u> 0.7	-0.03 <u>+</u> 0.5	0.86
Males	2				

6.3.4 Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour

The results of physical activity and sedentary behaviour from baseline to the 3-month follow-up are displayed in Table 25. At the 3-month follow-up, children improved in nearly all self-reported measures by increasing physical activity (PA) and decreasing inactive behaviours. Boys and girls increased their total physical activity (TPA) from an average of score of 53.7 ± 30.3 to 79.2 ± 32.8 units (p < 0.01) (Figure 22) based on the Godin Shephard Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire (GSLTEQ). Boys and girls also saw significant improvements in TPA when the sexes were observed separately. Moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) increased among boys and girls when measured by the GSLTEQ (Figure 22) and when measured by asking participants to estimate their weekly MVPA in minutes (Figure 23). MVPA measured by the GSLTEQ increased from an average of 30.8 ± 29.0 units to 62.7 ± 32.7 units (p < 0.01) (Figure 22), and increased from an average of 24.4 ± 13.0 minutes at baseline to an average of 58.8 ± 25.6 (p < 0.01) minutes at follow-up (Figure 23).

Children and youth increased the number of days on which they met national guidelines on physical activity (achieving at least 60 minutes of MVPA) and sedentary time (acquiring less than 2 hours per day). At baseline, children were meeting PA guidelines an average of roughly 1 day per week, but were meeting those guidelines between 4 and 5 days per week at the 3-month follow-up (p < 0.01) (Figure 24). At baseline, children were meeting those guidelines between 4 and 5 days per week between 3 and 4 days per week at follow-up (p < 0.01) (Figure 24).



Figure 22. Total physical activity (TPA) and Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA) from Baseline to 3 Months measured by the Godin Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire (n = 14)



Figure 23. Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA) and Leisure Time Screen Time (LTST) from Baseline to 3 Months (n = 12, n = 15)



Figure 24. Days per Week Meeting Sedentary Behaviour and Physical Activity (PA) Recommendations at Baseline and 3 Months (n = 14, n = 13)

Information on physical activity and sedentary behaviour from baseline, the 3-month follow-up, and the 6-month follow-up is displayed in Table 31. Many of the changes observed at the 3-month follow-up were not observed at the 6-month follow-up, however some improvements were maintained. At the 6-month follow-up, there was still a significant increase in the number of days on which children were meeting physical activity guidelines, Wilk's Lambda = 0.014, F = (2, 2), p = 0.01 (Figure 25). There was also a significant maintained decrease in the amount of leisure time screen time (LTST) that children were acquiring each day, Wilk's Lambda = 0.186, F = (2, 4), p = 0.04 (Figure 26).



Figure 25. Days per Week Meeting Physical Activity Guidelines at Baseline, 3 months, and 6 months (n = 4)



Figure 26. Minutes of Leisure Time Screen Time (LTST) at Baseline, 3 months, and 6 months (n = 6)

	n	Baseline	3 Mo.	Change	n			
		$(Mean \pm SD)$	$(Mean \pm SD)$	$(Mean \pm SD)$	P			
Total Physical Activity (GSLTEQ								
Units)								
Males and Females	14	53.7 <u>+</u> 30.3	79.2 <u>+</u> 32.8	+25.5 <u>+</u> 23.9	< 0.01*			
Males	8	58.5 <u>+</u> 32.3	79.8 <u>+</u> 34.2	+21.3 <u>+</u> 25.8	0.05*			
Females	6	47.3 <u>+</u> 29.1	78.5 <u>+</u> 44.0	+31.2 <u>+</u> 22.3	0.02*			
Moderate to Vigorous Physical								
Activity (GSLTEQ Units)								
Males and Females	14	30.8 <u>+</u> 29.0	62.7 <u>+</u> 32.7	+31.9 <u>+</u> 21.9	< 0.01*			
Males	8	37.5 <u>+</u> 35.1	59.5 <u>+</u> 35.1	+22.0 <u>+</u> 15.1	< 0.01*			
Females	6	21.8 <u>+</u> 17.0	67.0 <u>+</u> 31.8	+45.2 <u>+</u> 23.6	0.01*			
Moderate to Vigorous Physical								
Activity (Min)								
Males and Females	12	24.4 + 13.0	58.8 + 25.6	+34.4 + 18.8	< 0.01*			
Males	6	25.0 + 13.2	66.7 + 31.9	+41.7 + 23.0	0.01*			
Females	6	23.8 <u>+</u> 14.0	50.8 <u>+</u> 16.6	+27.1 + 11.3	< 0.01*			
Organized Sports & Activities (#)								
Males and Females	1/	11 + 13	1.2 ± 1.1	$\pm 0.1 \pm 0.8$	0.50			
Males	7	1.1 ± 1.3 0 8 + 1 0	1.2 ± 1.1 1.3 ± 1.1	+0.1 + 0.6 +0.6 + 0.6	0.50			
Females	, 7	14 + 16	1.5 + 1.1 1.1 + 1.2	-0.3 ± 0.5	0.10			
Sedentary Babayiour (Days	,	<u> </u>	···· <u>·</u> ···=	<u> </u>	0117			
Meeting Guidelines/Week)								
Malas and Famalas	14	12 ± 10	26126	+2.4 + 2.4	<0.01*			
Males and Females	14 6	1.5 ± 1.9	3.0 ± 2.0	$+2.4 \pm 2.4$	< 0.01			
Females	8	0.8 ± 2.0 16 ± 19	2.0 ± 2.0 1.3 ± 2.0	$+2.0 \pm 1.9$ $+2.6 \pm 2.8$	0.03*			
Temates	0	1.0 <u>+</u> 1.9	4.5 <u>+</u> 2.4	$\pm 2.0 \pm 2.0$	0.05			
Physical Activity								
(Days Meeting Guidelines/Week)								
Males and Females	13	0.9 <u>+</u> 1.4	4.4 <u>+</u> 1.9	+3.5 <u>+</u> 1.8	< 0.01*			
Males	7	0.7 <u>+</u> 1.1	4.0 <u>+</u> 2.3	+3.3 <u>+</u> 2.0	0.01*			
Females	6	1.0 <u>+</u> 1.7	14.8 <u>+</u> 1.5	+3.8 <u>+</u> 1.7	< 0.01*			
Leisure Screen Time (Min)								
Males and Females	15	192.7 + 104.1	124.0 + 83.2	-68.7 + 13.3	< 0.01*			
Males	7	221.4 + 98.6	150.7 + 80.3	-70.7 + 49.5	0.01*			
Females	8	167.5 <u>+</u> 108.7	100.6 ± 83.6	-66.9 <u>+</u> 56.6	0.01*			
GSLTEQ: Godin-Shephard Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire, Min: minutes, #: count								

Table 25. Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour at 3-Month Follow-Up

Table 26. ANOVA Results for Physical Activity at Baseline, 3 Months, and 6 Months (n = 5)

Variables	Baseline (T1) (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	3 Mo (T2) (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	6 Mo (T3) (Mean <u>+</u> SD)	F (b)	р	Pairwise Comparisons
Total PA (GSLTEQ units)	45.2 <u>+</u> 24.3	86.8 <u>+</u> 35.6	87.6 <u>+</u> 30.5	7.0	0.08	T2>T1*; T3>T1*
Moderate to Vigorous PA (GSLTEQ units)	15.8 <u>+</u> 11.7	61.6 <u>+</u> 34.2	64.8 <u>+</u> 36.4	6.0	0.09	T2>T1*; T3>T1*
Moderate to Vigorous PA (Min)	20.2 <u>+</u> 10.9	48.8 <u>+</u> 19.3	62.5 <u>+</u> 22.2	5.4	0.16	T2>T1*; T3>T1*
PA (Days meeting guidelines/Week)	0.0 ± 0.0	5.0 <u>+</u> 1.4	5.5 <u>+</u> 1.0	73.0	0.01*	T2>T1*; T3>T1**
Organized Sports and Activities (#)	1.0 <u>+</u> 1.7	1.0 <u>+</u> 1.2	1.4 <u>+</u> 1.7	1.0	0.47	
Sedentary Behaviour (Days meeting guidelines/Week)	0.83 <u>+</u> 1.3	4.2 <u>+</u> 2.6	4.0 <u>+</u> 3.2	3.0	0.16	T2>T1*
Leisure Time Screen Time (Min)	190.0 <u>+</u> 106.4	104.2 <u>+</u> 85.9	82.5 <u>+</u> 78.1	8.8	0.04*	T2 <t1*; t3<t1*<="" td=""></t1*;>
PA: physical activity; GSLTEQ: Godin Shep. *: $p < 0.05$, **: $p < 0.005$	hard Leisure Time E	Exercise Questionn	aire; Min: minutes	; #: count		

6.3.5 Social-Emotional Health

Measures of social-emotional health (the Harter Self-Perception Profile and the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire) are described in Table 27. Follow-up scores on the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire for boys and girls are displayed in Figures 27 and 28, respectively. While the only statistically significant change in social-emotional health was observed among girls in the Athletic subscale of the Harter Self-Perception Profile ($+0.5 \pm 0.1$, p = 0.01), general trends suggested some modest improvements in girls' perceived strengths and difficulties (Figure 28) and self-perception (Figure 29). There was insufficient data from boys to analyze results from the Harter Self-Perception Profile.



Figure 27. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire at Follow-Up (Boys) (n = 4)



Figure 28. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire at Follow-Up (Girls) (n = 9)



Figure 29. Harter Self-Perception Profile Scores for Girls at Follow-Up (n = 4)

Table 27. Social-Emotional Health at Follow-Up

		Baseline	6 Months	Change	
	n	$(Mean \pm SD)$	$(Mean \pm SD)$	$(Mean \pm SD)$	р
Harter Self-Perception Profile (Females)					
Athletic	4	2.5 <u>+</u> 0.8	3.0 <u>+</u> 0.7	$+0.5 \pm 0.1$	0.01*
Physical	4	2.4 <u>+</u> 0.9	3.0 <u>+</u> 0.6	+0.6 <u>+</u> 1.4	0.45
Behavioural Conduct	4	2.7 <u>+</u> 1.2	3.4 <u>+</u> 0.6	+0.7 <u>+</u> 0.7	0.14
Global	4	3.1 <u>+</u> 0.9	3.8 <u>+</u> 0.3	+0.7 <u>+</u> 1.0	0.30
Harter Self-Perception Profile (Males)					
Athletic	1				
Physical	1				
Behavioural Conduct	1				
Global	1				
Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire					
(Females)					
Overall	9	12.8 <u>+</u> 5.8	11.8 <u>+</u> 6.2	-1.0 <u>+</u> 5.3	0.59
Emotional	9	4.3 <u>+</u> 2.3	3.3 <u>+</u> 1.8	-1.0 <u>+</u> 2.0	0.17
Conduct	9	1.7 <u>+</u> 1.3	1.8 <u>+</u> 1.6	+0.1 <u>+</u> 1.7	0.85
Hyperactivity	9	3.9 <u>+</u> 2.0	4.2 <u>+</u> 3.0	+0.3 <u>+</u> 2.1	0.64
Peer Problems	9	2.9 <u>+</u> 1.9	2.4 <u>+</u> 1.8	-0.4 <u>+</u> 2.0	0.53
Prosocial	9	9.3 <u>+</u> 0.7	9.0 <u>+</u> 1.1	-0.3 <u>+</u> 1.0	0.35
Impact Score	9	1.7 <u>+</u> 1.9	0.7 <u>+</u> 1.3	-1.0 <u>+</u> 1.4	0.07
Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire					
(Males)					
Overall	4	9.8 <u>+</u> 6.5	7.5 <u>+</u> 1.7	-2.3 <u>+</u> 6.1	0.52
Emotional	4	1.8 <u>+</u> 1.5	1.0 ± 0.8	-0.8 <u>+</u> 1.0	0.22
Conduct	4	1.8 <u>+</u> 2.9	1.3 <u>+</u> 1.0	-0.5 <u>+</u> 2.5	0.72
Hyperactivity	4	4.0 <u>+</u> 4.3	4.0 <u>+</u> 1.8	0.0 <u>+</u> 2.9	1.0
Peer Problems	4	2.3 <u>+</u> 1.0	1.3 <u>+</u> 0.5	1.0 ± 1.2	0.18
Prosocial	4	8.3 <u>+</u> 1.7	9.3 <u>+</u> 1.0	$+1.0 \pm 0.8$	0.09
Impact Score	4	1.8 <u>+</u> 2.9	1.0 <u>+</u> 1.4	-0.8 <u>+</u> 1.5	0.39

6.3.6 Sleep

Sleep characteristics are displayed in Table 28. At baseline, children were generally meeting the recommended amounts of sleep as measured against age-based guidelines. On average, children were acquiring 98.5% \pm 4.7% of their recommended amount of sleep at baseline. There was no significant change in sleep quantity at follow-up, with the clear majority of children continuing to get the required amount of sleep each weeknight (98.4% \pm 6.6%). There was no observable change in the number of sleep-related risk factors that a child, teen, or their parent reported from baseline to follow-up (+0.4 \pm 1.3, p = 0.41).

Baseline 6 Months Change Р **Characteristics** n $(Mean \pm SD)$ (Mean + SD) $(Mean \pm SD)$ **Sleep Quantity** (% of Recommended) Both 17 98.5 + 4.7 98.4 + 6.6 -0.06 + 3.00.94 -0.08 ± 3.6 Girls 12 97.8 + 5.5 97.8 + 7.80.94 Boys 5 100.0 ± 0.0 100.0 ± 0.0 --**Sleep Risk Factors (Boys)** 3 0.0 Number of Risk Factors 2.0 ± 1.0 2.0 ± 1.0 --**Sleep Risk Factors (Girls)** Number of Risk Factors 7 1.6 <u>+</u> 1.3 2.0 <u>+</u> 1.2 +0.4 + 1.3 0.41

Table 28. Sleep Characteristics at Follow-Up

6.4 Discussion

6.4.1 Referral and Uptake

Overall, the Program attracted a significant number of families from around the province during its implementation phase. The 216 families referred to the Program in its first two years of operation is comparable to the 214 families referred to the Shapedown BC program over the two-year period reported in their evaluation²²⁷. Although without enough similar programs for comparison, it is difficult to determine whether or not this number is below, at, or above what is to be expected for a new telehealth intervention.

Enrollment in the Program evaluation, however, was relatively low. The number of participants who returned or completed all follow-up assessments was also very low. A large review of inperson child obesity interventions found that drop-out rates at follow-up could be greater than 90% in some cases²⁷¹. The low enrollment rates make it difficult to determine whether or not the evaluation sample is truly representative of the population of Program participants as a whole. The low follow-up rates also make it difficult to determine the overall effectiveness of the Program.

Most participants (89%) who were referred to the Program completed the Assessment Call. A majority of participants (56%) also completed at least five of the seven Program Calls. Prior to Program implementation, five Program Calls (or roughly 70% of the Program) was determined to be the minimum number of calls to designate a child or teen as having received the intervention. This decision was based on a comparable metric used by a CHWII partner program. Roughly one-third (35%) of participants in the evaluation completed all seven Program Calls.

Another telehealth program for obesity in children found that attrition rates for the telehealth arm of their program were lower, when compared to the comparable in-person services¹⁵. Without ample data on attrition in telehealth interventions for children with obesity, it may be helpful to review the attrition rates for in-person programming. A review of programs showed that the mean rate of non-attendance at initial clinic visits was 28.3% with a range of 5%– 69.3% and 32.1% with a range of 10%–75.7% for follow-up visits¹⁰. Another in-person treatment program reported an attrition rate of 55%, wherein children who were older and displayed greater depressive symptoms, were more likely not to complete the program²⁷².

As the Program progressed past its first several months of operation, a wait list of clients began to form. Wait times in the Program were roughly aligned with what has been reported from a sample of in-person pediatric obesity treatment programs¹⁰. Correlational analyses suggest that the longer a family had to wait to begin the Program, the fewer Program Calls they were likely to complete. This may suggest that participants lost motivation during the waiting period, became frustrated with extensive waits, or experienced new barriers to participation. The Program may be well-served to delay additional recruitment until there is capacity staff-wise to enroll more families and reduce the amount of time required to begin the Program.

6.4.2 Anthropometrics and Health Information

A relatively low rate of follow-up with referring physicians has been observed in this sample. While BMI observations were available for nineteen of the fifty-five children (35%) in the evaluation group, there were only three children with pre- and post- measurements for blood pressure and there were no children who had a baseline and follow-up measurement for waist circumference. The issue of missing waist circumference measurements on Program referrals was observed in the baseline data, as well. Efforts to have physicians document a waist circumference upon referral needs to be strengthened, as well as a better understanding as to why such measurements are not being recorded

Based on the BMI measurements that were obtained, there was no significant change across the length of the Program. Although BMI did not decrease across the Program, it is important to note that BMI did not significantly increase, which may have been observed in the absence of an intervention. Despite the lack of change in BMI, there may be health benefits in the absence of observable weight loss. Other obesity intervention programs for children have reported changes to hematological markers of glucose handling and lipids that were unrelated to any change in weight²⁷³. Self-reported increases in physical activity may have also improved some aspects of metabolic health without producing a change in weight. With improved reporting from physician follow-up appointments, these types of changes could be further explored in the Program.

6.4.3 Food and Nutrition

While some measures of food and nutrition improved at the completion of the Program Calls (i.e., the 3-month follow-up), none of those changes were sustained over time. There were a very small number of participants who had both baseline and follow-up measurements and this data was subjected to large variability in a small group. Trends suggested that participants were reducing their consumption of sugary drinks and unhealthy snacks at 3-months, but those changes were not sustained at the 6-month follow-up. This suggests that rather than beginning to taper contact with participants at the 3-month point, the Program may need to consider

reinforcing behaviour change through more regular contact. This strategy has been employed in other pediatric obesity programs²¹⁶. A re-evaluation of the Program timeline may result in a lengthened intervention phase, where weekly phone calls extend beyond the 7 calls currently planned and frequency of communication is maintained rather than reduced. Again, self-reports of diet quality, quantity, and eating behaviours are often subject to a number of errors²⁶⁹, but objective measures of diet are still not available or feasible in this context.

6.4.4 Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour

Self-reported physical activity and sedentary behaviour appeared to be the area of greatest improvement for children and teens in the evaluation sample. Immediately after completing the weekly Program Calls, participants had improved in nearly all categories of physical activity and sedentary behaviours. Physical activity and sedentary behaviour was also one of the few areas that displayed sustained change at the 6-month follow-up. Maintaining these improvements may be a precursor to creating changes in objective physical health (i.e., weight loss or maintenance) in the future. As mentioned previously, there may be errors in these self-reported measures¹¹⁵, so objective measurements of physical activity and sedentary time through accelerometry should be considered in the future.

6.4.5 Social-Emotional Health

Although there was only one significant increase across the markers of social-emotional health (girls' improvement in their Athletic self-perception), general trends in the data suggested that children and youth were reducing negative indicators of social-emotional health (i.e., emotional difficulties and conduct problems) and increasing positive indicators of their social-emotional

health (i.e., prosocial behaviour and global self-perception). The Program's ability to evaluate and address issues of social-emotional health would be improved by the addition of a mental health professional, that can administer diagnostic tools and provide follow-up care. Anecdotal reports from Program Staff indicated that participants in the Program were often experiencing complex home and family situations, with reports of bullying and teasing in school and selfisolating behaviours. Further exploration on the social-emotional outcomes of the Program from a clinical perspective is an important area for future work.

6.4.6 Sleep

Self-reported quantities of sleep each weeknight was generally appropriate at baseline and remained as such upon follow-up. Sleep quantity did not appear to be a problem for children and youth in the evaluation sample, but objective measures of sleep (i.e., through accelerometry) may provide additional insight into children's sleep patterns. The number of sleep-related risk factors (i.e., snoring, mouth breathing, daytime sleepiness, or feeling unrefreshed in the morning) a child displayed did not significantly change across the span of the Program. There is one pediatric sleep intervention for this age group documented in the literature that found with a one-time education session on sleep practices and follow-up reminders children improved sleep habits and maintained those improvements up to 20 weeks post-intervention²⁷⁴. Improvements around sleep quality may be a point of increased focus in the Program moving forward.

6.5 Limitations

At the time of evaluation completion, two participants were still in progress with the Program and did not have final follow-up data to report. In a number of other cases, follow-up data was unavailable due to unreturned or incomplete questionnaires and/or cessation of contact with the Program. According to Program Staff, rates of returned mail for participants in the Program were notably higher than for general clients of HealthLink BC's services. This may reflect recurrent changes in home address across the sample. Analyses were performed on the data that was available, although in some cases there was insufficient information for analysis. The sporadic availability of data at the 3- and 6-month follow-up points and relative heterogeneity of the sample (i.e., variances in age and extent of overweight or obesity) have affected the statistical significance of the data. It is also difficult to measure the overall effectiveness of the Program based on the relatively small sample of participants.

6.6 Conclusion

Researcher hypothesized that this Program would: improve access to healthcare services for individuals with barriers to receiving traditional in-person care, improve participants' healthy lifestyle behaviours, and improve participants' clinical outcomes. Overall, the Program was successful in recruiting a significant number of families from the province. With a number of participants referred from partner programs due to wait lists or failure to meet inclusion criteria, it appears that the Program has been successful in improving access to healthcare services. Considering that there was minimal advertising or publicity, the Program was able to reach families throughout the province and deliver a comprehensive obesity treatment program. The Program did, however, struggle in enrolling participants in the Program evaluation, which has affected the quantity of data available to measure the effectiveness of the Program in initiating behaviour and/or health changes. Without data from the entire population of families referred to the Program, it is not possible to determine if this sample of individuals is representative of the entire population of children, teens, and families enrolled in the Program.

The Program's ability to initiate behavioural changes in participants was difficult to detect due to small samples, large variability in the sample, and attrition at follow-up. Although there was a lack of significant changes in behaviour measurements (aside from physical activity and sedentary behaviour), some trends suggested Program effectiveness. Children and teens showed reductions in the frequency with which they consumed sugary drinks and low-nutrient high-calorie foods. Some participants also reduced their consumption of processed grain and meat products, while others improved their fruit and vegetable consumption. Children and teens reported meaningful improvements in both their physical activity and sedentary behaviours. Additionally, scores from the measures of social-emotional health indicated that children may have been trending in a positive direction over the course of the Program. There was insufficient information provided by physicians at follow-up to permit any conclusions about changes in clinical measures of health.

Systematic reviews of in-person pediatric obesity interventions have shown general similarities to this Program, in terms of the participants' outcomes^{19,275,276}. Although BMI changes in this Program were non-significant, some literature has suggested that using BMI alone is too restrictive a measure for determining an intervention's success²⁷⁷. Therefore, other clinical indicators of metabolic health were also examined in the outcomes of these studies, such as blood pressure and metabolic profiles. However, these reviews did not comprehensively report changes in behavioural outcomes, which is a strength of this Program evaluation.

Overall, improvements in the Program appeared strongest immediately after the formal Program was completed, but tended to regress toward baseline levels at the 6-month follow-up. This trend has been observed throughout the literature on in-person obesity interventions for children^{20,21,278}. A commonality among those interventions was that upon follow-up after program completion, the modest benefits achieved during and shortly after the program were sometimes or often no longer present^{19,275,276}. (Outcomes from telehealth interventions for overweight and obesity in children are rare in the literature.)

In the future, Program length or frequency of contact should be reevaluated in an effort to support the changes observed at the immediate completion of the Program. Promoting greater participation in the evaluative aspect of the Program may also offer valuable information for practice improvement. Further suggestions for Program development are detailed in Chapter 7.
Chapter 7: Conclusions and Future Directions

This chapter summarizes the overall conclusions derived from the thesis, as well as suggestions for future directions in this area of research and for the Program, specifically. These findings will be presented to HealthLink BC as a report titled "Policy Recommendations for the HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids".

7.1 Program Conclusions

The Program evaluation and this thesis aimed to accomplish several goals. The first goal was to report descriptive information on the population of individuals referred to this Program in its initial phase of operation. The second goal was to determine the effectiveness of the Program in initiating behaviour change, and third, to measure how effective the Program was in its ability to initiate changes in clinical health. Due to the difficulty of enrolling Program participants in the evaluation and obtaining follow-up data, we are not able to address some components of the second goal, and are unable to address the third goal, , but do have some valuable insights based on trends.

The Program evaluation includes roughly a quarter of Program participants, so any conclusions drawn from the data should be done so with caution. There are lessons to be learned, however, from the information that has been obtained through the evaluation. First, there is significant need in the province for structured lifestyle intervention programs that include nutrition, physical activity, and other lifestyle components (e.g., sleep, mental health, self-perception). The total number of referrals received by the Program in a relatively short period of time and the health

155

status of the children and youth being referred to the Program provide evidence that there is a population of children who require these services. The diversity of these children's health, social, and demographic profiles and observed health needs also emphasize the need for flexibility and individualization of programs, as carried out in the Program.

Researchers hypothesized that children referred to the Program would have complex health needs and some unfavourable health behaviours. The population of children in this sample tended to have BMI scores far above the minimum criteria for referral to a structured intervention (> 85th percentile for BMI), which coincided with expectations. Based on this finding, physicians should consider referring children and youth when they first begin to deviate from a healthy growth trajectory, rather than waiting until children have reached the uppermost levels of the growth charts. This suggestion coincides with new guidelines on the growth monitoring of children and youth in Canada¹⁸⁵. Lifestyle intervention programs have documented a greater likelihood of success if children are referred earlier, at lower standardized BMI scores²⁷⁹. However there has been a lack of referrals observed in the literature among pediatricians seeing children who are overweight or obese²⁵⁶. Reasons for a lack of referral in that study included lack of recognition that a child's BMI met criteria for overweight or obesity, decisions to try to manage the condition at the primary care level, or a decision to delay or dismiss further care. There is evidence to suggest that parents and physicians perceive children's weight to be typical, when they have a BMI coinciding with overweight or obesity²⁸⁰. Improved public health messaging to parents and practitioners is needed when it comes to accurately assessing a child's health as it relates to their weight and corresponding height. It is possible that the presently high prevalence rates of obesity in children are shifting people's perceptions of

what a child with overweight or obesity looks like. Bringing attention to these misconceptions may be helpful in addressing excess weight earlier and intervening at a more opportune time.

In addition to the potential delay in referrals, physicians also tended to neglect several sections of the referral form in this Program. Blood pressure and waist circumference, areas of relatively minimal time cost, were generally not completed as requested. Having measures of metabolic health in the absence of hematology would strengthen the evaluation of both the baseline health status of participants and their outcomes at follow-up. Since referring physicians or nurses are the only source of objective data in the Program, researchers rely on their reporting to collect the highest-quality data available. Future qualitative assessment is needed to more accurately determine why these important measures were routinely missed on the referral forms.

Aside from the objective measures provided by referring healthcare providers, the Program relied on self-reports for all other metrics in the assessment and evaluation of participants. The extent to which objective measures of physical activity or sleep could be included may also help to improve the quality of data generated in the Program. Moving away from paper-based questionnaires, which must be sent back and forth through postal mail, would also improve the quantity of data returned to Program Staff. Anecdotally, a Program administrator remarked on the unusually high rates of returned mail related to the Program, which surpassed what the organization sees among its typical clients. Conducting assessments online or over the telephone (when appropriate) may be one strategy to address the problem of missing data.

Researchers hypothesized that the Program would be able to initiate behavioural changes in Program participants. The Program did display several successes, especially in the area of physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Moreover, while not all dietary measures reached statistical significance, it appeared that children were generally moving in the right direction for improvements in diet quality, quantity, and patterns. Improvements in fruit and vegetable consumption, reductions in processed grains and sugary drinks, and fewer meals eaten out of the home were observed. As these are often complex and inter-related variables, it is likely that sample size was not large enough to draw significant conclusions, particularly given participants marked variation and range in dietary intakes. There was insufficient data across a number of areas, which did not permit appropriate conclusions to be drawn (e.g., in measures of socialemotional health that are interpreted by age group). However, one overarching observation in the data was that most improvements reported at the 3-month follow-up were not documented at the 6-month follow-up. In accordance with the suggestions in many studies of healthy lifestyle interventions, extending the length of intervention or increasing the frequency of communication is an important consideration in future work.

In summary, a real-world telehealth platform is well-suited to deliver this Program, but did demonstrate limitations for evaluating the overall effectiveness of the Program, and did not permit researchers to address their third hypothesis, that the Program could initiate clinical changes in health. Clients, however, benefited greatly from the flexibility and accessibility of a telehealth program, but limitations have been observed in terms of reliability of reporting and follow-up response rates. The Program was also difficult to assess as a singular intervention, since its delivery often varied among participants. The Program may or may not have involved

158

some or all the family members and the content was individualized to meet the participants' needs. This meant that the Program could have had a very different structure and different content from participant to participant. The heavy reliance on self-reported measures, low enrollment in the Program evaluation, and poor response rates for follow-up measurements are drawbacks of operating an evaluation from a telehealth platform, which does not permit direct contact with participants. The Program was designed to be as inclusive as possible and to facilitate ease of enrollment and participation. This meant a broad age range, a spectrum of health statuses among the participants, and individualized treatment strategies. This was beneficial for participants, but did affect the ability to assess the Program scientifically and statistically. Specific suggestions for improvements to the Program and its assessment are discussed in Section 7.3.

7.2 Contributions of the Research

This program evaluation has contributed to a field where baseline and outcomes data on telehealth interventions for children with overweight or obesity was lacking. Details of the Program's development, implementation, and evaluation should prove helpful as more intervention programs are launched considering the high prevalence rates for obesity in children and teens¹⁸⁴. The level of detail reported on measures of diet, physical activity, sedentary behaviour, and sleep are more extensive in this evaluation than what has been reported elsewhere. There is a regional impact from this information, where the CHWII partner programs and other healthy weights working groups can gather further information on the state of child overweight and obesity in BC, and the practices and insights gleaned from the delivery of a

novel program. Furthermore, with existing telehealth programming in Australia, the United States, and Europe^{13,215,223}, the reach of this information may be even broader.

In previous literature, the effectiveness of telehealth has been called into question by researchers who fear a publication bias, wherein researchers may only publish the positive outcomes from these types of interventions²⁸¹. By disseminating the full outcomes of the Program, which are limited in some areas, we hope to begin addressing this issue. There is also a desire to share lessons learned from this evaluation with other researchers and practitioners, so that future explorations may be better informed from our experiences.

7.3 Suggestions for the Program

Although the Program attracted a number of families in its implementation phase, the uptake and recognition of the Program could be greatly improved by a minimal marketing effort. The Program lacks a recognizable name and logo, which may have reduced the Program's reach. Basic market research may be useful in exploring recognition of the Program throughout the province and constructing marketing and recruitment efforts going forward. However, the Program was already accumulating a wait list by Spring of 2016, so a marketing effort may be wisely delayed until there is a human resource and overall programming capacity to include more families. It is notable that the Program attracted as many participants as it did, considering that there was no formal marketing or advertisement.

As mentioned, within approximately one year the Program accumulated a wait list of participants. As of June 2017, the wait list for Program initiation was greater than 140 days. This

was a result of interest in the Program, as well as a shortage of Program staff. The Program has operated thus far with one full-time QEP, and between one and two full-time RDs. The QEP and RDs worked within the Program, but also treated other clients utilizing HealthLink BC's general services. Allotting more staffing resources to the Program would likely reduce the wait list and permit greater enrollment and a more effective evaluation. As observed in the follow-up data, longer wait times led to diminished engagement with the Program and potential data losses. Reducing wait times could increase the extent to which families adhere to and benefit from the Program and provide additional meaningful data for evaluative purposes.

Part of the appeal of a telehealth program is the flexibility it affords its users. In the Program, many families requested evening appointments so that working parents could participate in Program Calls. While Program staff were available for some evening appointments, they also worked during normal business hours. Expanding the staff to include individuals working during evening hours may also help the Program to continue effectively delivering its services and meeting the needs of working families.

If there is an option to expand Program staff, there should also be consideration of expanding services. A QEP and RD are well-placed to recognize and treat children's and teens' issues with diet and physical activity, but the baseline data also indicate that these children would be well-served by the services of someone with expertise in mental health or counselling. Qualified exercise professionals and RDs must operate within their scope of practice and are not able to administer clinically diagnostic tools related to mental health, so proxy measures were used. With a qualified mental health professional, these needs may be better assessed and treated.

As noted previously, enrollment in the Program evaluation and follow-up response rates were relatively low. In early stages of Program development, the team discussed possibly using small incentives to increase the likelihood of participants returning mailed packages or to encourage participants to adhere to the Program. Ultimately, the decision was made not to use any Program incentives due to concerns about permissibility for government-funded programs. In the future, incentives could be reconsidered (e.g., a t-shirt, small toy, or healthy lifestyle item like a water bottle) to encourage participants to engage in desired behaviours.

Another strategy to increase uptake of and adherence to the Program is to include an online component (i.e., website, web application, or e-mail support). It was clear that relying on paper questionnaires via postal mail was not an ideal means to collect data. Administering these tools online and receiving the data electronically would improve the effectiveness and efficiency of the process. Baseline data showed that regular Internet access was prevalent across the sample. Consequently, online delivery of assessment tools and potentially Program content seems feasible and likely beneficial and could improve the volume of data available for analysis.

Improving the administration of measurement tools is needed to improve the quality and quantity of data for evaluating the Program. Including objective measurements whenever possible would also strengthen future evaluations. For example, distributing accelerometers to measure physical activity and sleep across the span of the Program may provide more accurate data than relying on self-reports. The extent to which physicians and nurses can provide more comprehensive information upon referral would also impact the quality and quantity of objectively measured data.

The Program could also play a role in communicating the message that children should be referred to these types of interventions as early as it is detected that they have left a healthy growth trajectory. As evidenced in the evaluation sample, children are most often being referred when they have reached the highest points on the growth chart, at or above the 99th percentile. Exploring the reasons for these delayed referrals and beginning to address them will benefit families and potentially improve the effectiveness and outcomes of intervention programs.

Another way to strengthen or sustain the positive changes observed in the Program may be to reevaluate the length of the intervention or the frequency of contact. Though lacking statistical significance, it appeared that greater positive behaviour changes occurred at the 3-month follow-up point versus than at the 6-month follow-up. At the 6-month follow-up, some positive behaviour changes were reportedly maintained, but the extent of those reported changes was beginning to diminish. Other intervention programs for obesity in childhood have observed similar trends, where improvements made during the program subside with time²⁷⁶. However, in the University of Kansas Center for Telehealth and Telemedicine example, their research showed that lengthening the intervention period was able to produce significant improvements in children's health for a longer period of time post intervention²¹⁵.

163

7.4 Suggestions for Future Research

The primary mandate of the Program was to deliver high-quality healthy lifestyle counselling services to children and families in the province. Unfortunately, due to the quantity and content of evaluation data available to researchers, it is difficult to generate evidence-based statements on this important aspect of the Program. However, nonsignificant or absent findings should not be interpreted as shortcomings of the Program per se, but possible limitations of the data collection and reporting procedures used to meet the unique demands of this platform.

Future research in this area must carefully weigh the balance of intervention delivery and evaluation burden. Throughout this Program, each part of the evaluation was weighed in terms of its utility versus the overall burden to the participant. The goal of implementing a telehealth option for families was to reduce the barriers to and burdens of obtaining in-person care. Given the importance of the wellbeing and health of the children and teens enrolled in the Program, the program evaluation was a secondary concern to providing healthcare to clients. This is one limitation of evaluating the effectiveness of an intervention in real-world conditions, but there may be ways to improve evaluation procedures moving forward.

At the beginning of the Program, participants were asked whether they would participate in the evaluation. This required no additional time cost for the participant, only that they provide written permission for their de-identified information to be analyzed by researchers. Considering the relatively minimal cost to participate in the evaluation, it was surprising that only one in four participants opted to take part. Future qualitative assessments could explore the reasons that individuals decide to opt into research related to the Program, and what may make an individual

more likely to opt out. Understanding the barriers to participation may help Program staff in future recruitment efforts for additional studies.

Overall increases in the number of children and teens in an evaluation would also strengthen reporting from a statistical perspective. The small numbers of children with comprehensive follow-up data (typically at or around 10 children for many variables) prevented any subgroup analyses from being conducted. Ideally, outcomes could be analyzed according to age, sex, and/or extent of overweight. With greater sample sizes, more extensive research could be performed in other areas, as well. For example, telehealth has been cited as a potentially cost-saving mechanism for healthcare systems¹⁶. Greater sample sizes and longer follow-up periods could provide information on the potential economic impact of such programs. Other lifestyle variables, including physical activity and dietary measures would also be strengthened by greater sample sizes when determining true significance of findings.

More complete data may also permit analyses of cost effectiveness. Telehealth is often touted as a means of cost-savings for healthcare systems²⁸². With the lack of overall data available for these analyses, economic analyses would be extremely difficult and based primarily upon self-reports of health. Even with ample data, cost effectiveness studies of telehealth may be difficult due to the number of factors that must be accounted for, including: the service being assessed, what the traditional method of care would be, size of the patient group and sample, which type of economic modeling is being used, and on the uptake and adherence to the service²⁰⁷. HealthLink BC is, however, utilizing its internal data on the entire implementation phase population (n =

216) to conduct internal analyses related to Program costs and outcomes. Researchers at UBC have been providing consultation in these procedures.

One aspect commonly reported in other telehealth programs for child obesity has been an assessment of participant satisfaction^{11,12,216,218,221}. HealthLink BC opted not to collect assessments of physician or participant satisfaction. While there was an indication that some physicians were pleased with the Program based on their repeated referrals, we are unable to make any definitive statements about the Program's acceptability or satisfaction among referring physicians or Program participants due to a lack of data. The extent to which those utilizing the Program were satisfied with its services represents another point for future exploration and practice improvement.

Overall, the Program represents a step forward in pediatric health initiatives, wherein a novel and comprehensive, multi-discipline lifestyle intervention program was developed, implemented, and executed across a large geographic area. While there are areas in which the Program can be strengthened, realistic limitations of funding, capacity, and regulation remain barriers to implementing some of the recommendations listed herein. Although not all evaluative aspects reached the sample sizes or statistical significance that was desired, this research provides some valuable insights in an emerging field with relatively minimal existing data.

References

- Godwin M, Ruhland L, Casson I, et al. Pragmatic controlled clinical trials in primary care: the struggle between external and internal validity. *BMC Med Res Methodol*. 2003;3(1):28. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-3-28.
- Gerald Gartlehner I, Richard Hansen MA, Nissman D, Kathleen Lohr MN, Carey TS. Criteria for Distinguishing Effectiveness Efficacy Trials in Systematic Reviews: Technical Review, No. 12. 2006. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK44029/pdf/Bookshelf_NBK44029.pdf. Accessed December 20, 2017.
- 3. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of Childhood and Adult Obesity in the United States, 2011-2012. *Jama*. 2014;311(8):806. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.732.
- Article O. Health Effects of Overweight and Obesity in 195 Countries over 25 Years. N Engl J Med. 2017:NEJMoa1614362. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1614362.
- Pulgarón ER. Childhood Obesity: A Review of Increased Risk for Physical and Psychological Comorbidities. *Clin Ther*. 2013;35(1):A18-A32. doi:10.1016/j.clinthera.2012.12.014.
- Whitaker RC, Wright JA, Pepe MS, Seidel KD, Dietz WH. Predicting obesity in young adulthood from childhood and prental obesity. *N Engl J Med.* 1997;337:869-873. doi:10.1056/NEJM199709253371301.
- Ward ZJ, Long MW, Resch SC, Giles CM, Cradock AL, Gortmaker SL. Simulation of Growth Trajectories of Childhood Obesity into Adulthood. *N Engl J Med*. 2017;377(22):2145-2153. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1703860.
- Story M, Neumark-Stzainer D. Management of child and adolescent obesity: attitudes, barriers, skills, and training needs among health care professionals. 2002;110(1):210-214. http://www.pediatricsdigest.mobi/content/110/Supplement_1/210.short.
- Smith KL, Straker LM, McManus A, Fenner AA. Barriers and enablers for participation in healthy lifestyle programs by adolescents who are overweight: a qualitative study of the opinions of adolescents, their parents and community stakeholders. *BMC Pediatr*. 2014;14:53. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-14-53.
- 10. Hampl S, Paves H, Laubscher K, Eneli I. Patient Engagement and Attrition in Pediatric

Obesity Clinics and Programs: Results and Recommendations. doi:10.1542/peds.2011-0480E.

- Marcin JP, Ellis J, Mawis R, Nagrampa E, Nesbitt TS, Dimand RJ. Using Telemedicine to Provide Pediatric Subspecialty Care to Children With Special Health Care Needs in an Underserved Rural Community. *Pediatrics*. 2003;113(1). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/113/1/1.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Kornman KP, Shrewsbury VA, Chou AC, et al. Electronic Therapeutic Contact for Adolescent Weight Management: The Loozit [®] Study. *Telemed e-Health*. 2010;16(6):678-685. doi:10.1089/tmj.2009.0180.
- Nguyen B, Shrewsbury V, O 'connor J, et al. Two-year outcomes of an adjunctive telephone coaching and electronic contact intervention for adolescent weight-loss maintenance: the Loozit randomized controlled trial. *Int J Obes*. 2013;3774(10):468-472. doi:10.1038/ijo.2012.74.
- Golley RK, Magarey AM, Baur LA, et al. Twelve-Month Effectiveness of a Parent-led, Family-Focused Weight-Management Program for Prepubertal Children: A Randomized, Controlled Trial. *Pediatrics*. 2007;119(3):517-525. doi:10.1542/peds.2006-1746.
- Irby MB, Boles KA, Jordan C, Skelton JA. TeleFIT: Adapting a Multidisciplinary, Tertiary-Care Pediatric Obesity Clinic to Rural Populations. *Telemed e-Health*. 2012;18(3):247-249. doi:10.1089/tmj.2011.0117.
- Jennett PA, Hall LA, Hailey D, et al. The socio-economic impact of telehealth: A systematic review. *J Telemed Telecare*. 2003;9(6):311-320. doi:10.1258/135763303771005207.
- Gartlehner G, Hansen RA, Nissman D, Lohr KN, Carey TS. Introduction. 2006. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK44024/. Accessed December 20, 2017.
- Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care CTF on PH, Parkin P, Connor Gorber S, et al. Recommendations for growth monitoring, and prevention and management of overweight and obesity in children and youth in primary care. *CMAJ*. 2015;187(6):411-421. doi:10.1503/cmaj.141285.
- Ho M, Garnett SP, Baur LA, et al. Impact of Dietary and Exercise Interventions on Weight Change and Metabolic Outcomes in Obese Children and Adolescents. *JAMA*

Pediatr. 2013;167(8):759. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013.1453.

- Peirson L, Fitzpatrick-Lewis D, Morrison K, Warren R, Usman Ali M, Raina P. Treatment of overweight and obesity in children and youth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *C* open. 2015;3(1):E35-46. doi:10.9778/cmajo.20140047.
- Mcgovern L, Johnson JN, Paulo R, et al. Treatment of Pediatric Obesity: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Trials. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-2409.
- Mcgovern L, Johnson JN, Paulo R, et al. Treatment of Pediatric Obesity: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Trials. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-2409.
- Cohen GM, Irby MB, Boles K, Jordan C, Skelton JA. Telemedicine and Pediatric Obesity Treatment: Review of the literature and lessons learned. *Clin Obes*. 2012;2(3-4):103-111. doi:10.1111/j.1758-8111.2012.00050.x.
- 24. Barrada Juan Ramon van ST& CA. The Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire (Debq) for Assessment of Restrained , Emotional , and External Eating Behavior Internal Structure and Measurement Invariance of the Dutch Eating Behavior Questionnaire (DEBQ) in a (Nearly) Representative Dutch. *Int J Eat Disord*. 1986;5:295-315. doi:10.1002/erv.2448.
- 25. Caccialanza R, Nicholls D, Cena H, et al. Validation of the Dutch Eating Behaviour Questionnaire parent version (DEBQ-P) in the Italian population: a screening tool to detect differences in eating behaviour among obese, overweight and normal-weight preadolescents. *Eur J Clin Nutr*. 2004;58:1217-1222. doi:10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601949.
- Godin G. The Godin-Shephard Leisure-Time Physical Activity Questionnaire. *Heal Fit J Canada*. 2011;4(1):18-22.
- Carpenter JS, Andrykowski MA. Psychometric evaluation of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index. J Psychosom Res. 1998;45(1):5-13. doi:10.1016/S0022-3999(97)00298-5.
- Harter S. Self-Perception Profile for Children : Manual and Questionnaires. 2012:1-47. file:///C:/Documents and Settings/Geraldine/My Documents/Downloads/Self-Perception Profile for Children (1).pdf.
- He JP, Burstein M, Schmitz A, Merikangas KR. The strengths and difficulties questionnaire (SDQ): The factor structure and scale validation in U.S. Adolescents. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2013;41(4):583-595. doi:10.1007/s10802-012-9696-6.

- 30. Tremblay MS, Willms JD. Is the Canadian childhood obesity epidemic related to physical inactivity? *Int J Obes*. 2003;27(9):1100-1105. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802376.
- 31. Collaborators TG 2015 O. Health Effects of Overweight and Obesity in 195 Countries over 25 Years. *N Engl J Med.* 2017;377(1):13-27. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1614362.
- Campos P, Saguy A, Ernsberger P, Oliver E, Gaesser G. The epidemiology of overweight and obesity: public health crisis or moral panic? *Int J Epidemiol*. 2006;35(1):55-60. doi:10.1093/ije/dyi254.
- Roberts KC, Shields M, De Groh M, Aziz A, Gilbert JA. Overweight and obesity in children and adolescents: Results from the 2009 to 2011 Canadian health measures survey. *Heal Reports*. 2012;23(3):3-7. doi:82-003-XPE.
- Cole TJ, Bellizzi MC, Flegal KM, Dietz WH. Establishing a standard definition for child overweight and obesity worldwide: international survey. *BMJ*. 2000;320(7244). http://www.bmj.com/content/320/7244/1240.short. Accessed August 23, 2017.
- A Health Professional's Guide for Using the WHO Growth Charts for Canada.; 2014. https://www.dietitians.ca/Downloads/Public/DC_HealthProGrowthGuideE.aspx. Accessed July 28, 2017.
- Kyle TK, Puhl RM. Putting people first in obesity. *Obesity*. 2014;22(5):1211-1211. doi:10.1002/oby.20727.
- Kramer MS. Determinants of low birth weight: methodological assessment and metaanalysis. *Bull World Health Organ*. 1987;65(5):663-737. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005542.pub2.
- Kramer MS, Platt RW, Wu Wen S, et al. A New and Improved Population-Based Canadian Reference for Birth Weight for Gestational Age. http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/108/2/e35.full.pdf. Accessed July 27, 2017.
- 39. Hack M, Klein NK, Taylor HG, Gerry H. Long-term developmental outcomes of low birth weight infants. *Futur Child*. 1994;5(1):176-196.
- Catalano PM, McIntyre HD, Cruickshank JK, et al. The hyperglycemia and adverse pregnancy outcome study: Associations of GDM and obesity with pregnancy outcomes. *Diabetes Care*. 2012;35(4):780-786. doi:10.2337/dc11-1790.

- Boney CM, Verma A, Tucker R, Vohr BR. Metabolic Syndrome in Childhood: Association With Birth Weight, Maternal Obesity, and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. doi:10.1542/peds.2004-1808.
- 42. Bjorntorp P. The Adipocyte and Obesity: Cellular and Molecular Mechanisms.; 1983.
- 43. Reilly JJ, Armstrong J, Dorosty AR, et al. Early life risk factors for obesity in childhood: cohort study. *BMJ*. 2005;330(7504):1357. doi:10.1136/bmj.38470.670903.E0.
- Ong KK, Ahmed ML, Emmett PM, Preece MA, Dunger DB, Team the ALS of P and CS. Association between postnatal catch-up growth and obesity in childhood: prospective cohort study. *BMJ*. 2000;320(7240):967-971. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10753147. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 45. Barker D, Eriksson J, Forsén T, Osmond C. Fetal origins of adult disease: strength of effects and biological basis. *Int J Epidemiol*. 2002;31(6):1235-1239. doi:10.1093/ije/31.6.1235.
- Almond D, Currie J. Killing Me Softly: The Fetal Origins Hypothesis*. doi:10.1257/jep.25.3.153.
- 47. Lucas A, Fewtrell MS, Cole TJ. Fetal origins of adult disease-the hypothesis revisited.
 BMJ. 1999;319(7204):245-249. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10417093.
 Accessed December 18, 2017.
- 48. Arenz S, Rückerl R, Koletzko B, Von Kries R. REVIEW Breast-feeding and childhood obesityFa systematic review. *Int J Obes*. 2004;28:1247-1256. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802758.
- Harder T, Bergmann R, Kallischnigg G, Plagemann A. META-ANALYSIS Duration of Breastfeeding and Risk of Overweight: A Meta-Analysis. doi:10.1093/aje/kwi222.
- 50. Li R, Fein SB, Grummer-Strawn LM. Association of Breastfeeding Intensity and Bottle-Emptying Behaviors at Early Infancy With Infants' Risk for Excess Weight at Late Infancy. *Pediatrics*. 2008;122(Supplement 2). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/122/Supplement_2/S77.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 51. Li R, Darling N, Maurice E, Barker L, Grummer-Strawn LM. Breastfeeding Rates in the United States by Characteristics of the Child, Mother, or Family: The 2002 National Immunization Survey. *Pediatrics*. 2005;115(1).

http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/115/1/e31.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.

- 52. Cawley J, Liu F. Maternal employment and childhood obesity: A search for mechanisms in time use data. *Econ Hum Biol*. 2012;10(4):352-364. doi:10.1016/j.ehb.2012.04.009.
- Gordon-Larsen P, Adair LS, Popkin BM. The Relationship of Ethnicity, Socioeconomic Factors, and Overweight in U.S. Adolescents. *Obes Res.* 2003;11(1):121-129. doi:10.1038/oby.2003.20.
- Taveras EM, Gillman MW, Kleinman KP, Rich-Edwards JW, Rifas-Shiman SL, KK C. Reducing Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Childhood Obesity. *JAMA Pediatr*. 2013;167(8):731. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013.85.
- 55. Wang Y, Beydoun MA. The Obesity Epidemic in the United States Gender, Age, Socioeconomic, Racial/Ethnic, and Geographic Characteristics: A Systematic Review and Meta-Regression Analysis. *Epidemiol Rev.* 2007;29(1):6-28. doi:10.1093/epirev/mxm007.
- Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of Obesity and Trends in Body Mass Index Among US Children and Adolescents, 1999-2010. *JAMA*. 2012;307(5):483. doi:10.1001/jama.2012.40.
- Katzmarzyk PT. Obesity and Physical Activity Among Aboriginal Canadians. *Obesity*. 2008;16(1):184-190. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.51.
- Winker MA. Measuring Race and Ethnicity: Why and How? *JAMA*. 2004;292(13):1612.
 doi:10.1001/jama.292.13.1612.
- Anderson SE, Whitaker RC. Prevalence of Obesity Among US Preschool Children in Different Racial and Ethnic Groups. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2009;163(4):344. doi:10.1001/archpediatrics.2009.18.
- Thomas N-E, Cooper S-M, Baker JS, et al. Physical activity and diet relative to socioeconomic status and gender in British young people. *Health Educ J*. 2006;65(3):223-235. doi:10.1177/0017896906067771.
- Li L, Shen T, Wen LM, et al. Lifestyle factors associated with childhood obesity: a crosssectional study in Shanghai, China. *BMC Res Notes*. 2015;8:6. doi:10.1186/s13104-014-0958-y.
- Taveras EM, Gillman MW, Kleinman K, Rich-Edwards JW, Rifas-Shiman SL.
 Racial/Ethnic Differences in Early-Life Risk Factors for Childhood Obesity. *Pediatrics*.

2010;125(4). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/125/4/686.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.

- 63. Welsh JA, Cogswell ME, Rogers S, Rockett H, Mei Z, Grummer-Strawn LM. Overweight Among Low-Income Preschool Children Associated With the Consumption of Sweet Drinks: Missouri, 1999–2002. *Pediatrics*. 2005;115(2). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/115/2/e223.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Andersen RE, Crespo CJ, Bartlett SJ, Cheskin LJ, Pratt M. Relationship of Physical Activity and Television Watching With Body Weight and Level of Fatness Among Children. JAMA. 1998;279(12):938. doi:10.1001/jama.279.12.938.
- French S, Story M, Neumark-Sztainer D, Fulkerson J, Hannan P. PAPER Fast food restaurant use among adolescents: associations with nutrient intake, food choices and behavioral and psychosocial variables. *Int J Obes*. 2001;25:1823-1833. https://search.proquest.com/docview/219302486?pq-origsite=gscholar. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Guthrie JF, Lin B-H, Frazao E. Role of Food Prepared Away from Home in the American Diet, 1977-78 versus 1994-96: Changes and Consequences. *J Nutr Educ Behav*. 2002;34(3):140-150. doi:10.1016/S1499-4046(06)60083-3.
- 67. Willows ND, Hanley AJG, Delormier T. A socioecological framework to understand weight-related issues in Aboriginal children in Canada. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*. 2012;37(1):1-13. doi:10.1139/h11-128.
- Foulds HJA, Warburton DER, Bredin SSD. A systematic review of physical activity levels in Native American populations in Canada and the United States in the last 50 years. *Obes Rev.* 2013;14(7):593-603. doi:10.1111/obr.12032.
- Willows ND. Determinants of Healthy Eating in Aboriginal Peoples in Canada: The Current State of Knowledge and Research Gaps. *Can J Public Heal / Rev Can Santé Publique*. 96. doi:10.2307/41994470.
- Reidpath DD, Burns C, Garrard J, et al. An ecological study of the relationship between social and environmental determinants of obesity. *Health Place*. 2002;8(2):141-145. doi:10.1016/S1353-8292(01)00028-4.
- 71. Shrewsbury V, Wardle J. Socioeconomic Status and Adiposity in Childhood: A

Systematic Review of Cross-sectional Studies 1990–2005. *Obesity*. 2008;16(2):275-284. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.35.

- 72. Wang Y, Lobstein T. Worldwide trends in childhood overweight and obesity. *Int J Pediatr Obes*. 2006;1(1):11-25. doi:10.1080/17477160600586747.
- Sallis JF, Glanz K. The Role of Built Environments in Physical Activity, Eating, and Obesity in Childhood. *Futur Child*. 16:89-108. doi:10.2307/3556552.
- 74. A Recipe for Inequality. Interim Report of the Fabian Commission on Food and Poverty.;
 2015. doi:10.1038/4381052a.
- Singh GK, Kogan MD, Van Dyck PC, Siahpush M. Racial/Ethnic, Socioeconomic, and Behavioral Determinants of Childhood and Adolescent Obesity in the United States: Analyzing Independent and Joint Associations. *Ann Epidemiol*. 2008;18(9):682-695. doi:10.1016/j.annepidem.2008.05.001.
- Skelton JA, Cook SR, Auinger P, Klein JD, Barlow SE. Prevalence and Trends of Severe Obesity Among US Children and Adolescents. *Acad Pediatr*. 2009;9(5):322-329. doi:10.1016/j.acap.2009.04.005.
- Drewnowski A. Obesity, diets, and social inequalities. *Nutr Rev.* 2009;67(s1):S36-S39. doi:10.1111/j.1753-4887.2009.00157.x.
- 78. Freedman DS, Mei Z, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS, Dietz WH. Cardiovascular Risk Factors and Excess Adiposity Among Overweight Children and Adolescents: The Bogalusa Heart Study. *J Pediatr*. 2007;150(1):12-17.e2. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2006.08.042.
- 79. Frieden TR, Harold Jaffe DW, Director for Science James Stephens AW, et al. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report CDC Health Disparities and Inequalities Report — United States, 2011 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention MMWR Editorial and Production Staff MMWR Editorial Board. *MMWR*. 2011;6060. http://www.commed.vcu.edu/Chronic_Disease/Equity/CDC_HDisparities.pdf#page=75. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Veugelers PJ, Fitzgerald AL. Prevalence of and risk factors for childhood overweight and obesity. *CMAJ*. 2005;173(6):607-613. doi:10.1503/cmaj.050445.
- 81. Hulst A Van, Gauvin L, Kestens Y, Barnett T. Neighborhood built and social environment characteristics: a multilevel analysis of associations with obesity among children and their

parents. Int J Obes. 2013;37:1328-1335. doi:10.1038/ijo.2013.81.

- Oliver LN, Hayes M V. Effects of neighbourhood income on reported body mass index: an eight year longitudinal study of Canadian children. *BMC Public Health*. 2008;8(1):16. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-8-16.
- 83. O CJ, Paradis G, Meshefedjian G, Gray-Donald K. A ®ve-year trend of increasing obesity among elementary schoolchildren in multiethnic, low-income, inner-city neighborhoods in. *Int J Obes*. 2000;24:1176-1182. https://search.proquest.com/docview/219163751?pqorigsite=gscholar. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 84. Toossi M. A Century of Change: The U.S. Labor Force, 1950-2050. Mon Labor Rev. 2002;125.
 http://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/month125&id=531&div=48&colle ction=journals. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Fertig A, Glomm G, Tchernis R. The connection between maternal employment and childhood obesity: inspecting the mechanisms. *Rev Econ Househ*. 2009;7(3):227-255. doi:10.1007/s11150-009-9052-y.
- Cawley J. The economics of childhood obesity. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2010;29(3):364-371. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2009.0721.
- Anderson PM, Butcher KF, Levine PB. Maternal employment and overweight children. J Health Econ. 2003;22(3):477-504. doi:10.1016/S0167-6296(03)00022-5.
- Herbst CM, Tekin E. Child care subsidies and childhood obesity. *Rev Econ Househ*. 2011;9(3):349-378. doi:10.1007/s11150-010-9087-0.
- Magarey A, Daniels L, Boulton T, Cockington R. PAPER Predicting obesity in early adulthood from childhood and parental obesity. *Int J Obes*. 2003;27:505-513. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802251.
- 90. Danielzik S, Czerwinski-Mast M, Langnäse K, Dilba B, Müller MJ. Parental overweight, socioeconomic status and high birth weight are the major determinants of overweight and obesity in 5–7 y-old children: baseline data of the Kiel Obesity Prevention Study (KOPS). *Int J Obes*. 2004;28(11):1494-1502. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802756.
- 91. Jiang M, Yang Y, Guo X, Sun Y. Association between child and adolescent obesity and parental weight status: a cross-sectional study from rural North China. *J Int.* 2013.

http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0300060513480081. Accessed July 20, 2017.

- 92. Monsivais P, Drewnowski A. The Rising Cost of Low-Energy-Density Foods. *J Am Diet* Assoc. 2007;107(12):2071-2076. doi:10.1016/j.jada.2007.09.009.
- 93. Coon K., Tucker KL. Television and children's consumption patterns: a review of the literature. *Minerva Pediatr*. 2001;53. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Katherine_Tucker2/publication/11147357_Televisio n_and_children%27s_consumption_patterns_A_review_of_the_literature/links/54342e950 cf2dc341daf37e3/Television-and-childrens-consumption-patterns-A-review-of-the-literature. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 94. Gorn GJ, Goldberg ME. Behavioral Evidence of the Effects of Televised Food Messages on Children. *J Consum Res.* 1982;9(2):200. doi:10.1086/208913.
- Taras HL, Sallis JF, Patterson TL, Nader PR, Nelson JA. Television's influence on children's diet and physical activity. *J Dev Behav Pediatr*. 1989;10(4):176-180. doi:10.1097/00004703-198908000-00003.
- 96. Restricting unhealthy food and beverage marketing to children Canada.ca. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/programs/consultation-restricting-unhealthyfood-and-beverage-marketing-to-children.html. Accessed July 27, 2017.
- 97. Neumark-Sztainer D, Hannan PJ, Story M, Croll J, Perry C. Family meal patterns: Associations with sociodemographic characteristics and improved dietary intake among adolescents. J Am Diet Assoc. 2003;103(3):317-322. doi:10.1053/jada.2003.50048.
- Gillman MW, Rifas-Shiman SL, Frazier AL, et al. Family dinner and diet quality among older children and adolescents. *Arch Fam Med*. 2000;9(3):235-240. doi:10.1001/ARCHFAMI.9.3.235.
- 99. Coon KA, Goldberg J, Rogers BL, Tucker KL. Relationships Between Use of Television During Meals and Children's Food Consumption Patterns. *Pediatrics*. 2001;107(1). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/107/1/e7.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Bellissimo N, Pencharz PB, Thomas SG, Anderson GH. Effect of television viewing at mealtime on food intake after a glucose preload in boys. *Pediatr Res*. 2007;61(6):745-749. doi:10.1203/pdr.0b013e3180536591.
- 101. Annual Report on Eating Patterns in America.; 2011.

- 102. Monteiro CA, Levy RB, Claro RM, Rugani I, De Castro R, Cannon G. Increasing consumption of ultra-processed foods and likely impact on human health: evidence from Brazil. *Public Health Nutr.* 14(1):5-13. doi:10.1017/S1368980010003241.
- Harris JL, Schwartz MB, Lodolce M, et al. Sugary drink F.A.C.T.S. *Rudd Cent Food Policy Obes*. 2014. http://www.sugarydrinkfacts.org/resources/sugarydrinkfacts_report.pdf. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Tate DF, Turner-McGrievy G, Lyons E, et al. Replacing caloric beverages with water or diet beverages for weight loss in adults: main results of the Choose Healthy Options Consciously Everyday (CHOICE) randomized clinical trial. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2012;95(3):555-563. doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.026278.
- Ludwig DS, Peterson KE, Gortmaker SL. Relation between consumption of sugarsweetened drinks and childhood obesity: a prospective, observational analysis. *Lancet*. 2001;357(9255):505-508. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(00)04041-1.
- 106. Malik VS, Schulze MB, Hu FB. Intake of sugar-sweetened beverages and weight gain: a systematic review. Am J Clin Nutr. 2006;84(2):274-288. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16895873. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 107. Forshee RA, Anderson PA, Storey ML. Sugar-sweetened beverages and body mass index in children and adolescents: a meta-analysis. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2008;87(6):1662-1671. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18541554. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 108. Ebbeling CB, Feldman HA, Osganian SK, Chomitz VR, Ellenbogen SJ, Ludwig DS. Effects of Decreasing Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Consumption on Body Weight in Adolescents: A Randomized, Controlled Pilot Study. *Pediatrics*. 2006;117(3). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/117/3/673.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 109. Colley RC, Garriquet D, Janssen I, Craig CL, Clarke J, Tremblay MS. Physical activity of Canadian children and youth: accelerometer results from the 2007 to 2009 Canadian Health Measures Survey. *Heal Reports*. 2011;22(1):15-23.
- 110. Janssen I, LeBlanc AG, Janssen I, et al. Systematic review of the health benefits of physical activity and fitness in school-aged children and youth. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act*. 2010;7(1):40. doi:10.1186/1479-5868-7-40.

- 111. Troiano ' RP, Berrigani D, Dodd ' KW, Masse ' LC, Tilert T, Mcdowell M. Physical Activity in the United States Measured by Accelerometer. *Med Sci Sport Exerc*. 2008;40(1):181-188. http://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45076985/Physical_Activity_in_the_ United_States_M20160425-27619-1ybh80y.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1500581046 &Signature=RxVKPuGFf%2F4TerPA33iwtu%2B%2Fku4%3D&response-contentdisposition=inline%3B filename%3DPhysical_activity_in_the_United_States_m.pdf. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 112. Generation sloth: Children around the world much less active than their parents were at their age, studies say | National Post. http://nationalpost.com/health/generation-slothchildren-around-the-world-much-less-active-than-their-parents-were/wcm/8d351ed3-2f41-4af0-a2d0-a1091471c85f. Accessed July 27, 2017.
- 113. Trost S, Kerr L, Ward D, Pate R. Physical activity and determinants of physical activity in obese and non-obese children. *Int J Obes*. 2001;25:822-829. https://search.proquest.com/docview/219205984?pq-origsite=gscholar. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 114. Janssen I, Katzmarzyk PT, Boyce WF, et al. Comparison of overweight and obesity prevalence in school-aged youth from 34 countries and their relationships with physical activity and dietary patterns. *Obes Rev.* 2005;6(2):123-132. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2005.00176.x.
- 115. Adams SA, Matthews CE, Ebbeling CB, et al. The Effect of Social Desirability and Social Approval on Self-Reports of Physical Activity. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2005;161(4):389-398. doi:10.1093/aje/kwi054.
- 116. Strath SJ, Pfeiffer KA, Whitt-Glover MC. Accelerometer use with children, older adults, and adults with functional limitations. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2012;44(1 Suppl 1):S77-85. doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e3182399eb1.
- 117. Levine JA, Schleusner SJ, Jensen MD. Energy expenditure of nonexercise activity. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2000;72(6):1451-1454. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11101470.
 Accessed July 20, 2017.

- 118. Steele RM, van Sluijs EM, Cassidy A, Griffin SJ, Ekelund U. Targeting sedentary time or moderate- and vigorous-intensity activity: independent relations with adiposity in a population-based sample of 10-y-old British children. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2009;90(5):1185-1192. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2009.28153.
- 119. Júdice PB, Silva AM, Magalhães JP, Matias CN, Sardinha LB. Sedentary behaviour and adiposity in elite athletes. *J Sports Sci.* 2014;32(19):1760-1767. doi:10.1080/02640414.2014.926382.
- 120. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010 Global status report Global status report on noncommunicable diseases nicable dise. 2010. http://www.who.int/nmh/publications/ncd_report_full_en.pdf. Accessed July 28, 2017.
- 121. Gortmaker SL, Must A, Sobol AM, Peterson K, Colditz GA, Dietz WH. Television viewing as a cause of increasing obesity among children in the United States, 1986-1990. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 1996;150(4):356-362. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8634729. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 122. Robinson TN. Reducing Children's Television Viewing to Prevent Obesity. JAMA. 1999;282(16):1561. doi:10.1001/jama.282.16.1561.
- 123. Sekine M, Yamagami T, Handa K, et al. A dose-response relationship between short sleeping hours and childhood obesity: results of the Toyama Birth Cohort Study. *Child Care Health Dev.* 2002;28(2):163-170. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2214.2002.00260.x.
- 124. Von Kries R, Toschke A, Wurmser H, Sauerwald T, Koletzko B. Reduced risk for overweight and obesity in 5-and 6-y-old children by duration of sleep — a cross-sectional study. *Int J Obes*. 2002;26:710-716. doi:10.1038=sj=ijo=0801980.
- 125. Must A, Parisi SM. Sedentary behavior and sleep: paradoxical effects in association with childhood obesity. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2009;33 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):S82-6. doi:10.1038/ijo.2009.23.
- Cappuccio FP, Taggart FM, Kandala N-B, et al. Meta-Analysis of Short Sleep Duration and Obesity in Children and Adults. *Sleep*. 2008;31(5):619-626. doi:10.1093/sleep/31.5.619.
- 127. Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP. Metabolic disturbances in obesity versus sleep apnoea: the importance of visceral obesity and insulin resistance. *J Intern Med*.

2003;254(1):32-44. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2796.2003.01177.x.

- Miller M, Cappuccio F. Inflammation, Sleep, Obesity and Cardiovascular Disease. *Curr Vasc Pharmacol*. 2007;5(2):93-102. doi:10.2174/157016107780368280.
- 129. Nixon GM, Thompson JMD, Han DY, et al. Falling asleep: the determinants of sleep latency. *Arch Dis Child*. 2009;94(9):686-689. doi:10.1136/adc.2009.157453.
- Garaulet M, Ortega F, Ruiz J, et al. Short sleep duration is associated with increased obesity markers in European adolescents: effect of physical activity and dietary habits. The HELENA study. *Int J Obes*. 2011;35149(10):1308-1317. doi:10.1038/ijo.2011.149.
- 131. Weiss R, Dziura J, Burgert TS, et al. Obesity and the Metabolic Syndrome in Children and Adolescents. *N Engl J Med.* 2004;350(23):2362-2374. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa031049.
- Cook S, Weitzman M, Auinger P, Nguyen M, Dietz WH, R M. Prevalence of a Metabolic Syndrome Phenotype in Adolescents. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med*. 2003;157(8):821. doi:10.1001/archpedi.157.8.821.
- 133. de Ferranti SD, Gauvreau K, Ludwig DS, Neufeld EJ, Newburger JW, Rifai N. Prevalence of the Metabolic Syndrome in American Adolescents. *Circulation*. 2004;110(16). http://circ.ahajournals.org/content/110/16/2494.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 134. Cruz ML, Weigensberg MJ, Huang TT-K, Ball G, Shaibi GQ, Goran MI. The Metabolic Syndrome in Overweight Hispanic Youth and the Role of Insulin Sensitivity. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2004;89(1):108-113. doi:10.1210/jc.2003-031188.
- 135. Ford ES, Ajani UA, Mokdad AH. The Metabolic Syndrome and Concentrations of C-Reactive Protein Among U.S. Youth. *Diabetes Care*. 2005;28(4). http://care.diabetesjournals.org/content/28/4/878.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Zimmet P, Alberti KGM, Kaufman F, et al. The metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents - an IDF consensus report. *Pediatr Diabetes*. 2007;8(5):299-306. doi:10.1111/j.1399-5448.2007.00271.x.
- 137. International Diabetes Federation: Consensus Statements. https://www.idf.org/elibrary/consensus-statements/61-idf-consensus-definition-of-metabolic-syndrome-inchildren-and-adolescents. Accessed July 28, 2017.
- 138. Friend A, Craig L, Turner S. The prevalence of metabolic syndrome in children: a systematic review of the literature. *Metab Syndr Relat Disord*. 2013;11(2):71-80.

doi:10.1089/met.2012.0122.

- Inge TH, Garcia V, Daniels S, et al. A multidisciplinary approach to the adolescent bariatric surgical patient. *J Pediatr Surg.* 2004;39(3):442-447. doi:10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2003.11.025.
- Maffeis C, Pietrobelli A, Grezzani A, Provera S, Tatò L. Waist Circumference and Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Prepubertal Children. *Obes Res.* 2001;9(3):179-187. doi:10.1038/oby.2001.19.
- Ng VWS, Kong APS, Choi KC, et al. BMI and Waist Circumference in Predicting Cardiovascular Risk Factor Clustering in Chinese Adolescents*. *Obesity*. 2007;15(2):494-494. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.588.
- 142. Hirschler V, Aranda C, Calcagno M de L, Maccalini G, Jadzinsky M, M N. Can Waist Circumference Identify Children With the Metabolic Syndrome? *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2005;159(8):740. doi:10.1001/archpedi.159.8.740.
- 143. Bacha F, Saad R, Gungor N, Arslanian SA. Are Obesity-Related Metabolic Risk Factors Modulated by the Degree of Insulin Resistance in Adolescents? *Diabetes Care*. 2006;29(7). http://care.diabetesjournals.org/content/29/7/1599.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 144. Caprio S, Hyman LD, Limb C, et al. Central adiposity and its metabolic correlates in obese adolescent girls. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*. 1995;269(1).
 http://ajpendo.physiology.org/content/269/1/E118.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 145. Katzmarzyk PT. Waist circumference percentiles for Canadian youth 11 18 y of age.
 2004:1011-1015. doi:10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601924.
- 146. Savva S, Tornaritis M, Savva M, et al. Waist circumference and waist-to-height ratio are better predictors of cardiovascular disease risk factors in children than body mass index. *Int J Obes*. 2000;24:1453-1458. https://search.proquest.com/docview/219219097?pqorigsite=gscholar. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 147. Berenson GS, Srinivasan SR, Bao W, Newman WP, Tracy RE, Wattigney WA. Association between Multiple Cardiovascular Risk Factors and Atherosclerosis in Children and Young Adults. *N Engl J Med.* 1998;338(23):1650-1656. doi:10.1056/NEJM199806043382302.

- 148. Dietz WH. Health Consequences of Obesity in Youth: Childhood Predictors of Adult Disease. *Pediatrics*. 1998;101(Supplement 2). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/101/Supplement_2/518.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 149. Rosner B, Prineas R, Daniels SR, Loggie J. Blood pressure differences between blacks and whites in relation to body size among US children and adolescents. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2000;151(10):1007-1019. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10853640. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Sorof J, Daniels S. Obesity Hypertension in Children. *Hypertension*. 2002;40(4). http://hyper.ahajournals.org/content/40/4/441.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Sorof JM, Poffenbarger T, Franco K, Bernard L, Portman RJ. Isolated systolic hypertension, obesity, and hyperkinetic hemodynamic states in children. *J Pediatr*. 2002;140(6):660-666. doi:10.1067/mpd.2002.125228.
- 152. Muntner P, He J, Cutler JA, Wildman RP, Whelton PK. Trends in Blood Pressure Among Children and Adolescents. *JAMA*. 2004;291(17):2107. doi:10.1001/jama.291.17.2107.
- 153. Hagberg JM, Park JJ, Brown MD. The role of exercise training in the treatment of hypertension: an update. *Sports Med.* 2000;30(3):193-206. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10999423. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 154. Rocchini AP, Katch V, Anderson J, et al. Blood Pressure in Obese Adolescents: Effect of Weight Loss. *Pediatrics*. 1988;82(1). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/82/1/16.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 155. Gutin B, Barbeau P, Litaker MS, Ferguson M, Owens S. Heart Rate Variability in Obese Children: Relations to Total Body and Visceral Adiposity, and Changes with Physical Training and Detraining. *Obes Res.* 2000;8(1):12-19. doi:10.1038/oby.2000.3.
- 156. MCMURRAY R, HARRELL J, BANGDIWALA S, BRADLEY C, DENG S, LEVINE A. A school-based intervention can reduce body fat and blood pressure in young adolescents. *J Adolesc Heal*. 2002;31(2):125-132. doi:10.1016/S1054-139X(02)00348-8.
- 157. Hagberg JM, Ehsani AA, Goldring D, Hernandez A, Sinacore DR, Holloszy JO. Effect of weight training on blood pressure and hemodynamics in hypertensive adolescents. J Pediatr. 1984;104(1):147-151. doi:10.1016/S0022-3476(84)80615-0.

- Association AD. Type 2 Diabetes in Children and Adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 2000;105(3). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/105/3/671.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 159. Sinha R, Fisch G, Teague B, et al. Prevalence of Impaired Glucose Tolerance among Children and Adolescents with Marked Obesity. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;346(11):802-810. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa012578.
- Kahle E, Zijpf W, Lamb D, Horswill C, Ward K. Association Between Mild, Routine Exercise and Improved Insulin Dynamics and Glucose Control in Obese Adolescents. *Int J Sports Med.* 1996;17(1):1-6. doi:10.1055/s-2007-972799.
- 161. KAWABE H, MURATA K, SHIBATA H, et al. Participation in School Sports Clubs and Related Effects on Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Young Males. *Hypertens Res*. 2000;23(3):227-232. doi:10.1291/hypres.23.227.
- 162. Kinugasa A, Tsunamoto K, Furukawa N, Sawada T, Kusunoki T, Nobuo S. Fatty Liver and Its Fibrous Changes Found in Simple Obesity...: Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr*. 1984. http://journals.lww.com/jpgn/Abstract/1984/06000/Fatty_Liver_and_Its_Fibrous_Changes _Found_in.18.aspx. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Papandreou D, Rousso I, Mavromichalis I. Update on non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in children. *Clin Nutr*. 2007;26(4):409-415. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2007.02.002.
- 164. Wanless IR, Bargman JM, Oreopoulos DG, Vas SI. Subcapsular steatonecrosis in response to peritoneal insulin delivery: a clue to the pathogenesis of steatonecrosis in obesity. *Mod Pathol*. 1989;2(2):69-74. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2657721. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 165. Wang J, Iannotti RJ, Luk JW. Bullying Victimization Among Underweight and Overweight U.S. Youth: Differential Associations for Boys and Girls. Vol 47.; 2010. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.12.007.
- 166. Janssen I, Craig WM, Boyce WF, Pickett W. Associations Between Overweight and Obesity With Bullying Behaviors in School-Aged Children. *Pediatrics*. 2004;113(5). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/113/5/1187.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 167. Lumeng JC, Forrest P, Appugliese DP, Kaciroti N, Corwyn RF, Bradley RH. Weight Status as a Predictor of Being Bullied in Third Through Sixth Grades. *Pediatrics*.

2010;125(6). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/125/6/e1301.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.

- Jansen PW, Verlinden M, Dommisse-van Berkel A, et al. Teacher and Peer Reports of Overweight and Bullying Among Young Primary School Children. *Pediatrics*. 2014;134(3). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/134/3/473.short. Accessed August 23, 2017.
- 169. Odar Stough C, Merianos A, Nabors L, Peugh J. Prevalence and Predictors of Bullying Behavior among Overweight and Obese Youth in a Nationally Representative Sample. *Child Obes*. 2016;12(4):263-271. doi:10.1089/chi.2015.0172.
- Hayden-Wade HA, Stein RI, Ghaderi A, Saelens BE, Zabinski MF, Wilfley DE.
 Prevalence, Characteristics, and Correlates of Teasing Experiences among Overweight Children vs. Non-overweight Peers. *Obes Res.* 2005;13(8):1381-1392. doi:10.1038/oby.2005.167.
- 171. Puhl RM, Latner JD. Stigma, obesity, and the health of the nation's children. *Psychol Bull*. 2007;133(4):557-580. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.133.4.557.
- Schwartz MB, Chambliss HO, Brownell KD, Blair SN, Billington C. Weight Bias among Health Professionals Specializing in Obesity. *Obes Res.* 2003;11(9):1033-1039. doi:10.1038/oby.2003.142.
- 173. Sabin JA, Marini M, Nosek BA, Stone E, Rock B. Implicit and Explicit Anti-Fat Bias among a Large Sample of Medical Doctors by BMI, Race/Ethnicity and Gender. Fielding R, ed. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(11):e48448. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0048448.
- 174. Tomiyama AJ, Finch LE, Belsky ACI, et al. Weight bias in 2001 versus 2013: Contradictory attitudes among obesity researchers and health professionals. *Obesity*. 2015;23(1):46-53. doi:10.1002/oby.20910.
- 175. Skinner AC, Payne K, Perrin AJ, et al. Implicit Weight Bias in Children Age 9 to 11 Years. Artic Pediatr. 2017;140(1). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/140/1/e20163936.full.pdf. Accessed August 21, 2017.
- 176. Strauss RS, Pollack HA, JT G, A S, W D, CL H. Social Marginalization of Overweight Children. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2003;157(8):746. doi:10.1001/archpedi.157.8.746.

- Sjöberg RL, Nilsson KW, Leppert J. Obesity, Shame, and Depression in School-Aged Children: A Population-Based Study. *Pediatrics*. 2005;116(3). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/116/3/e389.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 178. Goodman E, Whitaker RC. A Prospective Study of the Role of Depression in the Development and Persistence of Adolescent Obesity. *Pediatrics*. 2002;110(3). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/110/3/497.short. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- 179. Erickson SJ, Robinson TN, Haydel KF, Killen JD, JK E, L A. Are Overweight Children Unhappy? *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med*. 2000;154(9):931. doi:10.1001/archpedi.154.9.931.
- 180. Anderson SE, Cohen P, Naumova EN, Must A, H W, J G. Association of Depression and Anxiety Disorders With Weight Change in a Prospective Community-Based Study of Children Followed Up Into Adulthood. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2006;160(3):285. doi:10.1001/archpedi.160.3.285.
- Spear BA, Barlow SE, Ervin C, et al. Recommendations for Treatment of Child and Adolescent Overweight and Obesity. doi:10.1542/peds.2007-2329F.
- Schwartz C. The Mental Health Implications of Childhood Obesity. *Child Ment Heal Q*.
 2010;4(1). http://childhealthpolicy.ca/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/RQ-1-10-Winter2.pdf.
 Accessed July 27, 2017.
- Shields M. Overweight and obesity among children and youth. *Heal reports*. 2006;17(3):27-42.
- Roberto CA, Swinburn B, Hawkes C, et al. Patchy progress on obesity prevention: emerging examples, entrenched barriers, and new thinking. *Lancet*. 2015;385(9985):2400-2409. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61744-X.
- 185. Care CTF on PH. Recommendations for growth monitoring, and prevention and management of overweight and obesity in children and youth in primary care. *Can Med Assoc J.* 2015;187(6):411-421.
- 186. Tai-Seale T, Chandler C. NUTRITION AND OVERWEIGHT CONCERNS IN RURAL AREAS: A LITERATURE REVIEW. *Rural Heal People 2010*. 2010. http://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/34738759/09Volume2nutrition.pdf?A WSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1500589404&Signature=4c Mz71HHmdCdbnIaRVKs1433yaQ%3D&response-content-disposition=inline%3B

filename%3DNUTRITION_AND_OVERWEIGHT_CON. Accessed July 20, 2017.

- Lutfiyya MN, Lipsky MS, Wisdom-Behounek J, Inpanbutr-Martinkus M. Is Rural Residency a Risk Factor for Overweight and Obesity for U.S. Children?*. *Obesity*. 2007;15(9):2348-2356. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.278.
- 188. Statistics Canada. Rural area (RA) Census Dictionary. http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2011/ref/dict/geo042-eng.cfm. Accessed August 7, 2017.
- Merwin E, Snyder A, Katz E. Differential Access to Quality Rural Healthcare. *Fam Community Heal*. 2006;29(3):186-194. doi:10.1097/00003727-200607000-00005.
- Alegria Drury CA, Louis M. Exploring the Association Between Body Weight, Stigma of Obesity, and Health Care Avoidance. *J Am Acad Nurse Pract*. 2002;14(12):554-561. doi:10.1111/j.1745-7599.2002.tb00089.x.
- 191. Edmunds L. Parents' perceptions of health professionals' responses when seeking help for their overweight children. *Fam Pract*. 2005;22(3):287-292. doi:10.1093/fampra/cmh729.
- 192. CIRA | Canadian Internet Registration Authority FACTBOOK 2015 | The Canadian Internet. https://cira.ca/factbook/current/the-canadian-internet.html. Accessed December 22, 2017.
- 193. Communications Monitoring Report 2016: Canada's Communication System: An Overview for Canadians | CRTC. https://www.crtc.gc.ca/eng/publications/reports/policymonitoring/2016/cmr2.htm. Accessed December 22, 2017.
- 194. Commonwealth Fund Survey 2016 | CIHI. https://www.cihi.ca/en/commonwealth-fundsurvey-2016. Accessed December 22, 2017.
- 195. Clarke J. Health at a Glance Difficulty accessing health care services in Canada. http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/82-624-x/2016001/article/14683-eng.pdf. Accessed December 22, 2017.
- 196. Statistics Canada. Census Program. http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/index-eng.cfm?HPA=1. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- 197. Harrison R, Clayton W, Wallace P. Can telemedicine be used to improve communication between primary and secondary care? *BMJ*. 1996;313(7069).

http://www.bmj.com/content/313/7069/1377. Accessed August 7, 2017.

- 198. Kofos D, Pitetti R, Orr R, Thompson A. Telemedicine in Pediatric Transport: A Feasibility Study. *Pediatrics*. 1998;102(5). http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/102/5/e58.short. Accessed August 7, 2017.
- 199. Masys DR, JM T, B S, RK S, RL C. Telehealth: The Need for Evaluation. *doi.org*.
 1997;1(1):69-70. doi:10.1136/jamia.1997.0040069.
- Ekeland AG, Bowes A, Flottorp S. Effectiveness of telemedicine: A systematic review of reviews. *Int J Med Inform*. 2010;79:736-771. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2010.08.006.
- 201. Thome M, Alder B. A telephone intervention to reduce fatigue and symptom distress in mothers with difficult infants in the community. *J Adv Nurs*. 1999;29(1):128-137. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2648.1999.00872.x.
- 202. Battles HB, Wiener LS. STARBRIGHT World: Effects of an Electronic Network on the Social Environment of Children With Life-Threatening Illnesses. *Child Heal Care*. 2002;31(1):47-68. doi:10.1207/S15326888CHC3101_4.
- 203. Mehta AR, Wakefield DS, Kienzle MG, Scholz TD. Pediatric Tele-Echocardiography: Evaluation of Transmission Modalities. *Telemed J e-Health*. 2001;7(1):17-25. doi:10.1089/153056201300093831.
- Sable CA, Cummings SD, Pearson GD, et al. Pediatrics. *Pediatrics*. 2002;95(3):323-330. doi:10.1542/peds.109.1.e3.
- 205. Sable C, Roca T, Gold J, Gutierrez A, Gulotta E, Culpepper W. Live Transmission of Neonatal Echocardiograms from Underserved Areas: Accuracy, Patient Care, and Cost. *Telemed J.* 1999;5(4):339-347. doi:10.1089/107830299311907.
- 206. Mulholland HC, Casey F, Brown D, et al. Application of a low cost telemedicine link to the diagnosis of neonatal congenital heart defects by remote consultation. *Heart*. 1999;82(2):217-221. doi:10.1136/HRT.82.2.217.
- 207. Mistry H. Q Systematic review of studies of the cost-effectiveness of telemedicine and telecare. Changes in the economic evidence over twenty years. doi:10.1258/jtt.2011.110505.
- 208. Pare G, Jaana M, Sicotte C, et al. Systematic Review of Home Telemonitoring for Chronic Diseases: The Evidence Base. J Am Med Informatics Assoc. 2007;14(3):269-277.

doi:10.1197/jamia.M2270.

- 209. Bredin SSD. A Novel Telehealth Approach to the Primary and Secondary Prevention of Cardiometabolic Disease. *Curr Cardiovasc Risk Rep.* 2013;7(5):299-306. doi:10.1007/s12170-013-0337-6.
- Mori DL, Silberbogen AK, Collins AE, Ulloa EW, Brown KL, Niles BL. Promoting Physical Activity in Individuals With Diabetes: Telehealth Approaches. *Diabetes Spectr*. 2011;24(3):127-135. doi:10.2337/diaspect.24.3.127.
- 211. Rhodes ET, Vernacchio L, Mitchell AA, et al. A telephone intervention to achieve differentiation in dietary intake: a randomized trial in paediatric primary care. *Pediatr Obes*. 2017;12(6):494-501. doi:10.1111/ijpo.12171.
- 212. Pbert L, Druker S, Barton B, et al. Use of a FITLINE to Support Families of Overweight and Obese Children in Pediatric Practices. *Child Obes*. 2016;12(1):33-43. doi:10.1089/chi.2015.0101.
- 213. Su D, Mcbride C, Zhou J, Kelley MS. Does nutritional counseling in telemedicine improve treatment outcomes for diabetes? A systematic review and meta-analysis of results from 92 studies. doi:10.1177/1357633X15608297.
- Myers EF, Spence LA, Leslie B, Brauer PM, Spahn JM, Snetselaar L. Nutrition and Telephone Counseling. *Top Clin Nutr*. 2010;25(2):88-108. doi:10.1097/TIN.0b013e3181db7dd9.
- 215. Davis AM, Sampilo M, Gallagher KS, Landrum Y, Malone B. Treating Rural Pediatric Obesity Through Telemedicine: Outcomes From a Small Randomized Controlled Trial. J Pediatr Psychol. 2013;38(9):932-943. doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jst005.
- 216. Davis AM, James RL, Boles RE, Goetz JR, Belmont J, Malone B. The use of TeleMedicine in the treatment of paediatric obesity: feasibility and acceptability. *Matern Child Nutr.* 2011;7(1):71-79. doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2010.00248.x.
- 217. Shrewsbury VA, Steinbeck KS, Stevenson K, et al. BMC Public Health A randomised controlled trial of a community-based healthy lifestyle program for overweight and obese adolescents: the Loozit ® study protocol. *BMC Public Health*. 2009;9(9). doi:10.1186/1471-2458-9-119.
- 218. Mulgrew KW, Shaikh U, Nettiksimmons J. Comparison of Parent Satisfaction with Care

for Childhood Obesity Delivered Face-to-Face and by Telemedicine. *Telemed e-Health*. 2011;17(5):383-387. doi:10.1089/tmj.2010.0153.

- Marks S, Shaikh U, Hilty DM, Cole S. Weight Status of Children and Adolescents in a Telepsychiatry Clinic. *Telemed e-Health*. 2009;15(10):970-974. doi:10.1089/tmj.2008.0150.
- Allison DB, Mentore JL, Heo M, et al. Antipsychotic-Induced Weight Gain: A Comprehensive Research Synthesis. 1999. http://ajp.psychiatryonline.org/doi/pdf/10.1176/ajp.156.11.1686. Accessed September 6, 2017.
- 221. Shaikh U, Cole SL, Marcin JP, Nesbitt TS. Clinical Management and Patient Outcomes Among Children and Adolescents Receiving Telemedicine Consultations for Obesity. *Telemed e-Health*. 2008;14(5):434-440. doi:10.1089/tmj.2007.0075.
- 222. Gallagher KS, Davis AM, Malone B, Landrum Y, Black W. Treating Rural Pediatric Obesity through Telemedicine: Baseline Data from a Randomized Controlled Trial. J Pediatr Psychol. 2011;36(6):687-695. doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jsr011.
- 223. Schiel R, Beltschikow W, Radón S, et al. Long-term treatment of obese children and adolescents using a telemedicine support programme. *J Telemed Telecare*. 2008;14(1):13-16. doi:10.1258/jtt.2007.070504.
- Lau DCW, Douketis JD, Morrison KM, et al. 2006 Canadian clinical practice guidelines on the management and prevention of obesity in adults and children [summary]. *CMAJ*. 2007;176(8):S1-13. doi:10.1503/cmaj.061409.
- 225. Mihalynuk T, Forsyth-Lucas D, Kalkat K, Larrivee G. On Developing a Novel, Practical Dietary Measure That Meets Paediatric Obesity Tele-Health Program, Research and Client Needs.; 2017.
- 226. Sacher PM, Kolotourou M, Chadwick PM, et al. Randomized Controlled Trial of the MEND Program: A Family-based Community Intervention for Childhood Obesity. *Obesity*. 2010;18(n1s):S62-S68. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.433.
- 227. Panagiotopoulos C, Ronsley R, Al-Dubayee M, et al. The Centre for Healthy Weights-Shapedown BC: A family-centered, multidisciplinary program that reduces weight gain in obese children over the short-term. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2011;8(12):4662-

4678. doi:10.3390/ijerph8124662.

- 228. Health Canada. Canada's Food Guide. http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/food-guidealiment/order-commander/eating_well_bien_manger-eng.php. Published 2011.
- 229. Tremblay MS, Carson V, Chaput J-P, et al. Canadian 24-Hour Movement Guidelines for Children and Youth: An Integration of Physical Activity, Sedentary Behaviour, and Sleep. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* 2016;41(6 (Suppl. 3)):S311-S327. doi:10.1139/apnm-2016-0151.
- 230. BCStats. Population Estimates Province of British Columbia. http://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/data/statistics/people-populationcommunity/population/population-estimates. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- 231. Kmetic A, Mccarney J. Summary Report on Health for British Columbia from Regional, Longitudinal and Gender Perspectives.; 2010. http://www.phsa.ca/population-publichealth-site/Documents/BCHealth_Indicators_Report.pdf. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- Lee S, Bacha F, Arslanian SA. Waist circumference, blood pressure, and lipid components of the metabolic syndrome. *J Pediatr*. 2006;149(6):809-816. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2006.08.075.
- 233. Pediatricians: How to discuss weight with overweight youth. http://biastoolkit.uconnruddcenter.org/toolkit/Module-6/6-02-PediatriciansHowDiscuss.pdf. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- Canadian Health Measures Survey.; 2015. http://www23.statcan.gc.ca/imdbbmdi/instrument/5071_Q1_V4-eng.pdf. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- 235. Chervin RD, Hedger K, Dillon JE, Pituch KJ. Pediatric sleep questionnaire (PSQ): validity and reliability of scales for sleep-disordered breathing, snoring, sleepiness, and behavioral problems. *Sleep Med.* 2000;1(1):21-32. doi:10.1016/S1389-9457(99)00009-X.
- 236. Sacher PM, Kolotourou M, Chadwick PM, et al. Randomized Controlled Trial of the MEND Program: A Family-based Community Intervention for Childhood Obesity. *Obesity*. 2010;18(n1s):S62-S68. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.433.
- 237. Goodman R, Scott S. Comparing the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire and the Child Behavior Checklist: Is Small Beautiful? *J Abnorm Child Psychol*. 1999;27(1):17-24. doi:10.1023/A:1022658222914.
- 238. Moens E, Braet C, Campbell K, et al. Training Parents of Overweight Children in Parenting Skills: A 12-Month Evaluation. *Behav Cogn Psychother*. 2012;40(1):1-18. doi:10.1017/S1352465811000403.
- 239. Topham GL, Hubbs-Tait L, Rutledge JM, et al. Parenting styles, parental response to child emotion, and family emotional responsiveness are related to child emotional eating. *Appetite*. 2011;56(2):261-264. doi:10.1016/j.appet.2011.01.007.
- 240. Braet C, Tanghe A, Decaluwé V, Moens E, Rosseel Y. Inpatient Treatment for Children With Obesity: Weight Loss, Psychological Well-being, and Eating Behavior. *J Pediatr Psychol.* 2004;29(7):519-529. doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jsh054.
- 241. Godin G, Shephard RJ. A Simple Method to Assess Exercise Behavior in the Community. *Can J Appl Sport Sci.* 1985. http://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/38737335/CJASS-1985.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1500591152&Si gnature=%2BJoI%2BXG8AaHzuUCholzZhb7E7N0%3D&response-contentdisposition=inline%3B filename%3DA_simple_method_to_assess_exerci. Accessed July 20, 2017.
- Eisenmann JC, Milburn N, Jacobsen L MS. Reliability and Convergent Validity of the Godin Leisure Time Exercise Questionnaire in Rural 5th Grade School-Children.
 2002;43(2):135-49. J Hum Mov Stud. 2002;43(2):135-149.
- Bredin SSD, Gledhill N, Jamnik VK, Warburton DER. PAR-Q+ and ePARmed-X+. *Can Fam Physician*. 2013;59(3). http://www.cfp.ca/content/59/3/273.short. Accessed August 8, 2017.
- 244. Health Canada. Canadian Community Health Survey, Cycle 2.2, Nutrition (2004): Income-Related Household Food Security in Canada.; 2007. doi:H164-42/2007E-PDF.
- 245. WHO Growth Charts Dietitians of Canada. https://www.dietitians.ca/Dietitians-Views/Prenatal-and-Infant/WHO-Growth-Charts.aspx. Accessed August 24, 2017.
- 246. BC Children's Hospital Tools & amp; Calculators. http://www.bcchildrens.ca/healthprofessionals/clinical-resources/endocrinology-diabetes/tools-calculators. Accessed August 24, 2017.
- 247. Mokha JS, Srinivasan SR, Dasmahapatra P, et al. Utility of waist-to-height ratio in

assessing the status of central obesity and related cardiometabolic risk profile among normal weight and overweight / obese children : The Bogalusa Heart Study. *BMC Paediatr*. 2010;10:73. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-10-73.

- 248. Brambilla P, Bedogni G, Heo M, Pietrobelli A. Waist circumference-to-height ratio predicts adiposity better than body mass index in children and adolescents. *Int J Obes* (*Lond*). 2013;37(7):943-946. doi:10.1038/ijo.2013.32.
- 249. Harris KC, Benoit G, Dionne J, et al. Hypertension Canada's 2016 Canadian Hypertension Education Program Guidelines for Blood Pressure Measurement, Diagnosis, and Assessment of Risk of Pediatric Hypertension. *Can J Cardiol.* 2016;32(5):589-597. doi:10.1016/j.cjca.2016.02.075.
- 250. Peer H, All I. Mean (standard deviation) for American 4-17 years olds SDQ score Mean (standard deviation) for American 4-7 year olds SDQ score Mean (standard deviation) for American 8-10 year olds SDQ score Mean (standard deviation) for American 11-14 year olds . 9:7-8.
- 251. Services H. Public Use Data Release NHIS Survey Description Division of Health Interview Statistics National Center for Health Statistics Hyattsville, MD Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Heal (San Fr.* 2003.
- 252. Paruthi S, Brooks LJ, D'Ambrosio C, et al. Consensus Statement of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine on the Recommended Amount of Sleep for Healthy Children: Methodology and Discussion. *J Clin Sleep Med.* 2016;12(11):1549-1561. doi:10.5664/jcsm.6288.
- 253. Median total income, by family type, by province and territory (All census families). http://www.statcan.gc.ca/tables-tableaux/sum-som/l01/cst01/famil108a-eng.htm. Accessed August 24, 2017.
- 254. Panagiotopoulos C, Ronsley R, Al-Dubayee M, et al. The Centre for Healthy Weights— Shapedown BC: A Family-Centered, Multidisciplinary Program that Reduces Weight Gain in Obese Children over the Short-Term. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*.
 2011;8(12):4662-4678. doi:10.3390/ijerph8124662.
- 255. Twarog J, Woods E, Daniel L, Sonneville K. Is obesity becoming the new normal? Age, gender and racial/ethnic differences in parental misperception of obesity as being "About

the Right Weight." Int J Obes. 2016;40(10):1051-105540. doi:10.1038/ijo.2016.40.

- 256. Walsh CO, Milliren CE, Feldman HA, Taveras EM. Factors Affecting Subspecialty Referrals by Pediatric Primary Care Providers for Children With Obesity-Related Comorbidities. *Clin Pediatr (Phila)*. 2013;52(8):777-785. doi:10.1177/0009922813488647.
- 257. Statistics Canada. 2011 Census of Population.; 2011. http://www.statcan.gc.ca/tablestableaux/sum-som/l01/cst01/demo62k-eng.htm.
- 258. Statistics Canada. Low Income Cut-Offs. Low Income Cut Offs.
- 259. B.C. Population Environmental Reporting BC. http://www.env.gov.bc.ca/soe/indicators/sustainability/bc-population.html. Accessed August 29, 2017.
- 260. Internet in BC Province of British Columbia. http://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/governments/about-the-bcgovernment/communications-technology/internet-in-bc. Accessed August 28, 2017.
- Bassali R, Waller JL, Gower B, Allison J, Davis CL. Utility of waist circumference percentile for risk evaluation in obese children. *Int J Pediatr Obes*. 2011;5(1):97-101. doi:10.3109/17477160903111722.Utility.
- 262. Cordain L, Eaton SB, Sebastian A, et al. Origins and evolution of the Western diet : health implications for the. 2005.
- James J, Thomas P, Cavan D, Kerr D. Preventing childhood obesity by reducing consumption of carbonated drinks: cluster randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*. 2004;328(7450). http://www.bmj.com/content/328/7450/1237.short. Accessed August 29, 2017.
- 264. Brugman, E., Meulmeester, J. F., Spee-Van der Wekke, A., Beuker, R. J., Zaadstra, B. M., Radder, J. J., & Verloove-Vanhorick PS. Dieting, weight and health in adolescents in The Netherlands. *Int J Obes*. 1997;21(1):54-60.
- 265. van Strien T, Oosterveld P. The children's DEBQ for assessment of restrained, emotional, and external eating in 7- to 12-year-old children. *Int J Eat Disord*. 2008;41(1):72-81. doi:10.1002/eat.20424.
- 266. Sallis JF, Saelens BE. Assessment of physical activity by self-report: status, limitations,

and future directions. *Res Q Exerc Sport*. 2000;71(4):S1-S14. doi:10.1080/02701367.2000.11082780.

- 267. Kitzmann KM, Beech BM. Family-based interventions for pediatric obesity: Methodological and conceptual challenges from family psychology. *Couple Fam Psychol Res Pract*. 2011;1(S):45-62. doi:10.1037/2160-4096.1.S.45.
- 268. Chaput J-P, Saunders TJ, Carson V. Interactions between sleep, movement and other nonmovement behaviours in the pathogenesis of childhood obesity. *Obes Rev.* 2017;18 Suppl 1(February):7-14. doi:10.1111/obr.12508.
- Livingstone MBE, Robson PJ, Wallace JMW. Issues in dietary intake assessment of children and adolescents. *Br J Nutr*. 2004;92(S2):S213. doi:10.1079/BJN20041169.
- Livingstone MBE, Robson PJ. Measurement of dietary intake in children. *Proc Nutr Soc.* 2017;59:279-293. doi:10.1017/S0029665100000318.
- Reinehr T, Widhalm K, l'Allemand D, Wiegand S, Wabitsch M, Holl RW. Two-year Follow-up in 21,784 Overweight Children and Adolescents With Lifestyle Intervention. *Obesity*. 2009;17(6):1196-1199. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.17.
- Zeller M, Kirk S, Claytor R, et al. Predictors of attrition from a pediatric weight management program. *J Pediatr*. 2004;144(4):466-470. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2003.12.031.
- 273. Ho M, Garnett SP, Baur L, et al. Effectiveness of Lifestyle Interventions in Child Obesity: Systematic Review With Meta-analysis. *Pediatrics*. 2012;130(6):e1647-e1671. doi:10.1542/peds.2012-1176.
- 274. Cizza G, Marincola P, Mattingly M, et al. Treatment of obesity with extension of sleep duration: a randomized, prospective, controlled trial. *Clin Trials*. 2010;7(3):274-285. doi:10.1177/1740774510368298.
- 275. Whitlock EP, O'Connor E a, Williams SB, Beil TL, Lutz KW. Effectiveness of primary care interventions for weight management in children and adolescents: an updated, targeted systematic review for the USPSTF (Structured abstract). *Database Abstr Rev Eff.* 2010;(4):1. doi:10.1542/peds.2009-1955.
- 276. Peirson L, Fitzpatrick-Lewis D, Morrison K, Warren R, Usman Ali M, Raina P. Treatment of overweight and obesity in children and youth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *C* open. 2015;3(1):E35-46. doi:10.9778/cmajo.20140047.

- 277. Kolotourou M, Radley D, Chadwick P, et al. Is BMI Alone a Sufficient Outcome To Evaluate Interventions for Child Obesity? *Child Obes*. 2013;9(4):350-356. doi:10.1089/chi.2013.0019.
- 278. Whitlock EP, O'Connor E a, Williams SB, Beil TL, Lutz KW. Effectiveness of primary care interventions for weight management in children and adolescents: an updated, targeted systematic review for the USPSTF (Structured abstract). *Database Abstr Rev Eff.* 2010;(4):1. doi:10.1542/peds.2009-1955.
- 279. Baxter KA, Ware RS, Batch JA, Truby H, Baxter KA. Predicting success: Factors associated with weight change in obese youth undertaking a weight management program. *Obes Res Clin Pract*. 2013;7:e147-e154. doi:10.1016/j.orcp.2011.09.004.
- 280. De La O A, Jordan KC, Ortiz K, et al. Do Parents Accurately Perceive Their Child's Weight Status? *J Pediatr Heal Care*. 2009;23(4):216-221. doi:10.1016/j.pedhc.2007.12.014.
- Wootton R. Twenty years of telemedicine in chronic disease management an evidence synthesis. *J Telemed Telecare*. 2012;18(4):211-220. doi:10.1258/jtt.2012.120219.
- Afzal SC, Resch AL, Cradock J, et al. Three Interventions that Reduce Childhood Obesity are Projected to Save More than They Cost To Implement. *Heal Aff January*. 2015;34(3):1932-1939. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0631.

Appendices

Appendix A : Physician Referral Form

HealthLink BC Eating and Activity Program for Kids Referral Form

Fax completed referral to: 250-953-0493

ax completed referral to. 250-555-0455	
	Office Phone:
	Office Fax:
Client Name:	Parent/Guardian Name:
Gender:	Relationship to Client:
PHN:	Address:
DOB:	
Date of Referral:	Home Phone:
	Alternate Phone:

Office Address:

Referring Practitioner:

□ I confirm that the parent/guardian is aware of this referral.

□ If the child is \geq 12 years of age, I confirm they are aware of this referral.

Anthropometry & Blood Pressure: Please attach growth charts if available

Weight:	Height:	BMI:	BMI:	BP:	Waist Circumference:
□kg □lbs.	□cm □inches	(kg/m²)	percentile	mmHg	□cm □inches

Medical History:

Dyslipidemia	Eating Disorder	Obstructive Sleep Apnea
Hypertension	Depression/Anxiety	Sleep Disorder
Metabolic Syndrome	ADHD	Asthma/respiratory
Type 2 Diabetes	Psychiatric Concerns	Neurodevelopment
Polycystic Ovary Syndrome	Cognitive Impairment	Activity Limitations/Physical Impairment
Hearing or Visual Impairment Bloodwork: Bloodwork is recommended.	Gastrointestinal	Other Endocrine relevant results that have been

Bloodwork: Bloodwork is recommended. Please include the following tests plus other relevant results that have been completed within the past 6 months

Hematology Profile	Lipid Profile	Basic Metabolic Panel
□ TSH	Albumin	Alk Phos
AST	ALT	Other

Additional Information: Does the family have any of the following issues/barriers that could inhibit weight management?

Financial Issues	Family/Social Functioning	Literacy Barriers
Translation services required	Please specify language spoken:	

Other _____

Appendix B : Demographic Questionnaire

1.	Including you, he	w many peop	le are currently living	g in your househol	d?			
	□2		□4			□7+		
2.	what is your approximate yearly <i>household</i> income?							
	\Box Less than \$5,00	0		□ \$25,000	\Box \$25,000 to less than \$35,000			
	\Box \$5,000 to less the	10,000 nan \$10,000		□ \$35,000	□ \$35,000 to less than \$45,000			
	\Box \$10,000 to less	\Box \$10,000 to less than \$15,000			□ \$45,000 to less than \$55,000			
	\Box \$15,000 to less	□ \$15,000 to less than \$20,000			+			
3.	How would you d	lescribe your e	ethnicity?*					
	□Caucasian	C	South American	□Asian				
	□ First Nations	C	Arab	□ Métis				
	□ African Americ	an 🗆	Inuk (Inuit)	□ Other				
4.	How would you d	lescribe your o 	child's ethnicity?*	—				
		L	South American	⊔ Asian				
	\Box First Nations	Γ] Arab	□ Métis				
	□ African Americ	an 🗆	Inuk (Inuit)	□ Other		_		
5.	About how many	hours a week	do you usually work	at your job? If yo	u usually work extra ho	ours, paid or unpaid,		
	please include the	ese hours.						
	□ 0-15	C] 15-30	□ 30-40	□4	0+		
6	How would you d	lescribe vour l	evel of education?					
	\Box Less than high s	school diploma	or its equivalent					
	□ High school din	High school diploma or a high school equivalency certificate						
	Trade certificate or diploma							
	\Box Collage CECED at other near university cortificate or dislams (other than trade cortificate/dislams)							
	L Conege, CEGEP or other non-university certificate or diploma (other than trade certificate/diploma)							
	U University certificate or diploma below the bachelor's level							
	Bachelor s degree (e.g. B.A., B.Sc., LL.B.)							
	University certi	ficate, diploma	or degree above the ba	achelor's level				
7.	Which of the follo	owing best des	cribes your access to	the Internet at ho	me (ex. smartphone, co	mputer, tablet)?		
	□ I always have a	ccess to the Int	ernet at home.					
	\Box I sometimes have	ve access to the	Internet at home.					
	\Box I do not have access to the Internet at home.							

*Providing information on your race or ethnic origin is voluntary.

Appendix C : Sleep Questionnaire

1.	What time does your child go to bed at night?		
2.	What time does your child fall asleep?		
3.	What time does your child wake up in the morning?		
4.	While sleeping, does your child ever snore?	YES	NO
5.	While sleeping, does your child snore more than half of the time?	YES	NO
6.	Does your child have a problem with sleepiness during the day?	YES	NO
7.	Does your child tend to breath through their mouth during the day?	YES	NO
8.	Does your child wake up feeling unrefreshed in the morning?	YES	NO

Appendix D : Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

S 11-17 Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

For each item, please mark the box for Not True, Somewhat True or Certainly True. It would help us if you answered all items as best you can even if you are not absolutely certain . Please give your answers on the basis of how things have been for you over the last six months.

Your name			Male/Female
Date of birth	Not True	Somewhat True	Certainly True
I try to be nice to other people. I care about their feelings			
I am restless, I cannot stay still for long			
I get a lot of headaches, stomach-aches or sickness			
I usually share with others, for example CD's, games, food			
I get very angry and often lose my temper			
I would rather be alone than with people of my age			
I usually do as I am told			
I worry a lot			
I am helpful if someone is hurt, upset or feeling ill			
I am constantly fidgeting or squirming			
I have one good friend or more			
I fight a lot. I can make other people do what I want			
I am often unhappy, depressed or tearful			
Other people my age generally like me			
I am easily distracted, I find it difficult to concentrate			
I am nervous in new situations. I easily lose confidence			
I am kind to younger children			
I am often accused of lying or cheating			
Other children or young people pick on me or bully me			
I often offer to help others (parents, teachers, children)			
I think before I do things			
I take things that are not mine from home, school or elsewhere			
I get along better with adults than with people my own age			
I have many fears, I am easily scared			
I finish the work I'm doing. My attention is good			

Your Signature

Today's Date

Thank you very much for your help

© Robert Goodman, 2005

Male/Female

What I Am Like

Na	ime		Age	Birthday		🗌 Boy [] Girl	
					Month Day	(check	one)	
	Really True for me	Sort of True for me				So T fo	rt of rue ' me	Really True for me
			San	nple Sen	tence			
a.			Some kids would rather play outdoors in their spare time	BUT	Other kids would rate watch T.V.	ther		
1.			Some kids feel that they are very good at their school work	BUT	Other kids worry ab whether they can do school work assigned them	out o the ed to		
2.			Some kids find it hard to make friends	BUT	Other kids find it pre easy to make friend	stty s		
3.			Some kids do very well at all kinds of sports	BUT	Other kids don't fee they are very good when it comes to sp	l that oorts		
4.			Some kids are happy with the way they look	BUT	Other kids are <i>not</i> happy with the way look	they [
5.			Some kids often do not like the way they behave	BUT	Other kids usually li the way they behave	ke e		
6.			Some kids are often unhappy with themselves	BUT	Other kids are pretty pleased with themselves	y [
7.			Some kids feel like they are just as smart as other kids their age	BUT	Other kids aren't so sure and wonder if t are as smart	hey		
8.			Some kids know how to make classmates like them	BUT	Other kids don't kno how to make classmates like ther	w n		
9.			Some kids wish they could be a lot better at sports	BUT	Other kids feel they good enough at spo	are orts		
10.			Some kids are happy with their height and weight	BUT	Other kids wish thei height or weight we different	r re [
11.			Some kids usually do the right thing	BUT	Other kids often dor do the right thing	n't		

	Really True for me	Sort of True for me				Sort of True for me	Really True for me
12.			Some kids don't like the way they are leading their life	вит	Other kids <i>do</i> like the way they are leading their life		
13.			Some kids are pretty slow in finishing their school work	BUT	Other kids can do their school work quickly		
14.			Some kids don't have the social skills to make friends	BUT	Other kids do have the social skills to make friends		
15.			Some kids think they could do well at just about any new sports activity they haven't tried before	BUT	Other kids are afraid they might not do well at sports they haven't ever tried		
16.			Some kids wish their body was different	BUT	Other kids like their body the way it is		
17.			Some kids usually act the way they know they are supposed to	BUT	Other kids often don't act the way they are supposed to		
18.			Some kids are happy with themselves as a person	BUT	Other kids are often not happy with themselves		
19.			Some kids often forget what they learn	BUT	Other kids can remember things easily		
20.			Some kids understand how to get peers to accept them	BUT	Other kids don't understand how to get peers to accept them		
21.			Some kids feel that they are better than others their age at sports	BUT	Other kids don't feel they can play as well		
22.			Some kids wish their physical appearance (how they look) was different	вит	Other kids like their physical appearance the way it is		
23.			Some kids usually get in trouble because of things they do	BUT	Other kids usually don't do things that get them in trouble		
24.			Some kids like the kind of person they are	BUT	Other kids often wish they were someone else		
							33

	Really True for me	Sort of True for me				Sort of True for me	Really True for me
25.			Some kids do very well at their classwork	BUT	Other kids don't do very well at their classwork		
26.			Some kids wish they knew how to make more friends	BUT	Other kids know how to make as many friends as they want		
27.			In games and sports some kids usually watch instead of play	вит	Other kids usually play rather than just watch		
28.			Some kids wish something about their face or hair looked different	BUT	Other kids like their face and hair the way they are		
29.			Some kids do things they know they shouldn't do	вит	Other kids hardly ever do things they know they shouldn't do		
30.			Some kids are very happy being the way they are	BUT	Other kids wish they were different		
31.			Some kids have trouble figuring out the answers in school	вит	Other kids almost always can figure out the answers		
32.			Some kids know how to become popular	BUT	Other kids do not know how to become popular		
33.			Some kids don't do well at new outdoor games	BUT	Other kids are good at new games right away		
34.			Some kids think that they are good looking	BUT	Other kids think that they are not very good looking		
35.			Some kids behave themselves very well	BUT	Other kids often find it hard to behave themselves		
36.			Some kids are not very happy with the way they do a lot of things	вит	Other kids think the way they do things is fine		

Susan Harter, Ph.D., University of Denver, 2012

Godin Leisure-Time Exercise Questionnaire

INSTRUCTIONS

In this excerpt from the Godin Leisure-Time Exercise Questionnaire, the individual is asked to complete a self-explanatory, brief four-item query of usual leisure-time exercise habits.

CALCULATIONS

For the first question, weekly frequencies of strenuous, moderate, and light activities are multiplied by nine, five, and three, respectively. Total weekly leisure activity is calculated in arbitrary units by summing the products of the separate components, as shown in the following formula:

Weekly leisure activity score = (9 × Strenuous) + (5 × Moderate) + (3 × Light)

The second question is used to calculate the frequency of weekly leisure-time activities pursued "long enough to work up a sweat" (see questionnaire).

EXAMPLE

Strenuous = 3 times/wk Moderate = 6 times/wk Light = 14 times/wk

Total leisure activity score = $(9 \times 3) + (5 \times 6) + (3 \times 14) = 27 + 30 + 42 = 99$

Godin Leisure-Time Exercise Questionnaire

 During a typical 7-Day period (a week), how many times on the average do you do the following kinds of exercise for more than 15 minutes during your free time (write on each line the appropriate number).

		Times Per Week
a)	STRENUOUS EXERCISE	
	(HEART BEATS RAPIDLY)	
	(e.g., running, jogging, hockey, football, soccer,	
	squash, basketball, cross country skiing, judo,	
	roller skating, vigorous swimming,	
	vigorous long distance bicycling)	
b)		
~,		
	(e.g. fast walking baseball tennis easy bicycling	
	volleyhall hadminton easy swimming alning skiing	
	popular and folk denoing)	
c)	MILD EXERCISE	
	(MINIMAL EFFORT)	
	(e.g., yoga, archery, fishing from river bank, bowling,	
	horseshoes, golf, snow-mobiling, easy walking)	

2. During a typical **7-Day period** (a week), in your leisure time, how often do you engage in any regular activity **long enough to work up a sweat** (heart beats rapidly)?

OFTEN	SOMETIMES	NEVER/RARELY
1.	2.	3.

Appendix G : Diet Quality, Quantity, and Patterns Tool

Page 1. Food Frequency		N	ame / ID		
I. Typical Intakes using	g Canada's Food	Guide (CFG) serving	gs (ask with non-ju	idgmental perspective and tone)	
		Weekly (notes)	Daily (notes)		
How often did you eat:		<u>N <1 1-3 4-6</u>	<u>12-3≥4</u>	CFG Servings	
CFG Foods and Group	s (specify servings)			
vegetables (carrots, celery	tomatoes, greens)			(½ c cooked/raw, 100% juice: 1	c leafy greens)
fruit (bananas, oranges, ap	ples, mango)			(1/2 c cooked/raw, 100% juice; sr	mall piece fruit)
grains (whole or refined?)	reads, rice, pasta)			(1 slice/roll; ½ cup rice/pasta; ¾	c cereal; ½ pita
dairy (cheese, milk, yogur	t specify % MF)			(1 c milk /fortified sov: 50g chr	ese: ¾ c vogurt
chicken / turkey (specify	prep / fat)			(2.5 ounces / deck of cards; ½	c chopped)
pork, beef, other (specify	prep / fat)			(2.5 ounces / deck of cards; ½	c chopped)
eggs, fish and seafood (pecify prep)			(2 eggs; ½ c tuna / cooked fish	n: 6 med shrimp
legumes (beans, peas and l	entils)			(% c cooked beans; % c humm	us or tofu)
auts & seeds (including n	ut / seed butters)			(¼ cup or 1 handful; 2 tbsp)	
Low Nutrient, High Ca	lorie items (specif	v servings)			
sweets (candy, cookies, pie	e, other)	,			
salty / savory snacks (ch	ips, crackers)				
sweetened sodas, non, a	nd other drinks				
coffee/tea/ caffeinated a	adas other				
concertear carrentated s	ouas, other				
Eating out (per day / week) Eat together (per day / week	0				
	(hil)			\ \	
III. Compare w. Cr G	Children 2.2	49 0	ens (specity serving)	s per group, oased on age)	
Age	2-3	4-0 3-	14-1 eirl	a have	
Vegetables / fruit	4	5 6	7	8	
Grain products	3	4 6	6	7	
Milk and alternatives	2	23-	4 3-4	3-4	
Meat and alternatives	1	11-	2 2_	3	
Score:					
IV Score a. Compare ty	pical eating patte	rn with CFG:			
b. Diet Quality Scoring (sweetened drinks, candy a	(per daily serving ad savory/salty foods	g(s)): vegetables / fruit: 4, etc.) -1.	+2; all others +1; sub	tract one point per serving of empty ca	lorie foods
V. Comments:					

Version 1: April 8, 2015

Page 1 of 2

Page 2. Diet History, Notes, and Next Steps

B AM L FM S

Key areas of focus / teaching points:

In call monitoring, evaluation and impact

Follow-up monitoring, evaluation, next steps and other comments

Version 1: April 8, 2015

Page 2 of 2